

Fakultät für Physik Institut für Theorie der Kondensierten Materie

Universal non-equilibrium dynamics in quantum critical systems

PhD thesis by Pia Gagel

13.07.2018

Instructor: Prof. Dr. Jörg Schmalian 2nd Instructor: Priv-Doz. Dr. Boris Narozhny

Universelle Nichtgleichgewichts-Dynamik in quantenkritischen Systemen

Zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades eines

DOKTORS DER NATURWISSENSCHAFTEN

der Fakultät für Physik des Karlsruher Instituts für Technologie

genehmigte

DISSERTATION

von

Dipl. Phys. Pia Gagel aus Marburg

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 13.07.2018 Referent: Prof. Dr. Jörg Schmalian Korreferent: Priv-Doz. Dr. Boris Narozhny



This document is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-ShareAlike 4.0 International License (CC BY-SA 4.0): https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/4.0/deed.en Für meine Familie

Introduction

In condensed matter physics, recent experiments on non-equilibrium dynamics of quantum systems have unveiled many novel insights [1-4]. In conjunction with conventional problems not fully understood yet in this field, they are raising many exciting questions. In the following, three of them are presented:

Far from equilibrium, so called prethermal plateaus have been observed, where the system is in a metastable, long-living state [5–7]. Key topics are the properties of such prethermal states, the typical time-scales limiting such a plateau and the conditions under which they can be reached.

An important second point is the question of thermalization, i.e. systems which relax and thermalize, and can be described by a thermal distribution function in the long-time limit. The question of thermalization is somewhat clearer for open systems, in particular for systems coupled to an external heat bath. However, even in open systems, memory effects may occur, leading to a significant slowingdown of thermalization. For isolated systems however, thermalization is an open and widely discussed question, see for example Ref. [8] and references therein. Integrable systems are known to never reach a thermal state, after being driven out of equilibrium [9]. However, it was also found, that isolated systems can relax to a steady state, which can be described by generalized Gibbs ensembles in the long-time limit [10].

And thirdly, there is the interplay of non-equilibrium dynamics and universality. Universal dynamics near a (quantum) critical point is well established in the Kibble-Zurek protocol [11, 12], where a system is adiabatically driven from the disordered into the ordered phase. In this scenario, the correlation length remains finite at each finite time, causing topological defects in the ordered phase. The number of those defects can be predicted with the quench-rate and universal equilibrium exponents [13, 14]. The basic argument in those predictions is, that at the beginning the system can adiabatically follow the change of the tuning parameters relative to the critical point. When the correlation time is of the order of the inverse quench rate, the system falls out of equilibrium by freezing out, i.e. the correlation length stays finite. The Kibble-Zurek scaling was for example observed in Ref. [15]. However, derivations from this prediction have been observed for fast quench rates [16]. In Ref. [17] it was shown, that the assumption of freezing out is not quiet valid, but that the correlation length continues to grow with a dynamical exponent. The concept of universal dynamics has also been reported for quasi-adiabatic relaxation close to a quantum critical point in Ref. [18], where the power-laws are given by equilibrium exponents. Both are examples for universal dynamics near equilibrium. On the other hand, the opposite protocol, the quantum quench, is a topic of many recent studies. In a quantum quench, the system is initially prepared in the ground state of a Hamiltonian H_i . At time t = 0 some parameters are instantaneously switched, such that the time evolution is governed by a new Hamiltonian H. A further open question is, if the quantum-classical mapping, well established in equilibrium also holds in an out-of-equilibrium setup [19-22]. Experimentally, such a quench can be performed by pump-probe experiments, where the system is exposed to a laser beam. Pump-probe experiments have been realized, in order to seek for far-from equilibrium superconductivity [3, 23, 24]. Of special interest are pump-probe experiments, with an induced energy of order twice the Bardeen-Cooper-Schrieffer gap [25]. Other quench protocols in combination with phase transitions have also been reported in spin



Figure 1: Dynamics of the order parameter $\phi(t)$ after a quench from the ordered phase to the quantum critical point. (a) for $\theta > 0$ and (b) for $\theta < 0$. The time-scale t^* is the crossover time scale, separating the prethermal regime from the adiabatic long-time limit. Here, β is the equilibrium order parameter exponent, ν the correlation length exponent and z the dynamical exponent. As we will show in this thesis, the new exponent θ cannot be expressed in terms of equilibrium critical exponents.

chain systems [7, 26] and cold atom gases [2, 27].

All three points have in common, that they are effects which originate from an interacting many body system. Thus, it is necessary to go beyond a mean-field approximation to find answers in those scenarios. This makes it necessary to develop new methods to predict the time evolution also in strongly correlated systems far from known equilibrium states.

In this thesis, the dynamics after a quantum quench to a quantum critical point (QCP) are analyzed to address those three points. This work is inspired by Janssen, Schaub and Schmittmann who found universal, prethermal dynamics after a quench in a classical system with white noise [28]. The extension to classical systems with colored noise was made in Ref. [29]. In this thesis, the question of post-quench universality is answered in open quantum systems [30, 31], as well as for nearly isolated systems. For perfectly isolated systems after a quantum quench, a non-thermal fixed point was found by Mitra et al. in Ref. [32].

Here, we address the question, under which conditions universal dynamics after a quantum quench can be expected, see table 1. We speak of universal dynamics if for example, the order-parameter dynamics can be described by an universal power-law in time. Two main regimes are distinguished, the prethermal regime, at intermediate times after the quench, and the long-time limit, where certain systems relax to the QCP. The main ingredient for non-equilibrium criticality is the light-cone growth of the correlation length:

$$\xi(t) \propto t^{1/z_d} \,. \tag{1}$$

This algebraic growth with the dynamic coarsening exponent z_d leads to power-laws in the orderparameter dynamics and the Green's function as well. In this thesis, the implications of these powerlaws are analyzed at intermediate time-scales after the quench, in the prethermal regime and in the long-time limit. For clarity and to give the basic motivation for this thesis, the time evolution of the order parameter is discussed here, see also figure 1. In the prethermal regime, the power-law of ξ in Eq. (1) affects the dynamics of the order-parameter ϕ :

$$\phi(t \ll t^*) \propto t^{\theta} \,, \tag{2}$$

with a new, universal exponent θ . This exponent is calculated explicitly in this thesis. It turns out, that this exponent can be positive or negative for open quantum systems, depending on the external bath. For a positive exponent, the prethermal regime is characterized by the growth of order after a quench. This regime is limited by the cross-over timescale t^* , which will be shown to depend on details of the quench protocol and can be tuned to large values by performing a weak quench. In the long-time limit, equation Eq. (1) leads to a power-law decay to equilibrium in the order parameter:

$$\phi(t \gg t^*) \propto t^{-\beta/(\nu z)} \,. \tag{3}$$

In this limit, the non-equilibrium exponent θ enters in the universal relaxation amplitude, while the power-law in time is given by known equilibrium exponents β , ν and z. This universality can be observed in open quantum systems, while the question of thermalization is not answered yet for isolated quantum systems. In the long time limit a non-thermal distribution function $n(t, \omega)$ can be introduced, which is a generalization from the fluctuation-dissipation theorem. In table 1, an overview of the results is given for different kinds of systems as well as for the two different time regimes. Three kinds of systems are considered. The open system is coupled to an external heat bath and the dominant dynamics are given by relaxation processes via this external bath. Those systems equilibrate per construction, as the energy is not conserved. However, the power-laws in the long-time limit lead to a slow down of thermalization. Here, an universal prethermal regime can also be found. Perfectly isolated systems may thermalize due to some internal relaxation process, but this question is still open. Here, the considered dynamics are dominated by the ballistic, non-interacting term. The limit of a deep, i.e. a very strong quench, was considered by Refs. [32–34], where universality near a non-thermal fixed point was reported. Here, also the limit of a weak quench is considered, where the system is already prepared near the QCP. Nearly isolated refers to systems with small coupling to some external heat bath. This coupling is chosen such that it is irrelevant in the sense of scaling and renormalization, but still guarantees thermalization to the QCP in the long-time limit. In those systems, power-laws with a non-universal exponent have been found at intermediate times after the quench. In the long-time limit, the system equilibrates with a universal power-law given by the equilibrium exponents. Higher order scattering processes of the order-parameter field could possibly also be captured by such a bath coupling, however with thermalization to a finite temperature. This finite temperature should then be determined by the energy induced by the quench. If this is the case, universal relaxation can be found in the isolated system as well, if the finite temperature is not high, i.e. the system thermalizes near the QCP. However, in none of the scenarios of the isolated or nearly isolated system, the result found by the quantum-classical-mapping can be confirmed. The post-quench scenario seems thus to be an example where this mapping does not work.

In contrast to previous work in [30–34], the methods presented in this thesis to derive non-equilibrium universality are more general and can be applied on different models. This is done in chapters 5 and 6.

Table 1: The existence of out-of-equilibrium universality after a quantum quench. Colored capital letters designate the answers found in this thesis. In other cases the corresponding reference is listed.

	prethermal	long-time limit
Open quantum system, chapter 5	YES	YES
Perfectly isolated system, section 6.1		
deep quench	yes [32–34]	?
weak quench	NO	?
Nearly isolated system, section 6.2	NO	YES



Figure 2: Roadmap through the calculations done in this thesis.

The non-equilibrium framework are the equations of motions to derive the bare Green's functions and the three-time-contour to include interactions (blue bubble). From this starting point, the large-N equation and the renormalization group (RG) equation are derived in an out-of-equilibrium version. Both lead to an equation for the inverse correlation length r(t), which is solved self-consistently. Therefore, the bare Keldysh-function in the scaling limit of a deep quench is necessary, as well as the long-time expansion, derived with a Dyson equation. The final solution for r(t) is given in Eq. (4.87). The two limits in time, large and intermediate times after the quench, are analyzed, and the final results are applied on different systems: open and isolated systems at zero temperature and classical systems at finite temperature.

In addition the classical limit can be easily reproduced, see section 5.6. The higher generality is reflected in more abstract calculations. To guide the reader through this jungle, a roadmap with references on the corresponding sections and equations is given in figure 2. The order of the thesis is the following:

In **chapter 1** the equilibrium properties of a system near a critical point are reviewed. Three methods to treat quantum critical systems are presented, the renormalization group (RG), the large-N or saddle point approximation and the quantum-classical mapping. The extension of those methods to a non-equilibrium setup is one goal of this thesis.

In **chapter 2** a scaling ansatz is used, to motivate the time evolution of the order parameter in Eq. (2), the correlation length and the Green's functions in the prethermal as well as in the long-time limit. Further, there is a discussion about the different time and frequency scales of diffusive and ballistic dynamics.

In **chapter 3** the quantum-field theoretical framework to confirm this scaling behavior with a real-time evolution is presented. Therefore a three-branch contour is introduced. An important point, to build up the perturbative expansion, is the knowledge of the bare, post-quench Green's functions. Here a memory ansatz is derived, to calculate those functions after the quench protocol.

In **chapter 4** the RG and the large-N equation are derived for the quench to the QCP. Both equations lead, in the appropriate limit, to the same result. Further, a general solution of this equation is derived.

In **chapter 5** the post-quench dynamics of an open system are analyzed, and the non-equilibrium exponent θ is evaluated. The scaling ansatz from chapter 2 can thus be confirmed and θ is evaluated for different kinds of bath-spectrums. Its impact on the Green's functions, the order parameter and a non-thermal distribution function in the long-time limit are analyzed. It is shown as well, that with the methods presented here, the known classical limits can be reproduced.

In **chapter 6** the post-quench dynamics of an isolated system and a nearly isolated system are analyzed. Here, results from the third method, the quantum-classical mapping, are derived for the isolated system and compared to the result from the real-time dynamics. In no scenario the result, found by the mapping can be confirmed.

Contents

In	ntroduction vii					
1	Universality in equilibrium near a quantum critical point1.1The φ^4 model	1 2 4 6 7 8 10 11				
2	Scaling after a quench towards the quantum critical point2.1Ballistic versus diffusive dynamics	13 15 16 19				
3	$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	 21 22 26 27 29 30 31 32 				
4	Non-equilibrium dynamics in post-quench systems, general formalism4.1Dyson equation	35 36 37 38 40 43 46 47 49 51				
5	Post-quench dynamics in an open system5.1The deep quench limit and the correlation length5.2Order parameter dynamics, general formalism	53 54 55				

Contents

	5.3	Prethermal regime	56
		5.3.1 Determination of the exponent	56
		5.3.2 Order parameter dynamics and Green's functions	57
		5.3.3 Timescales of the prethermal regime	59
	5.4	Adiabatic regime	60
		5.4.1 Aging in the order parameter and the Green's function	60
		5.4.2 Fluctuation dissipation theorem	61
	5.5	Hierarchy of different short time scales	62
	5.6	Classical limit	64
6	Pos	t-quench dynamics in an isolated system	67
	6.1	A perfectly isolated system	68
		6.1.1 Deep-quench limit: Scaling near a non-thermal fixed point	70
		6.1.2 Weak quench limit	72
	6.2	Nearly isolated systems	74
		6.2.1 Different time regimes	74
		6.2.2 Self-consistent solution without second order terms of the deep quench expansion	75
		6.2.3 Full solution for the effective mass	77
	6.3	Failure of the Euclidean mapping	78
		6.3.1 Euclidean mapping	79
		6.3.2 Critical boundary scaling	81
	6.4	Summary	84
Сс	onclu	ision	85
Ac	knov	wledgments	89
Li	st of	publications	91
Bi	bliog	Iraphy	93
Ac	rony	vms	103
No	otatio	ons and conventions	105
Α	Bar	e Keldysh and memory function	109
	A.1	Derivation of the bare equations of motion for φ	109
	A.2	Derivation of the memory function by explicitly analyzing the force-force anticommutator	111
	A.3	The bare post-quench Keldysh function in the limit of Sotiriadis and Cardy	113
в	The	deep quench expansion	115
	B.1	First order terms at the upper critical dimension	118
	B.2	Second order terms at the upper critical dimension	119
	B.3	Time-scales of the deep quench expansion	120
С	Deri	ivation of the integral in C_0 for the open system	123
D	Clas	ssical limit of the integral in C_0	127

129

E Derivation of the integral in C_0 for the ballistic system

Chapter 1

Universality in equilibrium near a quantum critical point

Condensed matter systems can undergo a transition between different phases. Such a transition is driven via tuning of a parameter e.g. by changing temperature, applying pressure or varying a magnetic field. Already Paul Ehrenfest classified two common types of phase transitions, first and second order. A firstorder phase transition is characterized by a discontinuity in the first derivative of the free energy F with respect to some thermodynamic variable, e.g. the pressure. A second-order phase transition according Ehrenfest is characterized by a discontinuity in the second derivative of F. Modern classification schemes use the same nomenclature, but they distinguish between phase transitions with latent heat and continuous phase transitions [35]. An example for a first-order phase transition is the melting of ice. At the transition temperature, both phases, the solid and the liquid, coexist. As a consequence, the correlation length ξ stays finite in the system. Passing through the phase transition, the system either releases or absorbs energy, leading to a discontinuity in the entropy, i.e. the latent heat. In contrast, the second-order phase transition is continuous. Examples are magnetic, superfluid and superconducting transitions. Those systems are characterized by the continuous emergence of a symmetry-breaking order parameter. At the transition point, the system is in one phase, with infinite correlation length and zero order parameter. Near the phase transition, the system is characterized by strong correlations and large fluctuations. If the transition is controlled by thermal fluctuation, one refers to a classical critical point. In many cases, the temperature is the controlling parameter that drives the system through the critical point. At temperature T = 0, those thermal fluctuations freeze out. The system is now characterized uniquely by quantum fluctuations, originating from $[\varphi, H] \neq 0$, where φ is the order parameter. They can also lead to a second-order phase transition. The parameter configuration, separating two such phases, is called QCP. It corresponds to a singularity in the ground state. Control parameters for driving the system from the symmetric into the symmetry broken phase are for example doping, applying pressure or electrical fields.

The divergence of the correlation length has a fundamental consequence, which makes systems in the vicinity of a critical point especially interesting: It implies that those systems are scale invariant, i.e. specific microscopic length scales as the lattice constant and other material parameters are insignificant. This leads to a very particular behavior of many thermodynamic variables. Their growth (or decay) with respect to the distance to the critical point can be described with universal exponents. For example the heat capacity grows with an universal exponent near the classical transition point. This universality in combination with the long range order of the fluctuations and the correlation length

 ξ allows to describe critical systems with a phenomenological field theory, the φ^4 -theory. Here, $\varphi(x)$ are local fields, where the lowest order terms of the action in a gradient expansion are kept. By this approximation, only the long wavelength fluctuations, important for the phase transition are included. This leads to a φ^4 -interaction term. Note that the long-range character of the fluctuation and the strong correlations prevent a simple perturbation expansion. With two different methods, the RG and the large-N expansion, one can include this φ^4 -interaction term to obtain the critical exponents beyond a simple mean-field expansion. In this thesis, the post-quench dynamics of a φ^4 model will be analyzed. There exist also higher order phase transitions, which are continuous, but have no symmetry breaking order parameter, like the Berezinskii-Kosterlitz-Thouless (BKT)-transition. Those kinds of phase transitions will not be considered in this thesis.

This chapter is organized as follows: In the first section the φ^4 -model and the Hamiltonian is introduced. For later convenience, two different kinds of systems are introduced: the closed (or isolated) system and the open system which is coupled to an external bath. In section 1.2 the spirit of scaling is presented. In section 1.3 and 1.4 two different methods for analyzing a system near a critical point are presented. In the last section the classical-quantum mapping is summarized, where a quantum, *d*-dimensional problem is mapped on a (d+z)-dimensional classical problem. Where *z* is the dynamical exponent, introduced in section 1.2. For example, for z = 1 the time is treated like one additional dimension. This method is well established in thermal equilibrium. We will discuss to what extend it can also be used for the description of the out-of-equilibrium dynamics.

1.1 The φ^4 model

To describe critical phenomena, the φ^4 model is commonly used. Here, $\varphi(x) = (\varphi_1(x), \ldots, \varphi_N(x))$ are N component continuous scalar fields. The Hamiltonian reads

$$H_s = \frac{1}{2} \int_x \left(\pi^2 + \left(\nabla \varphi \right)^2 + r_0 \varphi^2 + \frac{u(\varphi \cdot \varphi)^2}{2N} - \mathbf{h} \cdot \varphi \right).$$
(1.1)

Here, r_0 is the bare mass term and u the interaction parameter. The field **h** is an external field which couples to the order parameter. The vector-field $\pi(x)$ is the canonically conjugated momentum to $\varphi(x)$. They obey the commutator relation

$$\left[\varphi_{l}\left(x\right),\pi_{l'}\left(x'\right)\right]_{-}=\mathrm{i}\,\delta_{ll'}\delta\left(x-x'\right)\,.\tag{1.2}$$

In this thesis, the reduced Planck constant \hbar is set equal to one. The Hamiltonian H_s alone describes closed systems as e.g. cold atom systems [1, 2] where the quench protocol can be easily performed. Condensed matter systems are however generally in contact with an environment, e.g. via phonon coupling. Examples for experimental realizations of quantum phase transitions described via the φ^4 model are superfluid-insulator transitions in the Bose-Hubbard model, experimentally realized with cold atom gases [36]. Here, both cases can be studied, the isolated and the diffusive system. A bath coupling can be realized by considering two different species of atoms, where one acts like the heat bath. Another example are dissipative nanowires near the transition point to the superconducting state [37]. See also Ref. [31] for the experimental realization in the quantum dimer antiferromagnet TlCuCl₃, which can be driven through a quantum phase transition via changing the pressure [38] or an external magnetic field [39]. Such an environment can be included into the model by adding an external heat bath. The full Hamiltonian of such an open system consists of three parts:

$$H = H_s + H_b + H_{sb},\tag{1.3}$$

where

$$H_b = \frac{1}{2} \sum_j \int_x (\mathbf{P}_j^2 + \Omega_j^2 \mathbf{X}_j^2),$$

$$H_{sb} = \sum_j c_j \int_x \mathbf{X}_j \cdot \boldsymbol{\varphi}.$$
(1.4)

The part H_b describes the bath of harmonic oscillators. A single bath mode j is characterized by the canonical momentum operator \mathbf{P}_j , the position operator \mathbf{X}_j and the frequency Ω_j . The operators \mathbf{X}_i and \mathbf{P}_j fulfill the Heisenberg-commutator relation:

$$\left[\boldsymbol{X}_{i}, \boldsymbol{P}_{j}\right] = \mathrm{i}\,\delta_{ij}.\tag{1.5}$$

Operators from different modes commute. Further, they commute with the system operators φ and π .

The part of the Hamiltonian H_{sb} describes the coupling between the system and the bath, where c_j is the coupling between mode j and system. It will be shown explicitly in section 3.2 that an effective description of the bath can be achieved with the retarded bath Green's function η in Fourier space:

$$\eta(\omega) = -\sum_{j} \frac{c_j^2}{(\omega + i \, 0^+)^2 - \Omega_j^2} \,. \tag{1.6}$$

In this thesis, we assume that the bath is characterized by the low frequency dependence of the imaginary part of η , and by the exponent α :

$$\operatorname{Im} \eta(\omega) = \gamma \omega |\omega|^{\alpha - 1} e^{-|\omega|/\omega_c}.$$
(1.7)

Here, the cutoff ω_c is used to control high frequencies [40]. The damping parameter γ controls the coupling between the system and the bath. For $\alpha = 1$, Eq. (1.7) describes an Ohmic bath, for $\alpha > 1$ a super-Ohmic and for $\alpha < 1$ a sub-Ohmic bath [40]. The real part of η can be obtained via Kramers-Kronig relation,

$$\delta \eta (\omega) := \eta (\omega) - \eta (0),$$

= $\gamma \left(-\cot\left(\frac{\pi \alpha}{2}\right) + i \operatorname{sign}(\omega) \right) |\omega|^{\alpha}.$ (1.8)

The zero-frequency value $\eta(0) = \gamma \alpha \omega_c^{\alpha}/(2\pi)$ depends explicitly on the bath cutoff ω_c and the chosen cutoff procedure. However, as we will see, it merely shifts the bare mass r_0 , and thus the the non-universal location of the critical point. It does not affect the critical exponents which are independent of specific bath configurations γ, ω_c and the regularization scheme.

Critical exponents do however depend on the choice for the bath exponent α . In chapter 3, the

	0	*
Correlation length	$\xi \sim \delta t$	$r^{-\nu}$
Susceptibility	$\chi \sim \delta$	$r^{-\gamma}$
Order parameter	$\langle \varphi(\delta r, h = 0) \\ \langle \varphi(\delta r = 0, h) \rangle$	$)\rangle \sim \delta r ^{eta}$ $)\rangle \sim h ^{1/\delta}$
Correlation function	$G(k) \sim k$	$d^{-z-\eta}$

Table 1.1: Nomenclature of some critical exponents

analytic continuation to the Matsubara axis is needed, to include the effects of finite temperature. For completeness it is given here:

$$\delta \eta^M(\omega_n) = -\frac{\gamma}{\sin\frac{\pi\alpha}{2}} |\omega_n|^{\alpha}.$$
(1.9)

It can be obtained via Kramers-Kronig $\omega \to i \omega_n$ and is valid for frequencies that are small compared to the bath cut off ω_c .

Note, that all three kinds of baths are at temperature T = 0 non-Markovian, while in the classical limit fluctuations of the Ohmic bath are described in terms of white noise.

1.2 Universality, scaling and critical exponents

The existence of only one diverging length scale leads to a power law behavior of physical parameters, as for example the susceptibility, the order parameter and the correlation length [35]. In table 1.1, the notation of some of those exponents is presented. Here, δr refers to the distance to the QCP and h is an external field, which couples to the order-parameter $\langle \varphi \rangle$. To avoid problems with dimensionality, the variables in the table should be understood as dimensionless quantities. In general, one has to distinguish between the exponents for $\delta r > 0$, where the system is located in the symmetric phase and exponents for $\delta r < 0$, where the system is in the symmetric-broken phase. In cases of interest in this thesis, the exponents are the same in both phases, therefore this distinction is not made here. Only the non-universal proportionality constant will depend on the phase.

Experimentally, it turns out that the value of the respective exponents can be identical, even if the underlying phase transition is of different nature. For example, near a classical critical point in three dimensions, the specific heat exponent is found to be near 0.1 for the liquid-gas transition as well as for the easy axis antiferromagnetic transition. This again is a consequence of the scale invariance, where no typical length scale exists due to the divergence of ξ . Depending on the value of those exponents, the phase transition can be classified in different universality classes. In particular, the universality class depends on: the dimension d of the system, the number of components N of the order-parameter field and, for quantum systems, the dynamic exponent z. The dynamic exponent connects time and length under scaling, especially the correlation time

$$\tau \propto \delta r^{-z\nu} \propto \xi^z. \tag{1.10}$$

It turns out, that in addition to z, only two of this set of critical exponents are truly independent, implying the existence of scaling laws between different exponents. Those scaling laws can be derived by using thermodynamic relations and very few assumptions about the free energy F and the correlation function G. One assumption is, that the correlation function can be expressed by using a scaling function at T = 0:

$$G(k,\delta r,\omega) = \frac{1}{k^{2-\eta}} f_g(bk, b^y \delta r, b^{-z}\omega).$$
(1.11)

Here, b is some positive parameter which can be chosen freely. The exponents η and y are universal. In the literature, η is also referred to anomalous dimension. The parameter y is the scaling exponent of the distance to the QCP, determined below. The function f_g is also called the scaling function of G. The scaling form of Eq. (1.11) can be motivated from the Ginzburg-Landau theory or from the mean-field expansion of the φ^4 -model of section 1.1, where the correlation function reads

$$G(k,\omega) = \langle \varphi(k,\omega)\varphi(-k,-\omega) \rangle$$
$$= \frac{1}{\delta r + k^2 + c^2 \omega^{2/z}}.$$
(1.12)

Now all lengths and times are rescaled by $x \to bx$ and $t \to b^{-z}t$. This corresponds to rescale the momentum k and the frequency ω according to $k \to k/b$, $\omega \to b^z \omega$. After the rescaling procedure, the correlation function reads:

$$G = b^2 f(bk, b^2 \delta r, b^{-z} \omega). \tag{1.13}$$

Comparing Eq. (1.11) with Eq. (1.13) yields the mean-field values $\eta = 0$ and y = 2. Further, a connection between y and ν can be made. For this b is fixed to $b = \delta r^{-1/y}$, such that the second argument of the scaling function in Eq. (1.11) is equal to one. Using that the scaling function depends on a product of $k\xi$, one obtains

$$\nu = \frac{1}{y}.\tag{1.14}$$

With the mean-field value y obtained above, it holds $\nu = 1/2$. To demonstrate the power of using scaling functions, one scaling law is derived explicitly:

$$(d+z)\nu = 2\beta + \gamma. \tag{1.15}$$

This law can be obtained by assuming a similar scaling form for the free energy, like in Eq. (1.11),

$$F(\delta r, h) = b^{-d-z} F\left(b^{1/\nu} \delta r, h \delta r^{-y_h}\right).$$
(1.16)

The prefactor b^{-d} originates from the fact, that the free energy is an extensive quantity, and thus has to scale with the volume. The prefactor b^{-z} is a consequence of the system being in equilibrium, i. e. the time independence. Thus this prefactor emerges if time or frequency are rescaled. This is not the case for classical systems, where per construction only the zeroth Matsubara mode is kept. Further, $y = 1/\nu$ is used, for rescaling the mass term. For rescaling the field h, the exponent y_h is introduced. Setting $b^{1/\nu}t = 1$, one finds

$$F(\delta r, h) = \delta r^{\nu(d+z)} F\left(1, h \delta r^{-\nu y_h}\right).$$
(1.17)

The order-parameter can be obtained via the first derivative of F with respect to the external field,

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \varphi \rangle &= \lim_{h \to 0} \frac{\partial F}{\partial h} \\ &= \delta r^{\nu(d+z) - \nu y_h} \partial_x F(1, x) \,. \end{aligned} \tag{1.18}$$

By comparing this with $\langle \varphi \rangle \propto \delta r^{\beta}$ in table 1.1, the scaling relation for β can be derived. Similar, considering the second derivative of F with respect to h yields for the susceptibility exponent γ :

$$\gamma = \nu(2 - \eta). \tag{1.19}$$

The critical exponents have to fulfill simultaneously:

$$(d+z)\nu = 2\beta + \gamma \tag{1.20a}$$

$$\gamma = \nu(2 - \eta). \tag{1.20b}$$

With those three relations, it can be shown that indeed only two of the five exponents in table 1.1 are independent. Those cannot be determined within a scaling analysis, but by applying a concrete model, for example a Landau analysis, if the Ginzburg-Landau criterion is fulfilled. A scaling law containing the dimension d is also called hyper-scaling. Within a mean-field calculation, the hyper-scaling laws are only fulfilled for d < 4 - z. The reason for this will become clear in section 1.4.

In the next chapter, the scaling of the order-parameter is of particular importance for our analysis. In equilibrium, the order parameter can be expressed by the following scaling function

$$\phi_{\rm eq}\left(\delta r,h\right) = b^{-\beta/\nu}\phi_{\rm eq}\left(b^{1/\nu}\delta r,b^{\beta\delta/\nu}h\right).$$
(1.21)

By setting $\delta r = 0$ and $b = h^{-\nu/(\beta\delta)}$, it can be checked that $\phi_{eq}(h) \propto h^{1/\delta}$. Alternatively for h = 0 and $b = \delta r^{\nu}$, that this scaling form indeed obeys the scaling relation given in table 1.1.

1.3 Renormalization group

There exist many different renormalization schemes. In this thesis the Kadanoff-Wilson scheme, also called the momentum shell RG is used [35, 41]. The basic idea of this renormalization scheme is to take advantage of the scale invariance at the critical point. Scale invariance at the critical point implies that the action remains the same under rescalation of all lengths x by some factor 1/b. Instead of expressing the order-parameter field $\varphi(x,t)$ in space, it is commonly Fourier-transformed to momentum space k with momentum cutoff A. The momentum shell RG analyzes how the parameter set (r, u) changes under the following procedure: The first step consists in integrating out modes with momentum k in a small shell with thickness Λ/b near the momentum cutoff Λ . The remaining modes have a new cutoff Λ/b . In a second step, every momentum $k \to bk$ is rescaled such that the action has again the old cutoff A but with modified parameters r' and u'. For infinitesimal small shells, or $b \sim 1 + l$ with $0 < l \ll 1$, one obtains differential equations for the parameter flow of (r(l), u(l)). The fixed point is reached, if (r, u) remains unchanged under the RG procedure. The action is thus self-similar under scaling. This corresponds to the system being right at the critical point. The flow equations describe how the system reacts near the fixed point. A second-order phase transition has two eigenvectors in the (r, u) plane, one pointing to the fixed point, one pointing away. The corresponding eigenvalues determine the universal exponents. It turns out, that the exponents are strongly sensitive to the dimension d and the dynamic exponent z. In the following, this procedure is presented in detail near the QCP at temperature T = 0.

1.3.1 RG equations at zero order

The first step in the RG is to split φ in slow(<) and fast(>) modes

$$\varphi_l(\boldsymbol{k}, t) = \begin{cases} \varphi_l^<(\boldsymbol{k}, t) & \text{for } |\boldsymbol{k}| < \Lambda/b, \\ \varphi_l^>(\boldsymbol{k}, t) & \text{for } \Lambda/b \le |\boldsymbol{k}| < \Lambda. \end{cases}$$
(1.22)

Inserting φ into the action S, one can split S into three parts. One part containing only slow fields $S^{<}(\varphi^{<})$, one only fast fields $S^{>}(\varphi^{>})$ and a mixing term $\delta S(\varphi^{<},\varphi^{>})$. At the lowest order in a perturbation in δS , one ignores the mixing term. This expansion is justified for a small coupling constant u, which will be shown below. The remaining integral over the fast fields is Gaussian, thus the fast fields can be integrated out. It remains the action for the slow modes,

$$S_{0}^{<} = \int_{k}^{\Lambda/b} \int_{\omega} \varphi_{i}^{<}(-\boldsymbol{k},\omega) G_{0}^{-1}(\boldsymbol{k},\omega) \varphi_{i}^{<}(\boldsymbol{k},\omega)$$

+ $\frac{u}{2N} \int_{k_{1}}^{\Lambda/b} \int_{\omega_{1}} \dots \int_{k_{4}}^{\Lambda/b} \int_{\omega_{4}} \delta\left(\boldsymbol{k_{1}} + \boldsymbol{k_{2}} + \boldsymbol{k_{3}} + \boldsymbol{k_{4}}\right) \delta\left(\omega_{1} + \omega_{2} + \omega_{3} + \omega_{4}\right)$
 $\times \varphi_{i}^{<}(\boldsymbol{k_{1}},\omega_{1}) \varphi_{i}^{<}(\boldsymbol{k_{2}},\omega_{2}) \varphi_{j}^{<}(\boldsymbol{k_{3}},\omega_{3}) \varphi_{j}^{<}(\boldsymbol{k_{4}},\omega_{4}),$ (1.23)

where the sum is taken over i, j = 1...N. Now, momentum and frequencies are rescaled, such that the old cutoff Λ is reobtained. By this procedure, the parameter r, u and γ become *b*-dependent. Momentum and frequency k and ω are rescaled according to

$$k \to k' = bk, \tag{1.24}$$

$$\omega \to \omega' = b^z \omega. \tag{1.25}$$

For a closed system, the dynamic exponent reads z = 1. For an open system, z can be determined by analyzing the two different dynamic terms in the Green's function G_0 :

$$G_0^{-1}(k,\omega) = c^{-2}\omega^2 + k^2 + r + i\gamma\omega|\omega|^{\alpha-1} - \gamma\cot\left(\frac{\pi\alpha}{2}\right)|\omega|^{\alpha}.$$
(1.26)

For clarity, the velocity c is explicitly written in front of the ballistic term, in this section. For the rest of the thesis, c is set equal to one. Rescaling k and ω like in Eqs. (1.24), (1.25) and pulling b^{-2} out of G^{-1} yields

$$G_0^{-1}(k',\omega') = b^{-2} \left(b^{2-2z} c^{-2} \omega'^2 + k'^2 + b^2 r + b^{2-z\alpha} i\gamma \omega' |\omega'|^{\alpha-1} - b^{2-z\alpha} \gamma \cot\left(\frac{\pi\alpha}{2}\right) |\omega'|^{\alpha} \right).$$
(1.27)

Since b > 1, the ballistic term grows stronger than the dynamic term for $\alpha > 2$. In this case, it is convenient to choose z = 1 and consider only the ballistic part, since $\gamma(b) = b^{2-z\alpha}\gamma$ flows to zero. In the other case, $\alpha < 2$, one chooses $z = 2/\alpha$ such that γ remains unchanged under RG and the inverse velocity c^{-1} flows to zero. For $\alpha = 2$, there are logarithmic divergent terms, dominating the ballistic part $c^{-2}\omega^2$. For $\alpha \ge 2$ the ballistic term is irrelevant and the dynamics are dominated by the coupling to the bath.

Going back to the action, the fields need to be rescaled:

$$\varphi(k) \to \varphi'(k') = b^{-\rho}\varphi(k). \tag{1.28}$$

1 Universality in equilibrium near a quantum critical point



Figure 1.1: One loop corrections for r (left) and u (right).

The scaling-exponent ρ of the fields will be determined below. Putting everything together, the action reads after one rescaling procedure

$$S_{0}' = b^{d+z-2\rho-2} \int_{k'}^{\Lambda} \int_{\omega'} \varphi_{i}'(-\mathbf{k}',\omega') G_{0}^{-1}(\mathbf{k}',\omega';r(b),c(b),\gamma(b)) \varphi_{i}'(\mathbf{k}',\omega') + \frac{b^{4d+4z-4\rho}u}{2N} \int_{k_{1}'}^{\Lambda} \int_{\omega_{1}'} \dots \int_{k_{4}'}^{\Lambda} \int_{\omega_{4}'} \delta\left(\mathbf{k_{1}'} + \mathbf{k_{2}'} + \mathbf{k_{3}'} + \mathbf{k_{4}'}\right) \delta\left(\omega_{1}' + \omega_{2}' + \omega_{3}' + \omega_{4}'\right) \times \varphi_{i}'(\mathbf{k_{1}'},\omega_{1}') \varphi_{i}'(\mathbf{k_{2}'},\omega_{2}') \varphi_{j}'(\mathbf{k_{3}'},\omega_{3}') \varphi_{j}'(\mathbf{k_{4}'},\omega_{4}').$$
(1.29)

At the fixed point it holds $S'_0 = S$. This implies that the coefficient in front of the quadratic term must vanish. This yields for the field exponent

$$\rho = \frac{d+z-2}{2}.$$
 (1.30)

By substituting b = 1 + l, where l is a positive and small parameter, one can exponentiate r(l), u(l), $c^{-1}(l)$, $\gamma(l)$ and the flow equations for the system parameters read

$$\frac{dr}{dl} = 2r,\tag{1.31}$$

$$\frac{du}{dl} = (4 - d - z)u,\tag{1.32}$$

$$\frac{dc^{-1}}{dl} = (1-z)c^{-1},\tag{1.33}$$

$$\frac{d\gamma}{dl} = (2 - z\alpha)\gamma. \tag{1.34}$$

Under the RG procedure, the mass r(l) will grow exponentially. For d > 4-z, the interaction parameter u flows to zero, making this mean-field description possible. For d < 4-z however, interactions are getting more and more important under the RG procedure. Here, the assumption of neglecting the mixing term δS is no longer valid. The dimension $d_{uc} = 4-z$ is called the upper critical dimension, the parameter $\epsilon = 4-z-d$ measures the distance to d_{uc} . In the Kadanoff-Wilson RG, ϵ is the small parameter controlling the perturbative expansion.

1.3.2 RG equations including first order corrections

The mixing term δS can be included in a cumulant expansion. At lowest order this yields

$$\int \mathcal{D}\varphi^{>}e^{-\delta S(\varphi^{>},\varphi^{<})} \sim 1 - \langle \delta S \rangle^{>} + \frac{1}{2} \left(\langle \delta S^{2} \rangle^{>} - \langle \delta S \rangle^{>2} \right), \tag{1.35}$$

where $\langle \rangle^{>}$ denotes the average over the fast modes. Further, starting with the RG flow in the symmetric phase, δS contains only terms that are quadratic in $\varphi^{>}$ and $\varphi^{<}$. If the RG starts in the ordered phase or for a finite external field h, also terms with odd exponents in $\varphi^{>}$, $\varphi^{<}$ can occur, but after averaging over fast modes, they will modify the RG flow of the external field and not the mass and the interaction parameter. The diagrammatic pictures are given in figure 1.1. The first diagram corresponds to $\langle \delta S \rangle^{>}$ in Eq. (1.35) and thus to a fluctuation of the slower fields. Physically, the second process in figure 1.1 corresponds to two slow fields, which can be excited by scattering processes for some short time to two fast modes, before relaxing again. Analyzing $\langle \delta S \rangle^{>}$ leads to a correction of the mass r. Here, one has to sum over all possible combinations for k_i . For a N-component vector field, there are 2(N+2)possible combinations. Further, one uses

$$\langle \varphi_i(k_1)\varphi_j(k_2)\rangle = \delta_{ij}\delta(k_1 - k_2)G(k_1).$$
(1.36)

This yields for the average of the fast modes

$$\langle \delta S \rangle^{>} = \frac{u}{4N} 2(N+2) \int \mathrm{d}^{d} k_{1} \dots \int \mathrm{d}^{d} k_{4} \langle \varphi^{>}(k_{1}) \phi^{>}(k_{2}) \rangle \varphi_{i}^{<}(k) \varphi_{i}^{<}(k).$$
(1.37)

The quadratic term can be simplified in the same manner. Note that all non-connected diagrams drop out due to the $-\langle \delta S \rangle^{>2}$, such that only diagrams of the type in figure 1.1 remain. Here, there are 8(N+8) possibilities to permute the eight different arguments. This yields:

$$\frac{1}{2} \left(\langle \delta S^2 \rangle^{>} - \langle \delta S \rangle^{>2} \right) = \frac{u^2}{16N^2} 8(N+8) \int_k^{>} \int d\omega \, G(k,\omega) G(-k,\omega) \\ \times \varphi_i^{<}(\mathbf{k_1}',\omega_1') \varphi_i'(\mathbf{k_2}',\omega_2') \varphi_j'(\mathbf{k_3}',\omega_3') \varphi_j'(\mathbf{k_4}',\omega_4').$$
(1.38)

From this one can read off the flow equations at the one loop level:

$$\frac{dr}{dl} = 2r + \left(N+2\right) u K_d \int_k^{>} \mathrm{d}k \, k^{d-1} \int \mathrm{d}\omega \, G(k,\omega)/l \,, \tag{1.39}$$

$$\frac{du}{dl} = \epsilon u - u^2 \left(N + 8 \right) K_d \int_k^s \mathrm{d}k \int \mathrm{d}\omega \, G^2(k,\omega)/l \,. \tag{1.40}$$

Above the upper critical dimension, only one fixed point (r, u) exists: the Gaussian fixed point (0, 0), which is stable with respect to u. Below the critical dimension, this fixed point is unstable with respect to u, but a second fixed point at (r^*, u^*) emerges, with

$$r^* = -\frac{\epsilon}{2} \frac{N+2}{N+8} \Lambda^{2-\epsilon},\tag{1.41}$$

$$u^* = \frac{1}{N+8} \frac{\epsilon \Lambda^\epsilon}{K_d},\tag{1.42}$$

for a closed system. For $z \neq 1$, i.e. an open system, it holds:

$$r^* = -\frac{2(N+2)\epsilon}{(N+8)(2-z)}\Lambda^{2-\epsilon},$$
(1.43)

$$u^* = \frac{4\epsilon \Lambda^{\epsilon} \gamma^{-2/z}}{(N+8)z(2-z)K_d} \left[\cos\left(\frac{\pi}{z}\right) \right]^{1-2/z}.$$
(1.44)

These fixed points are called Heisenberg fixed points. The values for (r^*, u^*) are obtained up to first order in an expansion for small ϵ . This fixed point is stable along the direction of one eigenvector e_2 with eigenvalue $e_2 < 0$, but unstable with respect to the eigenvector e_1 with eigenvalue $e_1 > 0$. This implies that small derivations from e_2 grow exponentially under the RG flow with e_1 . Thus, e_1 and e_2 determine the universal exponents. By linearization of the flow equations around the Heisenberg fixed point, one finds

$$\eta = 0 + \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^2\right),\tag{1.45}$$

$$\nu = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{N+2}{N+8} \frac{\epsilon}{8}.$$
(1.46)

The remaining universal exponents can be obtained by using scaling laws.

1.4 Large-*N* equation

This method is also called the self-consistent field, Hartree, or random phase approximation [35]. The basic idea is to replace one scalar product $(\phi \cdot \phi)$ in the interaction term $u(\phi \cdot \phi)^2$ by its expectation value $\langle \phi \cdot \phi \rangle$, and to determine this expectation value self-consistently. This yields to an effective mass $r_0 \to r$ with:

$$r = r_0 + u \int \mathrm{d}^d k \int \mathrm{d}\omega \frac{1}{\omega^2 + r + k^2 + \delta \eta^M(\mathrm{i}\omega)}.$$
(1.47)

Before deriving this equation in more detail, note that already here one can read off the role of the dimension and the correlation length exponent ν . The phase transition takes place at r = 0, resulting in the critical value for the bare mass:

$$r_0^* = -u \int \mathrm{d}^d k \int \mathrm{d}\omega \frac{1}{\omega^2 + k^2 + \delta \eta^M(\mathrm{i}\omega)}.$$
 (1.48)

Below two dimensions, the integral is divergent at the lower boundary. This implies that fluctuations prevent a phase transition, see also the Mermin-Wagner theorem [42].

With the self-consistent equation, the correlation length $\xi^{-2} = r$ can be expressed as distance to the critical point,

$$\xi^{-2} = r - r_0^* + uK_d \int_0^A \mathrm{d}k \int \mathrm{d}\omega \, k^{d-1} \left(\frac{1}{\omega^2 + \xi^{-2} + k^2 + \delta\eta^M(\mathrm{i}\omega)} - \frac{1}{\omega^2 + k^2 + \delta\eta^M(\mathrm{i}\omega)} \right)$$
$$= r - r_0^* + \xi^{-2} uK_d \int_0^A \mathrm{d}k \int \mathrm{d}\omega \, \frac{k^{d-1}}{(\omega^2 + \xi^{-2} + k^2 + \delta\eta^M(\mathrm{i}\omega))(\omega^2 + k^2 + \delta\eta^M(\mathrm{i}\omega))} \,. \tag{1.49}$$

The occurring integral is convergent for $\xi^{-2} \to 0$ in the denominator above $d_{uc} = 4 - z$ dimensions. In this case, it can be shown that the interaction term is small, and $\xi^{-2} \simeq r - r^*$. Thus above the upper critical dimension, the mean-field exponent $\nu = -1/2$ is reobtained. Below d_{uc} the integral is divergent for $\xi^{-2} \to 0$ or $r \to 0$ in the nominator. However, if the system is either ballistic or purely dissipative, it can be evaluated with Γ -functions. Neglecting the first term $r - r_0^*$ in Eq. (1.49) yields

$$\xi^{-1} \propto (r - r^*)^{-\frac{1}{d-2+z}}.$$
(1.50)

At d = 4 - z, the mean-field result is reproduced again, but with additional logarithmic corrections. Below d_{uc} fluctuations modify the critical exponents.

In the remaining section it will be shown, that the Hartree approximation is exact in the limit of an infinite number of components N. Therefore, the interaction term is decoupled via a Hubbard-Stratonovich field λ :

$$e^{-u(\boldsymbol{\varphi}\cdot\boldsymbol{\varphi})^2/(4N)} \propto \int_{-i\infty}^{i\infty} \mathcal{D}\lambda e^{+Nu^2\lambda^2 - \lambda\boldsymbol{\varphi}\cdot\boldsymbol{\varphi}}.$$
 (1.51)

Here, the normalization constant is skipped. The remaining action is Gaussian in φ , such that the order-parameter field can be integrated out, with an effective mass $r = r_0 + \lambda$,

$$Z \propto \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_i \mathcal{D}\lambda \exp\left(-Nu^2 \int d\omega \int dx \lambda^2(x,\omega)\right)$$
$$\times \exp\left(-\int d\omega \int d^d x \left(r_0 + k^2 + \omega^2 + \eta(\omega) + \lambda\right) \varphi \cdot \varphi\right)$$
$$\propto \int \mathcal{D}\lambda \exp\left(-Nu^2 \int d\omega \int dx \lambda^2(x,\omega) - N \log(\langle G(\omega, r_0 + \lambda) \rangle)\right). \tag{1.52}$$

In the limit $N \to \infty$ the integral can be evaluated by using the saddle point approximation. This gives the self-consistent equation:

$$\lambda = 4u \int \mathrm{d}^d k \frac{1}{\omega^2 + k^2 + \lambda + \eta(\omega)}.$$
(1.53)

By identifying the Hubbard-Stratonovich-field λ with the effective mass r, the same equation as in 1.47 is found, which has to be solved self-consistently. The 1/N-expansion is a complementary ansatz to RG, valid near the upper critical dimension, but for arbitrary N.

1.5 Quantum-classical mapping

With both methods presented in this chapter, the RG and the 1/N expansion, it is possible to solve classical as well as quantum system for the simple φ^4 -model. There exists a relationship between quantum and classical critical systems, which is well established in equilibrium: the quantum classical mapping or Euclidean mapping. It is based on the simple observation that one can replace the dimension d in a classical system by (d+z), to obtain the correct values for the critical exponents of the quantum theory. This correspondence was already noticed in the 1940s by Feynman and shown explicitly for example for the Ising model in Ref. [43]. It can also be seen in an explicit path-integral formulation. Performing the $T \to 0$ limit in the Matsubara sum in the action, leads to an integration over frequencies. The basic idea of the mapping is to treat the frequency integration as supplementary z-dimensional integral over space, such that one obtains a d + z-dimensional classical theory [44]. In the real-time path-integral formalism, presented in chapter 3, this corresponds to analytic continuation from times t to imaginary times $\tau = it$. This path-integral approach is done in detail in section 6.3 for the post-quench dynamics. At this point, the analysis is therefore kept on the simple observation, that the basic integral in the 1/N expansion and in the first order correction of the mass in the RG flow,

$$\int \mathrm{d}^d k \int \mathrm{d}\omega \, G(q,\omega) = \int \mathrm{d}^d q \int \mathrm{d}\omega \, \frac{1}{k^2 + r + |\omega|^{2/z} f(z)},\tag{1.54}$$

can indeed be evaluated by substituting $k' = |\omega|^{1/z}$ and $zk'^{z-1}dk' = d\omega$. Here, the function f was introduced to treat the isolated system with z = 1 and

$$f(1) = c^{-2}, (1.55)$$

at the same time, with z > 1, where

$$f(z) = \gamma. \tag{1.56}$$

With the substitution one obtains:

$$\int d^d k \int d\omega G(q,\omega) \propto \int dk \, k^{d-1} z k'^{z-1} dk' \frac{1}{k^2 + r + k'^2}$$
$$= \int d^{d+z} k \frac{1}{k^2 + r}.$$
(1.57)

The Green's function in the last line is nothing else, than the Green's function of the classical (d + z)dimensional problem. The same argumentation can be applied to the first order correction of u in the RG.

As it was pointed out in Ref. [44], there are already for the equilibrium situation many reasons why this quantum-classical mapping should be applied with care and one also needs a separate theory for the full quantum problem. Some concerns are:

- The geometry of the classical theory with $z \neq 1$, when one space direction scales differently, may be quiet special and artificial.
- A further problem can be, that the quantum phenomena have no classical analogy. An example in this thesis is the prominent role of boundary conditions and Heisenberg-commutator relations of the quantum system, which are not present in the high-temperature limit, see section 3.5.
- Sometimes, the back-transformation from imaginary to real time causes some problems if the dynamics and transport quantities are analyzed.

Thus, even if the mapping appears very simple and natural, it should be explicitly checked. Nevertheless, at least for the φ^4 -model in equilibrium, this mapping works and leads to a great simplification, as for example the value of the universal exponents can be directly obtained by substituting d by d+z. As it was shown in Refs. [21, 22], this mapping can also lead to the correct results for $z \neq 1$ in more complex systems. It is therefore of great use, to check if such a mapping is possible, as it is very simple and instructive.

2 Chapter 2 Scaling after a quench towards the quantum critical point

While the first chapter concentrated solely on equilibrium criticality, the goal of this chapter is to perform a scaling analysis far from equilibrium. Scaling out-of-equilibrium is well known in the Kibble-Zurek limit, where a system is driven slowly through a QCP [11, 12]. Here, scaling after a complementary out-of-equilibrium protocol is analyzed, the quantum quench. Experimentally, after a quantum quench the system can reach states that are not accessible in equilibrium [3]. The dynamics cannot be captured within the Kibble-Zurek approach [16], but also non-equilibrium scaling has been observed recently in cold atom systems [45].

To perform a quantum quench, the system is prepared in the ground state $|\varphi_i\rangle$ of the initial Hamiltonian H_i . Here H_i is the Hamiltonian of a φ^4 -model, introduced in section 1.1, given by the parameter configuration $R_i = (r_i, h_i, u_i)$. The parameter r_i stands for the initial mass, h_i for the initial, external field and u_i is the initial interaction parameter. By instantly switching some parameters, e. g. applying a magnetic field or pressure, at time t = 0, the time evolution after the quench is governed by a different Hamiltonian H, with a new parameter configuration $R = (r_0, h, u)$, such that

$$|\boldsymbol{\varphi}(t)\rangle = e^{-\mathrm{i}Ht}|\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{\mathrm{i}}\rangle. \tag{2.1}$$

By applying this quench protocol, the system instantly falls out of equilibrium. Quantum quenches can be realized experimentally for example with cold atom systems [2]. Of particular interest is the quench to the QCP, where the final parameters are given by $R_c = (r^*, 0, u^*)$. After this quench protocol, the interplay between criticality and out-of-equilibrium dynamics can be studied in different time regimes. An important time regime is for example the long time limit. If the system is completely isolated, energy conservation after the quench implies, that it will never reach the QCP. If it thermalizes, it will rather end up in the critical cone at finite temperature, see the pink arrow in figure 2.1, but it might also reach a non-thermal steady state, which cannot be illustrated in this equilibrium phase-diagram. The question if and how such systems thermalize is still open. The situation is clearer for the open system, where the energy of the critical subsystem is not conserved. Due to the contact to the quantum bath, the system will thermalize and be located right at the critical point for infinite large times, see the blue arrow in figure 2.1. However, interaction effects in combination with criticality will lead to coarsening and a significant slowing down of thermalization, as it will be shown explicitly in chapter 5. Aging effects are well known from spin glasses and disordered systems [46–49].



Figure 2.1: Three different quench protocols in the r - T plane. The red region indicates the quantum critical cone, the green region the classical phase transition. The blue arrow symbolizes a quench without energy conservation, thus for an open system which can indeed thermalize to the QCP. The pink arrow is a quench with energy conservation for t > 0, thus the system might end up in the quantum critical region. The red arrow stands for a classical quench which can be treated with the methods of a quantum-classical crossover and has been analyzed recently in Refs. [28, 29].

The influence of the QCP is also expected to affect the dynamics far from equilibrium at intermediate time scales, due to an universal grow of the correlation length with

$$\xi(t) \propto t^{1/\tilde{z}_d} \,, \tag{2.2}$$

where \tilde{z}_d is the dynamic coarsening exponent of ξ . In equilibrium the power law of ξ was given with respect to the distance δr (or h, if the distance is controlled by an external field h) to the QCP, and thus the power laws in observables are power laws with respect to δr (h). Out of equilibrium, a very similar behavior can occur at intermediate times after the quench, in the so called prethermal regime. Here, universality in the correlation length in time will lead to a power-law in time of the order-parameter ϕ , the retarded function G^R and the Keldysh function G^K , defined as (see also section 3.2):

$$iG^{R}(k,t,t') = \theta(t-t')\delta_{ij}\langle [\varphi_{i}(k,t),\varphi_{j}(k,t')]_{-}\rangle, \qquad (2.3)$$

$$iG^{K}(k,t,t') = \delta_{ij} \langle [\varphi_{i}(k,t), \varphi_{j}(k,t')]_{+} \rangle.$$
(2.4)

These power laws are described by a new, universal exponent θ , which is independent of the equilibrium universal exponents. Especially the following scaling form holds for the order parameter $\phi(t) = |\langle \varphi(t) \rangle|$:

$$\phi(t) \propto t^{\theta}.\tag{2.5}$$

Depending on the sign of θ , the order parameter can also grow after a quench to the QCP, see Fig. 1. The exponent θ turns out to have a large impact on the Green's functions, whose scaling forms are given in Eqs. (2.23), (2.24). Those simple scaling forms of $\xi(t)$ and $\phi(t)$ will be confirmed by an explicit time evolution of the order parameter field and the expectation values in section 5.2. As this evolution is quiet technical, the main idea of post-quench universality is drawn here, motivated by generalizing



Figure 2.2: The order of the two different dynamic regimes depends on the bath exponent $\alpha \leq 2$. The time-scale separating those two regimes is $t_{\gamma} \propto \gamma^{1/(\alpha-2)}$. Only for times larger than the microscopic timescale $t_{\rm mic}$, the φ^4 model can be applied, this corresponds equally to some cutoff frequency.

the scaling arguments to an post-quench scenario.

This chapter is organized as follows: Before going into details of the scaling analysis, the hierarchy of the different timescales is introduced and discussed. One main question is whether the dynamics are characterized by a dynamic exponent z = 1 or $z \neq 1$. The order of both regimes is discussed in section 2.1 for different bath-exponents α . This discussion is probably also important for closed systems, where it is suggested that due to interactions the system could act as its own bath and thermalize. In section 2.2, the scaling analysis is performed for the order-parameter dynamics. In the same spirit, the scaling form of the correlation functions is extended to an out-of-equilibrium version in section 2.3.

2.1 Ballistic versus diffusive dynamics

In section 1.1 the Hamiltonian for the φ^4 model was introduced, where $\varphi(k,\omega)$ is the order-parameter field. The bare, retarded propagator $g^R(\omega, k) = \delta_{ij} \langle [\varphi_i(k,\omega), \varphi_j(-k,-\omega)]_- \rangle$ of an isolated system has a very simple form:

$$g_{\rm iso}^R(\omega,k) = \left(-\omega^2 + k^2 + r_0\right)^{-1}.$$
 (2.6)

Here, the dynamics are purely given by the ballistic term ω^2 , and the only time scale which separates long and short times is the mode depending eigenfrequency $\omega_k^2 = k^2 + r_0$. Coupling the non-interacting system to an external bath leads to a more complex picture of the different regimes. Now, the bare propagator is given by

$$g_{\text{open}}^{R}(\omega) = \left(\omega^{2} - k^{2} - \bar{r_{0}} + i\gamma\omega|\omega|^{\alpha-1} - \gamma|\omega|^{\alpha}\cot\left(\frac{\pi\alpha}{2}\right)\right)^{-1}.$$
(2.7)

The trivial shift of the bath spectral function $\eta(\omega = 0)$ is again already included into the bare mass $\bar{r_0}$, see also section 3.2. There are two different dynamic regimes. If $\alpha < 2$ and for small frequencies, the dynamics will be dominated by the coupling to the bath. This corresponds to large times. For short times, or large frequencies, the ballistic term is controlling the dynamics. The timescale t_{γ} which separates both regimes is given by the damping coefficient γ and the bath exponent α ,

$$t_{\gamma} \propto \gamma^{\frac{1}{\alpha-2}},\tag{2.8}$$

which follows directly from comparing the ballistic term ω^2 with $\eta(\omega) \propto \gamma \omega^{\alpha}$. For $\omega_{\gamma} = 1/t_{\gamma}$ both terms are equal. Via scaling or RG-flow arguments, it is possible to treat the dynamics at times $t < t_{\gamma}$ as purely ballistic, and at times $t > t_{\gamma}$ as purely diffusive. Further note that t_{γ} is inversely proportional to γ , leading to short t_{γ} for large friction parameters, and large t_{γ} for small γ . The characteristic mode frequency is still given by $k^2 + r$, which can be part of either the ballistic $(k^2 + r > \omega_{\gamma})$ or the diffusive $(k^2 + r < \omega_{\gamma})$ regime, depending on the parameter configuration r, γ, α and the mode k. This turns out to be a crucial point for the post-quench Keldysh function in section 3.5. The impact for the open system is discussed in section 5.1 and in section 6.2 for the isolated system. If $\alpha > 2$, the hierarchy of both regimes is reversed, leading to a dominantly diffusive regime at short times and a dominantly ballistic regime in the long time limit. In this limit, t_{γ} is proportional to the damping coefficient γ . The special case $\alpha = 2$ has a divergent real part in $\eta(\omega)$ and is therefore very different from the usual z = 1 problem of an isolated system. It will not be considered in this thesis.

If the φ^4 -interaction is included, the situation is even more complicated, as at least one further time scale will appear. In a perturbative expansion in 1/N, beyond the first order level, finite frequencydependent terms can be generated. Those terms will lead to a further time scale t_{int} . If the system is strongly coupled to an external bath, and interactions are kept small, by some controlling parameter, there is no need to include this new time scale, as any further time-depending term will be overruled by the finite bath-damping γ . For a scaling ansatz like in Eq. (2.2), only the bath-dominated diffusive regime will be of interest. Higher order terms have however a strong impact for the dynamics of an isolated system. They can be effectively treated like the bath-spectral function η . Therefore, this is also referred to as an internal bath or that the system acts like its own bath. Even for systems, where this is not possible, it is important to keep in mind, that the ballistic regime will be either cut off by t_{int} or set in after t_{int} , depending on the concrete frequency dependence of this higher order interaction term.

Further time scales are given by the different cutoffs of the system, the inverse momentum cutoff $t_{\Lambda} = \Lambda^{-1}$, and for an open system, the inverse bath-cutoff $t_{\omega_c} = \omega_c^{-1}$. To make any scaling ansatz like in Eq. (2.2), it is not only necessary to be in the corresponding dynamic time regime. It is reasonable to be beyond those short-time scales, which are named $t_{\rm mic}$ in this section. The hierarchy of the different $t_{\rm mic}$ for an open system in combination with t_{γ} is discussed in section 5.5.

A last remark on the nomenclature of ballistic and diffusive dynamics. Without interactions, only the closed system is described by ballistic dynamics. On the other hand open systems are always governed by diffusive dynamics. Including interactions and especially scattering processes between different modes of the order-parameter field $\varphi(k)$ will always lead to non-ballistic dynamics in the closed system. To make a difference between the two types of dynamics, ballistic refers to the dynamics dominated by ω^2 , and diffusive to the dynamics dominated by η . Thus, for the open system and $\alpha < 2$ the short-time dynamics can be ballistically dominated. Besides for a closed system, if interaction effects can be approximately captured by η , some time regimes are dominated by diffusive dynamics.

2.2 Post-quench scaling of the order parameter

As discussed in section 1.2, the order parameter in equilibrium obeys the scaling relation,

$$\phi_{\rm eq}\left(\delta r,h\right) = b^{-\beta/\nu}\phi_{\rm eq}\left(b^{1/\nu}\delta r,b^{\beta\delta/\nu}h\right),\tag{2.9}$$

where δr is the distance to the critical point and h an external field. Out of equilibrium, the order parameter will not only depend on the final configuration $\delta r_{\rm f}$, $h_{\rm f}$, but additional arguments will emerge. First, the order parameter will obviously depend on time, which scales via

$$t \to b^{-z_d} t \tag{2.10}$$

with the dynamic coarsening exponent z_d , which can in general differ from the equilibrium dynamic exponent z. Like the equilibrium dynamic exponent, z_d connects typical time and length scales, and can be given by the coupling to the external bath. If the coupling to the bath is the dominant part of the dynamics, it is given up to leading order in both, RG and 1/N, as $z_d = 2/\alpha$. On the other hand if the ballistic term ∂_t^2 dominates the dynamics, it is given as $z_d = 1$. Note, that in both cases $z_d = z$ is still the same as its equilibrium value, introduced in Chapter 1. This does not hold for the correlation length, where \tilde{z}_d can take different values in the intermediate and the long time limit.

Second, the order parameter will also depend on the initial configuration $\delta r_i, \delta h_i$. This suggests to introduce a general scaling relation

$$\phi(t, R_{i}(1), R_{f}(1)) = b^{-\beta/\nu} \phi(b^{-z}t, R_{i}(b), R_{f}(b)).$$
(2.11)

Here, the short-hand notation with the parameter set R_i and R_f was used. They scale as

$$R_{\rm f}\left(b\right) = \left(b^{1/\nu} \delta r_{\rm f}, b^{\beta\delta/\nu} h_{\rm f}\right), \qquad (2.12)$$

$$R_{\rm i}\left(b\right) = \left(b^{\kappa/\nu}\delta r_{\rm i}, b^{\kappa\beta\delta/\nu}h_{\rm i}\right). \tag{2.13}$$

The scaling form of both parameter sets, the final and the initial, will be discussed in detail below. In $R_{\rm f}$, the scaling dimension of the order parameter ϕ and the final parameter $\delta r_{\rm f}$ and $h_{\rm f}$ take their equilibrium value. This is a reasonable assumption if the system is coupled to an external bath, as thermalization is expected in the long time limit. For an isolated system the question of thermalization is still open [8, 10]. This question is discussed in chapter 6. In R_i a new exponent κ is introduced. This is justified as follows: There is no reason why in a quench protocol, the initial parameter set $R_{\rm i}$ should also scale with its equilibrium exponents. In fact, similarities with critical surface scaling suggest to introduce one new exponent κ [50–52]. Via a simple scaling analysis, it is not completely clear why only one new exponent is sufficient to describe the scaling of both, initial distance δr_i and initial field h_i . It is motivated by the critical boundary scaling, discussed also in section 6.3.2. Here, the presence of some finite surface order is sufficient for the emergence of a new exponent at intermediate length scales, irrespective of how this ordered surface is achieved, by a finite surface field or by a spontaneous order. The existence of only one exponent is also a result of the explicit analysis of the time dependence of ϕ and the Green's functions, whose time dependence is derived in chapter 4 and applied for the open system in chapter 5. The fact that one new exponent occurs, can be understood in the RG picture in section 4.2, where the fixed point is now given by the so called deep quench limit. The deep quench corresponds to an infinite large quench amplitude, which can be achieved by either performing a pure mass quench $\delta r_i \to \infty$ or a field quench $h_i \to \infty$ or both. Interestingly, in this limit the system is independent of the quench amplitude and details of how this quench was performed, see also section 3.5.3. This leads to only one supplementary exponent.

Going back to the scaling ansatz in Eq. (2.11), one can now consider a critical quench, with $\delta r_f = 0$ and $h_f = 0$. To keep the discussion simple and as no further informations are stored in the scaling of h_i , also the initial field is set equal to zero. Thus the scaling equation reads

$$\phi(t,\delta r_{\rm i}) = b^{-\beta/\nu} \phi\left(b^{-z}t, b^{\kappa/\nu} \delta r_{\rm i}\right).$$
(2.14)

To analyze the short and long time behavior of the order parameter, the parameter b is chosen such that $b^{-z}t = t_{\rm mic}$. Here $t_{\rm mic}$ is the largest microscopic timescale of the system. With this microscopic timescale, a scaling function $\Psi(x)$ can be introduced

$$\phi\left(t,\delta r_{\rm i}\right) \propto t^{-\frac{\beta}{\nu z}} \Psi(t/t^*). \tag{2.15}$$

The time $t^* = t_{\text{mic}} \delta r_i^{-\frac{\nu z}{\kappa}}$ corresponds to the typical crossover timescale, which separates the prethermal regime from the adiabatic relaxation at large times. For times $t \gg t^*$, one expects $\Psi(x \gg 1) \rightarrow \text{const}$, such that the leading term decays adiabatically. It can be described by a power-law with equilibrium exponents

$$\phi\left(t\gg t^*\right)\propto t^{-\beta/(\nu z)}.\tag{2.16}$$

This power-law decay with equilibrium exponents is characteristic for the adiabatic long-time limit, where the correlation length grows with a scaling form $\xi \propto t^{1/z}$. Thus the order-parameter dynamics can also be expressed in terms of ξ :

$$\phi(\xi) \propto \xi^{-\beta/\nu} \,. \tag{2.17}$$

Note, that also if the exponents are the equilibrium ones, still memory effects of the initial state can be stored in the amplitude, which is a result of the explicit time evolution, see section 5.4.1. This effect is also known to occur in classical systems. Critical fluctuations slow down thermalization and lead to aging effects, where the system exhibits the memory over large time scales.

For times $t \ll t^*$ in the prethermal regime, one expects the order-parameter to scale like in the pre-quench setting with $\phi \propto \delta r_i^{\beta}$. Thus the expansion of the scaling function must obey $\Psi(x \ll 1) \propto x^{\kappa\beta/(\nu z)}$. This yields for the time dependence in the prethermal regime

$$\phi(t \ll t^*, \delta r_{\rm i}) \propto t^{(\kappa-1)\beta/(\nu z)}.$$
(2.18)

In chapter 5 and 6 the value of κ will be determined for $z = 2/\alpha$ and z = 1 respectively. With Eq. (2.5) a connection between θ and the scaling exponent of the initial configuration can be made, it holds

$$\theta = (\kappa - 1) \beta / (\nu z) . \tag{2.19}$$

It turns out, that κ strongly depends on z, and varies around 1, such that for some z an increasing order parameter in the prethermal regime is possible, while for other $\langle \varphi(t) \rangle$ decreases slowly. As $\kappa \sim 1$, the crossover timescale t^* is given roughly by the initial correlation length $\xi_i \propto r_i^{-1}$. This implies that t^* diverges for small quench amplitudes, and thus the prethermal regime can be extended to arbitrarily long times. Note however, that this does not imply, that the order parameter can grow to infinitely large values, as it is not possible with this simple analysis to gain any insight on times smaller than $t_{\rm mic}$. Using these scaling arguments, it can be shown that there must be some collapse of the order parameter,

$$\phi(t_{\rm mic}) \lesssim \phi_{\rm i} \left(\frac{t_{\rm mic}}{t^*}\right)^{\theta},$$
(2.20)

such that $\phi(t^*)$ is of order of the initial magnetization ϕ_i . For the time dependence of the correlation length this break-down can be seen, with an explicit time evolution. The result is, $\xi(t^*) \sim \xi_i$, and as ξ grows after the quench, one can conclude that also the correlation length breaks down in the microscopic time regime right after the quench.

This discussion is not restricted to a mass quench $\delta r_i \to \delta r_f$, but can easily be extended to a field quench $h_f \to h_i$ at $\delta r = 0$. The crossover time scale t^* separating the prethermal and the quasi-adiabatic regime is now determined by $t^* \propto h_i^{-\frac{\nu z}{\beta\delta\kappa}}$. However, the time dependence of the order parameter $t \ll t^*$ and $t \gg t^*$ are the same as in Eq. (2.18) and Eq. (2.16) respectively.

2.3 Scaling of the correlation functions

In this section the equilibrium scaling form will be extended to an out-of-equilibrium version. In equilibrium, it is not necessary to treat the correlation function G^K and the response function G^R separately, as they are connected via the fluctuation-dissipation theorem (FDT). However, out-of-equilibrium this theorem does not hold, making a separate analysis of both functions necessary.

In equilibrium, for a system coupled to an external bath and large time scales deep in the diffusive regime, the established scaling form reads:

$$G_{\rm eq}^R\left(k,t,t'\right) = \frac{1}{k^{2-z-\eta}} F_{\rm eq}^R\left(k^z\left(t-t'\right)\right),\tag{2.21}$$

$$G_{\rm eq}^{K}\left(k,t,t'\right) = \frac{1}{k^{2-z-\eta}} F_{\rm eq}^{K}\left(k^{z}\left(t-t'\right)\right).$$
(2.22)

 $F_{\text{eq}}^{R/K}(x)$ are the equilibrium scaling functions. If the dynamics are dominated by the bath coupling, the scaling function, as well as its arguments have a dimensionality of $\gamma^{-2/z}$. This factor is not explicitly written here, to keep the discussion general and to include also the closed system or ballistic dominated dynamics. Note that the scaling dimension $k^{2-z-\eta}$ is the same for the the response as the correlation function at the QCP. Near a classical critical point, they differ by a factor k^{-z} , due to the proportionality to temperature of the Keldysh function.

Out of equilibrium, one expects that G^R and G^K now depend on both time arguments t, t' and on the initial configuration. The simplest extension of the scaling form in Eq. (2.21) and Eq. (2.22) is to include the ratio t/t':

$$G^{R}\left(k,t,t'\right) = \left(\frac{t}{t'}\right)^{\theta} \frac{F^{R}\left(k^{z}t,t/t'\right)}{k^{2-z-\eta}},$$
(2.23)

$$G^{K}\left(k,t,t'\right) = \left(\frac{t}{t'}\right)^{\theta'} \frac{F^{K}\left(k^{z}t,t/t'\right)}{k^{2-z-\eta}}.$$
(2.24)

The scaling function $F^{R/K}(x,t/t')$ is finite in the limit $t' \to 0$, such that possible singularities are included via the exponents θ, θ' .

To show a relation between the new exponents κ , θ and θ' and to obtain their value is task of an explicit analysis of the post-quench dynamics. This analysis will be performed in the subsequent chapters.
Chapter 3

Out-of-equilibrium quantum field theory for quantum quenches

In this chapter, the quantum field theory (QFT) is introduced in a way suitable to describe quantum quenches. For a real-time analysis of an out-of-equilibrium setup, the Schwinger-Keldysh formalism is an useful framework [53–55]. It can be applied to describe various protocols of systems driven out of equilibrium. There are many general introductions to this topic [56, 57]. The main idea of the Schwinger-Keldysh formalism is to double the number of degrees of freedom, such that fluctuation and dissipation of a system can be treated separately. This doubling results in the so called two-branch contour along the time-axis. To include quantum and thermal fluctuations of the initial state it can be extended to a three branch contour, where the third branch goes along the imaginary axis. Here, the three branch-contour will be directly applied for the quench protocol, introduced in section 3.1. In section 3.2 the QFT is derived along the three branch contour. In section 3.3 the FDT is presented. In time translational invariant systems, it connects fluctuations and dissipation via the distribution function. Section 3.4 gives a short introduction to double Laplace-transformations. This is a natural language to describe post-quench correlation functions, where both time arguments have to be larger than zero.

An important point, which cannot be overestimated, is the knowledge of the non-interacting Green's functions. In equilibrium, this knowledge is in the most cases trivial. For systems that are out-of-equilibrium, it is a complicated task on its own due to boundary conditions, imposed by the quench protocol. For quantum quenches further challenges arise, especially for the system coupled to a bath. Here, the ground state expectation values are a highly entangled mixture depending of the system and the bath and none of the expectation values can be neglected. This is qualitatively different from classical systems. The Heisenberg uncertainty leads to a further complication, as now some initial expectation values are divergent in the limit of infinite cutoff parameters. Those divergent terms have to be treated carefully. We show that, in the end, they add up to zero. Nevertheless, the knowledge of those bare correlation functions is crucial to build up a perturbative expansion. After a quench to the QCP, the typical energy scales of the pre-Keldysh function determine also the different time regimes. The equal-time, post-quench Keldysh function determines the value of the non-equilibrium exponent θ . As the free Keldysh and retarded Green's function have a high impact on the main results of this thesis, they are derived in detail in section 3.5.



Figure 3.1: The three-branch contour with the quench performed at t = 0.

3.1 Quench protocol

To drive the system out of equilibrium the following protocol is used: Initially, the system is prepared in the ground state of an Hamiltonian H_i , with parameters $R_i = (r_{0,i}, u_i, \mathbf{h}_i)$. At time t = 0 the parameter set R is switched to achieve its final value $R_f = (r_{0,f}, u_f, \mathbf{h}_f)$, which is located right at the quantum critical point. The change of R(t) takes place on a typical timescale τ_s . To speak of a quench, one takes the limit $\tau_s \to 0$. This leads to the time evolution given in Eq. (2.1). Experimentally, τ_s is limited by the concrete experimental setup. In numeric simulations and even in purely theoretically considerations, it is sometimes necessary to consider small but finite quench times. To apply the quench limit, it is sufficient that τ_s is of order of the microscopic time scales, given by section 2.1 and 5.5. For shorter time scales the considered φ^4 -model, which is only a long wave-length description of the actual quantum mechanical system, is not valid. Hence to compare with an experiment or a numeric simulation, the requirement of switching instantaneously is not too meaningful. Thus, the quench-protocol can be described by

$$R(t) = R_{\rm i} + \theta\left(t\right) \left(R_{\rm f} - R_{\rm i}\right),\tag{3.1}$$

with the Heaviside step function $\theta(t)$.

3.2 The three-time-contour formalism

To describe an out-of-equilibrium set-up the closed-time-contour is of great use. It can be extended to the three branch contour, to include interactions and thermal fluctuation's of the initial state. This was originally done by Ref. [58] and by Ref. [59]. The concrete application for a quench protocol in a bosonic-system is presented in this section and in Ref. [31].

The partition function is defined as [56],

$$Z = \frac{\operatorname{Tr}\left(U_c\rho\right)}{\operatorname{Tr}\left(\rho\right)},\tag{3.2}$$

where ρ is the initial density matrix. In a quench protocol the time evolution for t > 0 is governed by the finial Hamiltonian $H_{\rm f}$. U_c is the corresponding time-evolution operator along the closed time or Schwinger-Keldysh contour SK, see the two horizontal branches in figure 3.1. U_c is given by

$$U_{\rm SK}(t,t') = e^{\mp i H_{\rm f}(t-t')},\tag{3.3}$$

where the minus sign refers to the forward branch and the plus sign to the backwards branch in time. The initial state at t = 0 is characterized by the ground state $|\Psi_0\rangle$ of H_i , thus it holds for the initial density matrix

$$\rho_{\rm i} = \left| \Psi_0 \right\rangle \left\langle \Psi_0 \right|. \tag{3.4}$$

More general, for finite initial temperatures it can also be written along the Matsubara contour

$$\rho_{\rm i} = \frac{1}{Z_{\rm i}} e^{-\beta H_{\rm i}},\tag{3.5}$$

with the inverse temperature $\beta = 1/T$, and the pre-quench partition function Z_i . Evaluating the expectation value of some operator O at time t yields

$$\langle O(t) \rangle = \frac{1}{Z_{\rm i}} \langle e^{-\beta H_{\rm i}} U_{\rm SK}(0,t) O U_{\rm SK}(t,0) \rangle \,. \tag{3.6}$$

To handle the time-ordering from $i\beta \to 0 \to t \to 0$ one can introduce a three branch contour C, see figure 3.1, with the time ordering operator $T_{\mathcal{C}}$ along this contour. The expectation value of the operator O thus reads

$$\langle O(t) \rangle = \frac{\operatorname{tr} \left(T_{\mathcal{C}} e^{-\mathrm{i} \int_{\mathcal{C}} \mathrm{d}s \, H(s)} O(t) \right)}{\operatorname{tr} \left(T_{\mathcal{C}} e^{-\mathrm{i} \int_{\mathcal{C}} \mathrm{d}s \, H(s)} \right)} \,. \tag{3.7}$$

On the right hand side, the operator O is written with a time argument, to clarify at which point of the time-ordering it has to be inserted. In the denominator the property 1 = U(0,t)U(t,0) of the time evolution operator was used, to write the initial partition function Z_i as partition function Z along the full contour C:

$$Z = \operatorname{tr}\left(T_{\mathcal{C}}\exp(-\mathrm{i}\int_{\mathcal{C}}\mathrm{d}sH)\right).$$
(3.8)

In the same way, a two-time correlation function $G(t,t') = -i \langle T_c \varphi(t) \varphi(t') \rangle$ can be written as

$$G(t,t') = -i\frac{1}{Z} \operatorname{tr} \left(T_{\mathcal{C}} e^{-i\int_{\mathcal{C}} \mathrm{d}s \, H(s)} \varphi(t) \varphi(t') \right) \,. \tag{3.9}$$

In this section, the spatial arguments of the field φ , as well as the component index $l = 1, \ldots, N$ are suppressed for easier reading. In quantum field theory, those expectation values are determined with the method of a generating functional along the contour C:

$$W\left[\mathbf{h}\right] = \int D\boldsymbol{\varphi} D\mathbf{X} e^{\mathrm{i} S\left[\boldsymbol{\varphi}, \mathbf{X}\right] - \mathrm{i} \int_{x} \int_{\mathcal{C}} \mathrm{d}t \mathbf{h}(t) \cdot \boldsymbol{\varphi}(t)}$$
(3.10)

with the action of the φ^4 model coupled to an external heat bath, introduced in section 1.1. This action consists of three parts,

$$S\left[\boldsymbol{\varphi}, \mathbf{X}\right] = S_s\left[\boldsymbol{\varphi}\right] + S_b\left[\mathbf{X}\right] + S_{sb}\left[\boldsymbol{\varphi}, \mathbf{X}\right].$$
(3.11)

The $t \in C$ is a short hand notation for the time-integral along C. S_s refers to the action of the system

$$S_{s} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{x,t \in \mathcal{C}} \left\{ \left(\partial_{t} \boldsymbol{\varphi}\left(t\right) \right)^{2} - r_{0}\left(t\right) \boldsymbol{\varphi}\left(t\right)^{2} - \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}\left(t\right) \right)^{2} - \frac{u\left(t\right)}{2N} \boldsymbol{\varphi}\left(t\right)^{4} \right\},$$
(3.12)

and S_b to the bath

$$S_{b} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j} \int_{x,t \in \mathcal{C}} \left(\left(\partial_{t} \boldsymbol{X}_{j}(t) \right)^{2} - \Omega_{j}^{2} \boldsymbol{X}_{j}(t)^{2} \right).$$
(3.13)

 S_{sb} describes the coupling between system and bath

$$S_{sb} = -\sum_{j} c_{j} \int_{x,t \in \mathcal{C}} \mathbf{X}_{j}(t) \cdot \boldsymbol{\varphi}(t) . \qquad (3.14)$$

The action is Gaussian in the bath coordinates X. Thus, they can be integrated out. The effects of the coupling to the bath can be captured exactly by a self-energy

$$\Delta(t - t') = -\sum_{j} c_{j}^{2} \left(\partial_{t}^{2} + \Omega_{j}^{2}\right)^{-1} \delta(t - t'), \qquad (3.15)$$

which is non-local in time. This self-energy enters in the bare propagator

$$\mathcal{G}_{0}^{-1} = -\left(\partial_{t}^{2} + r_{0}(t) - \nabla^{2}\right)\delta(t - t') + \Delta(t - t')$$
(3.16)

of the system. The effective action thus reads

$$S[\varphi] = \frac{1}{2} \int_{x;t,t'\in\mathcal{C}} \varphi(t) \mathcal{G}_0^{-1}(t,t') \varphi(t') - \frac{1}{4N} \int_{x;t\in\mathcal{C}} \left(\varphi \cdot \varphi\right)^2 .$$
(3.17)

In the Schwinger-Keldysh formalism, the four possible arrangements of t, t' along the \pm -contour are arranged in a 2×2 matrix, to handle the time integral in a more compact way. Here, this structure is extended to a 3×3 matrix, as also the Matsubara axis for the initial state is included [59]:

$$\mathcal{G} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathrm{i}G^M & \tilde{G}^< & \tilde{G}^< \\ \tilde{G}^> & G^T & G^< \\ \tilde{G}^> & G^> & G^{\bar{T}} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.18)

The individual matrix elements are discussed in detail in the following. The first element is the Matsubara Green's function of the initial state

$$G^{M}\left(\tau-\tau'\right) = -\left\langle T_{\tau}\varphi_{M}\left(\tau\right)\varphi_{M}\left(\tau'\right)\right\rangle.$$
(3.19)

Here, T_{τ} is the time-ordering along the imaginary axis form $i\beta \to 0$ and $\varphi_M(\tau) = e^{\tau H_i} \varphi e^{-\tau H_i}$. The bare propagator along the Matsubara axis is given by

$$g_{\mathbf{i}}^{M}\left(\tau,\tau'\right) = \left[\left(\partial_{\tau}^{2} - r_{0,\mathbf{i}} + \nabla^{2}\right)\delta\left(\tau - \tau'\right) + \eta^{M}\left(\tau - \tau'\right)\right]^{-1}.$$
(3.20)

The subscript i refers to the initial mass r_i . The bath-spectral function $\eta(\tau)$ was given in Eq. (1.9). The system prior to the quench is in equilibrium, thus g_i^M is time-translational invariant. The Fourier transform reads

$$g_{i}^{M}(\omega_{n}) = \frac{1}{-\omega_{n}^{2} - \bar{r}_{0,i} - q^{2} + \delta \eta^{M}(\omega_{n})}.$$
(3.21)

The mass $\bar{r}_{0,i} = r_{0,i} - \eta^M(0)$ contains already the trivial shift due to the external bath, but no renormalization due to interaction effects, and is therefore called bare mass in the following.

The Green's function G^{\leq} describes the coupling across the quench. Without interactions, this coupling originates from two main effects. Firstly, memory effects stored in the heat bath. Secondly, from the concrete regularization chosen to write down the generating functional and to describe the quench. For an isolated system, only the second point leads to cross quench correlations. With the Heisenberg representation $\varphi_H(t) = e^{iH_f t} \varphi e^{-iH_f t}$ they are formally given by

$$\tilde{G}^{<}\left(\tau,t'\right) = \mathrm{i}\left\langle\varphi_{M}(\tau)\varphi_{H}(t')\right\rangle,\tag{3.22}$$

$$\tilde{G}^{>}\left(\tau,t'\right) = \mathrm{i}\left\langle\varphi_{H}(t')\varphi_{M}(\tau)\right\rangle.$$
(3.23)

The functions in the remaining 2×2 block are the usual Green's functions of the Schwinger-Keldysh formalism, with the time ordering operator T_t (anti-time ordering operator \tilde{T}_t) along the real time branch. They read

$$G^{T}\left(t,t'\right) = -i\left\langle T_{t}\varphi_{H}(t)\varphi_{H}(t')\right\rangle, \qquad (3.24)$$

$$G^{\tilde{T}}\left(t,t'\right) = -i\left\langle \tilde{T}_{t}\varphi_{H}(t)\varphi_{H}(t')\right\rangle,\tag{3.25}$$

$$G^{>}\left(t,t'\right) = -i\left\langle\varphi_{H}(t')\varphi_{H}(t)\right\rangle,\tag{3.26}$$

$$G^{<}\left(t,t'\right) = -i\left\langle\varphi_{H}(t)\varphi_{H}(t')\right\rangle.$$
(3.27)

Those four Green's functions are known to contain redundant information. It is convenient in the usual Schwinger-Keldysh formalism to rotate to the quantum-classical basis, with

$$\varphi_H^{\rm cl,q} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left(\varphi_H^+ \pm \varphi_H^- \right). \tag{3.28}$$

After this rotation there are two independent Green's functions, the retarded function G^R and the Keldysh function G^K . Here, the rotation matrix for the 3×3 matrix block reads

$$L = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} & \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\\ 0 & \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} & -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.29)

where the sign of the first element was chosen such that det L = 1. This yields

$$L^{-1}\mathcal{G}L = \begin{pmatrix} G^M & -\sqrt{2}\tilde{G}^{<} & 0\\ -\sqrt{2}\tilde{G}^{>} & G^K & G^R\\ 0 & G^A & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (3.30)

The two relevant Green's functions along the horizontal branch are given by

$$G^{R}\left(t,t'\right) = -\mathrm{i}\theta\left(t-t'\right)\left\langle \left[\varphi_{H}(t),\varphi_{H}(t')\right]_{-}\right\rangle$$
(3.31)

$$G^{K}(t,t') = -i\left\langle \left[\varphi_{H}(t),\varphi_{H}(t')\right]_{+}\right\rangle.$$
(3.32)

 G^R measures the response of the order parameter at time t caused by an external field **h**. This function has a retarded structure t' < t, with both time arguments after the quench. The advanced Green's function is given by

$$G^{A}\left(t,t'\right) = \mathrm{i}\theta\left(t'-t\right)\left\langle \left[\varphi_{H}(t),\varphi_{H}(t')\right]_{-}\right\rangle$$
(3.33)

and contains thus the same informations as $G^R(t,t') = G^A(t',t)$. Causality implies two important relations, $G^R(t,t) + G^A(t,t) = 0$ and $G^R(t,t) - G^A(t,t) = -i$ [56]. Those are important in chapter 4, where they lead to a simplification for the number of Hubbard-Stratonovich fields, and for the out-of-equilibrium version of the RG flow equations. While the retarded Green's function contains informations about the spectrum, the Keldysh function G^K measures also order-parameter configurations. In addition to those usual Green's functions, correlations across the quench are taken into account via \tilde{G}^{\leq} . Note that those cross-quench correlation functions couple only to the quantum component φ^q in the inverse Matrix \mathcal{G}^{-1} . For a non-interacting system the Matsubara fields φ_M can be formally integrated out. They couple only to the bare Keldysh Green's function g^K , thus only this function contains pre-quench information and displays memory effects. Those can be formally captured by

$$g^{K} = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{t'} \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}s' \, g^{R}(t,s) M(s,s') g^{A}(s',t') \,. \tag{3.34}$$

Here, the memory function M includes the effects of the pre-quench system. More details to the memory function, and a simple way to calculate it, are presented in section 3.5.2 below. The bare retarded function $g^R(t,t')$ does not couple to the pre-quench fields, thus it is given by the equilibrium value of the final parameter configuration $R_{\rm f}$. Especially g^R depends only on the difference of the time arguments, thus its Fourier transform reads

$$g_{\rm f}^R(k,\omega) = \frac{1}{\omega^2 - \bar{r}_{0,f} - k^2 + \delta\eta(\omega)} \,. \tag{3.35}$$

Again, the trivial shift due to the bath coupling is taken into account via $\bar{r}_{0,f} = r_{0,f} - \eta(0)$. Including many-body interactions will however lead to aging in the retarded function as well.

3.3 Fluctuation-dissipation theorem

In equilibrium, there is a strong link between fluctuations and the response of a system to an external force, called fluctuation-dissipation theorem FDT. A short derivation is given in this section, for more details see for example Refs. [35, 40, 60].

In thermal equilibrium the Green's functions depend only on the time difference t-t' of their arguments. Therefore it is convenient to express them into Fourier space

$$G^{R/K}(k,\omega) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t \, e^{\mathrm{i}\omega t} G^{R/K}(k,t).$$
(3.36)

The FDT states that the equilibrium fluctuations are proportional to the imaginary part of a response function:

$$G^{K}(k,\omega) = 2\mathrm{i} \coth\left(\frac{\omega}{2T}\right) \mathrm{Im} \, G^{R}(\omega,k).$$
 (3.37)

A first version of the classical FDT was derived by Einstein, when he analyzed the Brownian motion [61]. Thereby he noticed a connection between the diffusive constant D in Fick's law with the inverse mobility. The full quantum version was given by Callen-Welton in 1952 [62]. This form can be derived from the general structure of the Keldysh contour [56]. In general, even in an out-of-equilibrium situation the following relation holds

$$G^{K}(k,t,t') = F \circ G^{R} + G^{A} \circ F, \qquad (3.38)$$

where \circ stands for the convolution in time. This relation follows from the Hermitian property of the Keldysh function $G^K(t,t') = G^K(t',t)$. This version is sometimes also called generalized FDT in the literature [41], even if, far from equilibrium, the function F is not given by the Bose-Einstein distribution function n_B . In this thesis, FDT refers explicitly to the relation in Eq. (3.37), like in Ref [56].

Note, that for $T \to \infty$ in the classical system a prefactor of $2T/\omega$ emerges. Thus, the scaling dimension of G^K and G^R will differ by the characteristic frequency. In contrast, in the quantum limit $T \to 0$, $\operatorname{coth}(\omega/(2T)) \to \operatorname{sign} \omega$, and G^K and G^R have the same scaling dimension, but different parity with respect to ω .

In section 5.4.2 it is shown explicitly that in the quasi-adiabatic long time limit for an open system a relation like in Eq. (3.37) holds between G^R and G^K , and thus the Wigner transform of the function F is given explicitly.

3.4 Double Laplace transformations

Laplace transformations are the natural framework to describe retarded time evaluations in equilibrium, as all times have to be larger than zero. A natural generalization to non-equilibrium situations are double Laplace transformations. Here, the Laplace transformation (LT) of the function $d(\omega)$ is defined with $\exp(i\omega t)$ as

$$d(\omega) = \int_0^\infty dt \, e^{i(\omega + i0^+)t} d(t) \,. \tag{3.39}$$

The infinitesimal small $i0^+$ is introduced to keep the LT of d finite. The advantage of performing the LT with $\exp(i\omega t)$, is the simple inverse transformation, if $d(\omega)$ is a retarded function, , e.g. it has no poles in the upper half of the complex plane. In this case the inverse transformation reads:

$$d(t) = 2i \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d\omega \, \frac{1}{2\pi} \operatorname{Im} d(\omega) e^{-i\omega t}.$$
(3.40)

This relation can be verified by using Kramers-Kronig relations for $d(\omega)$ and $\frac{1}{\omega+i0^+} = -i \int_0^\infty dt \, e^{i(\omega+i0^+)t}$.

Of further importance is the double LT, as in the post-quench system the Green's functions depend in general on both time arguments t, t' individually. The double LT is defined as

$$f(\omega, \omega') = \int_0^\infty dt \int_0^\infty dt' e^{i(\omega+i0^+)t} e^{i(\omega'+i0^+)t'} f(t,t').$$
(3.41)

To derive the post-quench Keldysh-function, one also needs the double LT of the pre-quench Keldysh function. This function describes a system in equilibrium, thus $G_i^K(t, t') = G_i^K(|t - t'|)$. The subscript

i is kept here, to make clear, that this relation is a property only of the initial, equilibrium Green's functions. The double LT of the Keldysh function obeys:

$$G_{i}^{K}\left(q,\omega,\omega'\right) = i\frac{G_{i}^{K}\left(q,\omega\right) + G_{i}^{K}\left(q,\omega'\right)}{\omega + \omega' + i0^{+}},$$
(3.42)

with $G_{i}^{K}(q,\omega)$ being the Laplace transform of the equilibrium Keldysh function $G_{i}^{K}(|t-t'|)$ of the initial state. This relation is obtained by using the definition of the LT and performing a variable transformation $G_{i}^{K}(t,t') = G_{i}^{K}(|t-t'|)$, to use the equilibrium properties of G_{i}^{K} .

Below, not only the double LT of the initial, equilibrium Keldysh function is needed, but also the simple LT of $G_i^K(|t - t'|)$. Using the initial Keldysh function g_i^K given by the FDT in Fourier space (see section 3.3) yields:

$$G_{i}^{K}(k,t) = i \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{d\epsilon}{\pi} e^{-i\epsilon t} \coth\left(\frac{\epsilon}{2T}\right) \operatorname{Im} G_{i}^{R}(k,\epsilon) \,.$$
(3.43)

In the quantum limit $T \to 0$, the $\operatorname{coth}\left(\frac{\epsilon}{2T}\right)$ can be replaced by $\operatorname{sign}(\epsilon)$. Inserting the FDT into the Laplace-transformation of $G_{i}^{K}(k,t)$ yields

$$G_{i}^{K}(k,\omega) = \int_{0}^{t} dt \, e^{i(\omega+i0^{+})t} G_{i}^{K}(k,t)$$

= $-\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{d\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{\operatorname{sign}(\epsilon)\operatorname{Im} G_{i}^{R}(k,\epsilon)}{\omega-\epsilon+i0^{+}}.$ (3.44)

By using the identity $\delta(\omega - \epsilon) = -\frac{1}{\pi} \text{Im} \frac{1}{\omega - \epsilon + i0^+}$, the imaginary part of G_i^K is found:

$$\operatorname{Im} G_{\mathbf{i}}^{K}(k,\omega) = \operatorname{sign}(\epsilon) \operatorname{Im} G_{\mathbf{i}}^{R}(\omega).$$
(3.45)

The real part is given by a principal value integral

$$\operatorname{Re} G_{i}^{K}(k,\omega) = -\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \operatorname{sign}(\epsilon) \operatorname{Im} G_{i}^{R}(k,\epsilon) \frac{\omega - \epsilon}{(\omega - \epsilon)^{2} + \mathrm{i}0^{+2}} \,.$$
(3.46)

To avoid worrying about this principal value integral, one can use the following trick, to bring the Keldysh-function in a more convenient form. Consider the Kramers-Kronig relation for the retarded Green's function

$$G_{i}^{R}(\omega) = -\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{\mathrm{Im} \, G_{i}^{R}(k,\epsilon)}{\omega - \epsilon + \mathrm{i}0^{+}} \,. \tag{3.47}$$

With this relation the sum and the difference of G_i^R and G_i^K can be derived:

$$G_{i}^{R}(k,\omega) + G_{i}^{K}(k,\omega) = -2 \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{\mathrm{Im}\,G_{i}^{R}(k,\epsilon)}{\omega - \epsilon + \mathrm{i}0^{+}}\,,\tag{3.48}$$

$$G_{i}^{R}(k,\omega) - G_{i}^{K}(k,\omega) = 2 \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{\mathrm{Im}\,G_{i}^{R}(k,\epsilon)}{\omega + \epsilon + \mathrm{i}0^{+}}\,.$$
(3.49)

Thus, for $\omega > 0$ one uses the differences of those two functions, while for $\omega < 0$ the sum. In both cases, the remaining integral has no poles. Written in a compact way for all ω one finally finds

$$G_{i}^{K}(k,\omega) = \operatorname{sign}\left(\omega\right) \left(G_{i}^{R}\left(k,\omega\right) - g_{i}\left(k,\omega\right)\right), \qquad (3.50)$$

with the real and finite function $g_{\rm i}$

$$g_{i}(k,\omega) = 2 \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{\mathrm{Im}\,G_{i}^{R}(k,\epsilon)}{|\omega| + \epsilon}.$$
(3.51)

This is the Laplace transformed version of the FDT at T = 0. Together with Eq. (3.42), it is now possible to express the double LT of the equilibrium Keldysh function in terms of the retarded function and the temperature.

3.5 Bare post-quench correlation functions

In this section the bare, post-quench Green's functions are derived. The knowledge is fundamental to build up any perturbative approach where interactions are included via for example a Dyson equation. Evaluating the post-quench correlation function analytically, often boundary conditions for a free harmonic oscillator are used to derive the bare or full post-quench Keldysh function, like in Ref. [63]. However, it will be shown, that also small derivations from the free harmonic oscillator in the initial state can lead to a completely different post-quench Keldysh function. Therefore in this section, a more general method for obtaining g^K is presented. The quench protocol is introduced in section 3.1: a parameter-quench at time t = 0 from $R_i = (r_i, h_i, 0)$ to the finial parameters $R = (r_0, h, 0)$. In this section u = 0 as only the bare Green's functions are considered. For a post-quench system the bare retarded function is unchanged compared to its equilibrium value as it has no memory of the pre-quench system, see also Eq. (3.35). Again, it is convenient to express g^R in Laplace space:

$$g_{\rm f}^R(k,\omega) = \frac{1}{\omega^2 + \eta(\omega) - k^2 - r_0} \,. \tag{3.52}$$

The subscript f refers to the final mass r_0 , while the subscript i refers to the initial mass, as in this section the distinction between pre and post-quench mass is crucial.

The derivation of the Keldysh function is more challenging. In this section the Heisenberg equations of motion (EOM) are used to obtain an analytic expression for g^K . One could also try to directly derive the bare Keldysh function with the framework given in section 3.2, but there one has to face a technical subtlety: the regularization. Especially one must keep in mind, that the time steps along the Keldysh contour must be small compared to any physical timescale, including the quench time τ . Hence regularization problems can occur, as known for example from the bath-regularization Itô versus Stratonovich [56] in classical non-equilibrium dynamics. The three-branch contour is however useful in chapter 4 to include interaction effects. To use a kinematic equation or a quantum Boltzmann equation is neither constructive, as it is not possible to include the boundary conditions in a simple way. Further, it is not guaranteed that a scale separation between total and relative time is valid and thus a gradient expansion of the Wigner transformation is not possible. To avoid this subtleties and to gain more physical insight, the Heisenberg EOM are used in this section.

This section is therefore organized as follows, first the EOM for the vector-field φ are derived for the post-quench problem in section 3.5.1. With this solution and a memory-function ansatz the bare

Keldysh function is derived. The general structure of the memory function is derived in section 3.5.2. The memory function is also evaluated for the quench from a free harmonic oscillator in appendix A.3, to show that the results given in Ref. [63] can be reproduced. In section 3.5.3 the memory and the Keldysh function are evaluated in the deep quench limit, which is an essential ingredient for critical quenches.

3.5.1 Equations of motion for φ

The EOM for the bare vector field is given by

$$\left(\partial_t^2 + r_{0,f} + k^2\right)\boldsymbol{\varphi}\left(k,t\right) = \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s\,\eta\left(t-s\right)\boldsymbol{\varphi}\left(k,s\right) + \boldsymbol{\Xi}\left(k,t\right) + \mathbf{h}\left(t\right). \tag{3.53}$$

An external field which couples to φ is denoted by **h**. The source operator $\Xi(k,t)$ is given in terms of the initial bath operators $\mathbf{X}_{j}^{0} = \mathbf{X}_{j}$ (k, t = 0) and $\mathbf{P}_{j}^{0} = \mathbf{P}_{j}$ (k, t = 0):

$$\boldsymbol{\Xi}(k,t) = -\sum_{j} c_{j} \left(\mathbf{X}_{j}^{0}(k) \cos\left(\Omega_{j}t\right) + \frac{1}{\Omega_{j}} \mathbf{P}_{j}^{0}(k) \sin\left(\Omega_{j}t\right) \right).$$
(3.54)

It can also be expressed in terms of the bath spectral function η and the pre-quench state φ_i :

$$\Xi(k,t) = -\int_{-\infty}^{0} \mathrm{d}s \,\eta(t-s)\varphi_{\mathrm{i}}(k,s). \tag{3.55}$$

Technical details how to obtain this result are given in the appendix A.1.

Eq. (3.53) can be formally solved via Laplace transformation, yielding

$$\boldsymbol{\varphi}\left(k,\omega\right) = \boldsymbol{F}\left(k,\omega\right) g_{\mathrm{f}}^{R}\left(k,\omega\right). \tag{3.56}$$

Here, the force operator \mathbf{F} is introduced, as well as the retarded Green's function $g_{\rm f}^R$. The Green's function g^R is given in Eq. (3.52). One can double check, that this is indeed the correct retarded Green's function also given in Eq. (3.35), by using the definition as anti-commutator of $ig^R = \langle [\varphi_0, \varphi_0]_- \rangle$. The force operator \mathbf{F} is defined as

$$\boldsymbol{F}(k,\omega) = \boldsymbol{\pi}_{i}(k) - i\,\omega\varphi_{i}(k) + \boldsymbol{\Xi}(k,\omega) + \mathbf{h}(\omega)\,. \tag{3.57}$$

Here, the subscript in the operators φ and π indicates, that those operators are evaluated at time t = 0 by their pre-quench value. Inserting this formal solution for the vector field φ in the definition of g^{K} , one can express the bare Keldysh-function as commutator of two force fields:

$$ig^{K}(k,\omega,\omega') = \delta_{ij} \langle \left[\varphi_{i}(k,\omega),\varphi_{j}(k,\omega')\right]_{+} \rangle$$
(3.58)

$$= \delta_{ij} \langle \left[F_i(k,\omega), F_j(k,\omega') \right]_+ \rangle g_{\rm f}^R(k,\omega) g_{\rm f}^R(k,\omega')$$
(3.59)

$$= M_{\rm i}(k,\omega,\omega')g_{\rm f}^R(k,\omega)g_{\rm f}^R(k,\omega').$$
(3.60)

In what follows, the force-force commutator is also called the memory function $M_i(k, \omega, \omega')$, as only via this function pre-quench informations enter in g^K .

3.5.2 Memory function for g^K

To obtain the memory function, two basic approaches are used, that lead to the same result. Firstly, by evaluating explicitly every expectation value, which occurs in the force-force commutator, e. g. $\langle [\varphi, \varphi]_{-} \rangle$, $\langle [\varphi, X_i]_{-} \rangle$, and so on. This procedure is long and tedious, as some of those expectation values diverge with the bath cutoff. For example $\langle [\pi, \pi]_{-} \rangle$ is divergent, as well as parts of the momentum-bathmomentum expectation value $\langle \pi, P_i \rangle$. However, in the final result all those divergences cancel, such that the memory function itself is well defined in the limit of $\Lambda \to \infty$ and $\omega_c \to \infty$. This way is presented in the appendix A.2. The second approach is easier. Note, that M is given uniquely by the initial pre-quench expectation values at time t = 0, thus in a state where the system is still in equilibrium. Therefore, it is also possible to determine M for an equilibrium system without quench. Here, the final parameter configuration is given by R_i . In this scenario the double Laplace transformed Keldysh function must have the same formal structure

$$g_{i}^{K}\left(k,\omega,\omega'\right) = M_{i}\left(k,\omega,\omega'\right)g_{i}^{R}\left(k,\omega\right)g_{i}^{R}\left(k,\omega'\right),$$
(3.61)

where the subscript i denotes that g^K is given by the initial parameter configuration R_i . In this noquench scenario, g_i^K is the LT of the equilibrium Keldysh function. Also note, that the structure Mg^Rg^R in Laplace space looks very similar to the usual Fourier expression of the Keldysh function, $g^K = g^R[g^K]^{-1}g^A$. Indeed, M is nothing else than the inverse Keldysh component for a quench problem, which one would naturally obtain if the Matsubara-fields in section 3.2 are integrated out. Within the large-N approximation, one can show, that this structure also holds for interactions at the one-loop-level, and probably also beyond.

The crucial point is now, that the memory function in Eq. (3.61) must be exactly the same function as in Eq. (3.60) in the limit of an infinitely fast quench. This is a consequence of the retarded Green's function g^R taking instantaneously its final, equilibrium form. This immediately yields,

$$M_{\rm i}(k,\omega,\omega') = \frac{g_{\rm i}^{K}(k,\omega) + g_{\rm i}^{K}(k,\omega')}{\omega + \omega' + {\rm i}0^{+}} \left[g_{\rm i}^{R}(k,\omega)\right]^{-1} \left[g_{\rm i}^{R}(k,\omega)\right]^{-1}, \qquad (3.62)$$

where the double LT equilibrium Keldysh function of Eq. (3.42) was used. This is exactly the same result that has been obtained by evaluating directly the pre-quench expectation values in appendix A.2. Using the result of Eq. (3.50), the initial Keldysh function is found to be,

$$g_{i}^{K}(k,\omega) = \operatorname{sign}\left(\omega\right) \left(g_{i}^{R}\left(k,\omega\right) - g_{i}\left(k,\omega\right)\right), \qquad (3.63)$$

with the real and finite function g_i

$$g_{i}(k,\omega) = 2 \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{\mathrm{Im} g_{i}^{R}(k,\epsilon)}{|\omega| + \epsilon}.$$
(3.64)

Inserting this result into Eq. (3.62), the final result for the memory function is given by

$$M(k,\omega,\omega') = \frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega) n\left(\omega,\omega',\omega_{i}\right) + \operatorname{sign}\left(\omega'\right) n\left(\omega',\omega,\omega_{i}\right)}{\omega + \omega' + \mathrm{i}0^{+}}, \qquad (3.65)$$

with the initial frequency $\omega_{\rm i} = \sqrt{k^2 + r_{\rm i}}$ and

$$n(\omega, \omega', \omega_{\rm i}) = g_{\rm i}^R(k, \omega')^{-1} - g_{\rm i}(k, \omega) g_{\rm i}^R(k, \omega)^{-1} g_{\rm i}^R(k, \omega')^{-1}.$$
(3.66)

This function n is evaluated explicitly for the quench in an isolated, non-interacting system in appendix A.3 and in the following section in the limit of a large quench amplitude.

3.5.3 Deep quench expansion

The deep quench limit is of significant importance for quenches to a QCP. To achieve scale invariance and universality, it is necessary that the post-quench Keldysh function, or at least parts of it, obey a scaling form. Therefore, it is not only necessary, that G^K is given in either the diffusive or the ballistic dynamical regime, but also that it is independent of the energy scale ω_i given by the quench amplitude. In this section, the limit of an infinite large quench amplitude $\omega_i \to \infty$ is taken, which corresponds to a Taylor expansion for small $1/\omega_i$ in the memory function M. It will be shown, that this deep quench expansion yields for the equal-time Keldysh function G^K :

$$G^{K}(k,t,t) = \frac{1}{k^{2-z}} f^{K}(k^{z}t) + \omega_{i}^{2-2/\alpha} C_{\alpha}^{(1)} g_{f}^{R}(k,t) g_{f}^{R}(k,t) + \frac{\omega_{i}^{2-4/\alpha} k^{-4+3z}}{t^{2}} C_{\alpha}^{(2)}.$$
(3.67)

The first term is the scaling part g_{sc}^{K} , with the scaling function f^{K} given in Eq. (3.73). By including interactions, this term will lead to the universal post-quench dynamics. Its impact is analyzed in chapter 4. The second term $\omega_{i}^{2-2/\alpha}C_{\alpha}^{(1)}g^{R}(k,t)g^{R}(k,t)$ is irrelevant in the deep quench limit for $\alpha < 1$. For $\alpha > 1$, this term is divergent, but it is shown in appendix B.1 that this first order term does not affect the effective mass r(t) near the upper critical dimension $d_{uc} = 4 - z$. The coefficient $C_{\alpha}^{(1)}$ is given in Eq. (3.78). The last term in Eq. (3.67) is irrelevant in the limit $\omega_i \to \infty$ for $\alpha < 2$. It does however play a crucial role for the isolated system, see section 6.2. The coefficient $C_{\alpha}^{(2)}$ is given in Eq. (B.28). In this section, the function n defined in Eq. (3.66) is explicitly analyzed in the deep quench limit, to derive Eq. (3.67). The conditions for the deep quench limit and technical details are discussed in appendix B. Let us start with the function $g_i(k, \omega)$ in the limit $\omega_i \to \infty$ and with over-damped dynamics $\eta(\omega)$ which are large compared to the ballistic term. In the following, the subscript i is dropped for easier reading, and only introduced, when a difference between initial and final mass is necessary. In this scenario, g can be expressed with the scaling form

$$g_{\alpha<2}(\omega_{\rm i},\omega) = \frac{1}{\omega_{\rm i}^2} \phi\left(\gamma^{z/2} \omega_{\rm i}^{-z} |\omega|\right), \qquad (3.68)$$

where the scaling function $\phi(x)$ is given as

$$\phi(x) = -\frac{2}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}y \, \frac{1}{x+y} \frac{y^{2/z}}{\left(1 + \cot\frac{\pi}{z}y^{2/z}\right)^2 + y^{4/z}} \,. \tag{3.69}$$

It holds $\phi(0) = -1$ for all z, which allows to perform the scaling limit $\omega_i \to \infty$. This also holds if the dynamics are given in the ballistic regime. In this case, the retarded Green's function is just the sum of two δ -functions, making the evaluation of g for z = 1 straightforward:

$$g_{\text{ballistic}}(\omega,\omega_{\text{i}}) = -\frac{1}{\omega_{\text{i}}} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \omega_{\text{i}}}.$$
(3.70)

The subscript ballistic means, that this result holds strictly only for the non-interacting, isolated, pre-quench system. The first non-vanishing term in an expansion in ω_{i}^{-1} would be $g(\omega, \omega_{i} \to \infty) \approx -\omega_{i}^{-2} + \mathcal{O}(\omega_{i}^{-3})$, like in the diffusive regime. Inserting $g_{i} = -\omega_{i}^{-2}$ into the function n leads to the deep-quench result

$$n_{\rm dq}(\omega,\omega',k) = \omega'^2 - \eta(\omega'). \tag{3.71}$$

Substituting this back into the memory function and performing the inverse LT, one can show, that it leads indeed to a scaling form of the Keldysh function

$$g_{\rm sc}^{K}(k,t,t) = \frac{1}{k^{2-z}} f^{K}(k^{z}t), \qquad (3.72)$$

with the scaling function

$$f^{K}(x) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}y \,\mathrm{d}y' \,\frac{\mathrm{sign}(y)n_{\mathrm{dq}}(y,y',1) + \mathrm{sign}(y')n_{\mathrm{dq}}(y',y,1)}{y+y'} f^{R}(y)f^{R}(y'). \tag{3.73}$$

The retarded scaling function reads for the isolated system:

$$f^{R}(y) = (1+y^{2})^{-1}, (3.74)$$

and

$$f^{R}(y) = \gamma^{-z/2} (1 + \cot(2\pi\alpha)|y|^{\alpha} + i \operatorname{sign} y|y|^{\alpha})^{-1}, \qquad (3.75)$$

for the diffusive system with $\alpha < 2$. This is the first term on the right hand side in Eq. (3.67).

However, in the function n, the function g will be multiplied with ω_i^4 . This makes it necessary to go beyond the zeroth order in an expansion for small $\omega_i^{-2/\alpha}|\omega|$ for $\alpha > 1$, or for small ω/ω_i in the ballistic regime. The next order terms of this expansion in g generate the other terms in Eq. (3.67). To include higher order terms, the function g must be analyzed in more detail. Here, the case $\alpha < 2$ is considered:

$$g_{\alpha}(\omega_{i},\omega) = 2\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \operatorname{Im} \left[\frac{-1}{\epsilon^{2} - \omega_{i}^{2} + \eta(\epsilon)} \right],$$
$$\approx 2\int_{0}^{\omega_{\gamma}} \frac{d\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \operatorname{Im} \left[\frac{1}{\omega_{i}^{2} + \eta(\epsilon)} \right] + 2\int_{\omega_{\gamma}}^{\infty} \frac{d\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \operatorname{Im} \left[\frac{1}{\epsilon^{2} - \omega_{i}^{2} + i0^{+}} \right].$$
(3.76)

The low frequency integral $\epsilon < \omega_{\gamma}$ refers to the diffusive regime, the high frequency integral $\epsilon > \omega_{\gamma}$ to the ballistic regime. For $\alpha > 2$ the order of the two dynamic regimes is inverted, leading to a ballistic dominated part at low frequencies, and a diffusive dominated part at high frequencies. For both integral parts, the scaling function reads

$$\phi(x) \simeq -1 + |x| C_{\alpha}^{(1)},$$
(3.77)

with

$$C_{\alpha}^{(1)} = \begin{cases} \theta(\omega_{\rm i} - \omega_{\gamma}) & \text{in the ballistic regime,} \\ 2\gamma^{1/\alpha} \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}y \, y^{\alpha-2} \left((1 + \coth(2\pi\alpha))^{2} + x^{2\alpha} \right)^{-1} & \text{in the overdamped regime.} \end{cases}$$
(3.78)

The dimensionless variable x is given by ω/ω_i in the ballistic regime, and $\gamma^{1/\alpha}\omega/\omega_i^{2/\alpha}$ in the diffusive regime. In the diffusive regime, the limit of large ω_{γ} was taken, to send the upper bound of the integral to infinity. This is a reasonable limit, for $\alpha < 2$ and times $t \gg t_{\gamma}$, where the ballistic part can be ignored. In appendix B.1, the inverse LT of those terms is performed, yielding

$$g_1^K(k,t,t)\omega_i^{2-2/\alpha}C_{\alpha}^{(1)}g_f^R(k,t)g_f^R(k,t), \qquad (3.79)$$

in the equal-time Keldysh function. It is also shown, that those first order terms have no impact on the effective mass $r(t) \propto \int d^d k g^K(k, t, t)$, for all dynamic exponents z near the upper quantum critical dimension $d_{uc} = 4 - z$. Thus, for $\alpha < 2$ the deep quench limit can be taken in r(t), even if the bare post-quench Keldysh function has divergent terms in the limit $\omega_i \to \infty$.

For $\alpha > 2$ and for the ballistic dominated part of g, it is necessary to include second order terms proportional to $\omega_{\rm i}^{-4/\alpha}$. The time dependence of those second-order terms is derived in appendix B.2. They contribute via

$$G^{K(2)}(k,t,t) = C^{(2)}_{\alpha}(\omega_{\rm i},\gamma) \times \frac{k^{-4+3z}}{t^2}, \qquad (3.80)$$

in the equal-time Keldysh function, where $C_{\alpha}^{(2)}(\omega_i, \gamma)$ is given in Eq. (B.28). The impact of those terms is discussed for both dynamic regimes separately, in section 5.1 for the open system and in section 6.2 for the isolated system. For the diffusive systems $z \neq 1$, they do not affect the scaling form of the effective mass $r_{\rm sc}(t) = at^{-2/z}$, as those terms lead to corrections in r(t) going with t^{-2} . However, they have a strong impact for z = 1.

It is important to note, that the deep-quench limit corresponds to times $t, t' > t_i = (\gamma/\omega_i^2)^{z/2}$, see also section 5.1 for the open system and section 6.2.1 for the isolated system. Thus for times larger than t_i the deep quench limit can always be taken, even if the quench amplitude is nominally not large.

Chapter 4

Non-equilibrium dynamics in post-quench systems, general formalism

With the QFT along the three branch contour and the bare Green's function derived in the last chapter, the effects of the φ^4 -interaction term can now be studied. Especially, it can be shown, that including interactions leads to aging of the Keldysh as well as the retarded Green's function. After a quench to the QCP, the φ^4 -interaction leads to an inverse correlation length, which obeys scaling:

$$r(t) = \frac{a}{t^{2/z}}.\tag{4.1}$$

Here z is the dynamical exponent given by z = 1 for the isolated system and $z = 2/\alpha$, with the characteristic bath-exponent α , for the dissipative system. In analogy to the equilibrium field theory, this inverse correlation length will be called effective mass in the following. This effective mass modifies the Green's function at intermediate times after the quench, where $G^{R/K}$ obeys the following scaling form

$$G^{R(K)}(k,t,t') = \frac{1}{k^{2-z}} \left(\frac{t}{t'}\right)^{\theta(\theta')} F^{R(K)}\left(k^{z}t,t'/t\right) \,. \tag{4.2}$$

This form was motivated in Eqs. (2.21) and (2.22) in chapter 2. Here, this form can be derived with the Dyson equation, see section 4.1.3 under the assumption of Eq. (4.1). The singularity for $t' \to 0$ is uniquely captured by the exponent θ . It holds for a quantum system $\theta = \theta'$, in contrast to classical systems [28, 29], where $\theta' = \theta - 1$ for z < 2 and $\theta' = \theta - 2/z$ for z > 2. A further result from the Dyson equation is the connection of the light cone amplitude a of Eq. (4.1) with the dimensionless exponent θ . In addition, in the quasi-adiabatic long-time limit the thermalization is significantly slowed down by the presence of interactions, see section 4.1.2:

$$G^{R/K}(k,t,t') = G_{\rm eq}^{R/K}(k,t-t') + r\left(\frac{t+t'}{2}\right)C_z^{R/K}(k,t-t').$$
(4.3)

This result is only meaningful if the system is known to thermalize, as it is based on the assumption of equilibration to the QCP for $t, t' \to \infty$. For a non-interacting system, thermalization takes place exponentially fast. Including interactions leads to a power law in the absolute time t + t' via the effective mass given in Eq. (4.1), while the coefficient $C_z^{R/K}$ relaxes exponentially with the relative time t-t'. The goal of this chapter is to calculate the universal exponent θ . Therefore a combination of the methods presented in chapter 1 with the out-of-equilibrium formalism of chapter 3 is used to derive an out-of-equilibrium version of the RG (see section 4.2) and large-N equations (see section 4.3). The discussion here is kept as general as possible, the application to the two models, the open and the isolated φ^4 -model, and a detailed discussion with physical implications is given in the chapters 5 and 6, respectively. Inspired by the similarity between the RG and 1/N equation, it is shown explicitly in section 4.4 that both methods indeed lead to the same result for a, if the system is self-similar after the quench. With a combination of both methods, i.e. a simultaneous expansion in ϵ and 1/N and by including the long-time behavior in Eq. (4.3), it is possible to *derive* the scaling form of the time-dependent mass r(t) in Eq. (4.1). The amplitude a is given by the equilibrium fixed point u^* and the difference between the out-of-equilibrium Keldysh function and its equilibrium value, making θ indeed a truly new universal exponent.

4.1 Dyson equation

In this section, the φ^4 -interaction term along the two-branch contour is considered. At this point, it is possible to neglect the effect of the Matsubara branch, as the one-loop correction has only one time argument. Thus correlations across the quench are not included via the interactions, but only via the memory of the external bath. This naive physical argumentation will be confirmed in section 4.3 by an explicit calculation along the three-branch contour.

After the Keldysh rotation, the interaction term along the real-time contour reads

$$S_{int}[\varphi] = \frac{u}{4N} \sum_{i,j=1}^{N} \int \mathrm{d}^d x \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}t \,\varphi_i^{\mathrm{cl}}(x,t) \varphi_i^{\mathrm{q}}(x,t) \left(\varphi_j^{\mathrm{cl}}(x,t)\varphi_j^{\mathrm{cl}}(x,t) + \varphi_j^{\mathrm{q}}(x,t)\varphi_j^{\mathrm{q}}(x,t)\right). \tag{4.4}$$

Due to doubling the degrees of freedom by introducing two independent fields $\varphi^{cl/q}$, now two types of vertices occur, $u_1\varphi_{cl}^3\varphi_q$ and $u_3\varphi_{cl}\varphi_q^3$. However, including only one-loop corrections, as it will be done below, only the vertex u_1 enters, therefore this difference is not made in this section. In the following, the component index l of φ is omitted for better reading. A natural way to include this interaction term is to use the Dyson equation. Therefore the self-energy is introduced, which reads up to first order:

$$\Sigma(t) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & u(N+2) \int d^d k \, G^K(k,t,t) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.5)

In general, also components with $\Sigma^{R/A}$ can occur, but at one-loop they cannot be generated, due to the causality $G^R(x,t,t) + G^A(x,t,t) = 0$. The self-energy Σ has the same causal structure as G^{-1} . With this self-energy, the full Green's functions can be written as

$$G(k, t, t') = g(k, t, t') + \int ds \, g(k, t, s) \Sigma(s) G(k, s, t'),$$
(4.6)

where g refers to the bare Green's function matrix and G to the full Green's function matrix. Both have the usual bosonic structure [56],

$$g = \begin{pmatrix} g^{K} & g^{R} \\ g^{A} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } G = \begin{pmatrix} G^{K} & G^{R} \\ G^{A} & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.7)

In this section, only Green's functions with the final bare mass $r_{0,f}$ are considered, thus, the subscript f is dropped in the following. The Dyson equation can also be interpreted graphically by using Feynman diagrams:

where the double lines stands for the full or dressed Green's function and the single lines for the bare Green's function, the dashed lines for the quantum and the plain lines for the classical fields. Thus Eq. (4.8) stands for the Dyson equation of G^R and Eq. (4.9) for the Dyson equation of G^K . As the advanced Green's function does not include further information, in the following only G^R and G^K are considered. This approach is especially useful, if an expansion in the self-energy and thus in a small interaction parameter u is justified. In a non-equilibrium set-up, it may be useful, to expand around a known stationary state $G^K_{\text{stat}}(k, 0)$ by introducing

$$r(t) = \Sigma(t) - r, \qquad (4.10)$$

where

$$r = u(N+2) \int d^d k \, G_{\text{stat}}^K(k,0), \tag{4.11}$$

is the effective mass of the full stationary state. This leads in the Dyson equations to corrections up to first order:

$$G^{R}(k,t,t') = G^{R}_{\text{stat}}(k,t,t') + \int ds \, G^{R}_{\text{stat}}(k,t,s)r(s)G^{K}_{\text{stat}}(k,s,t'), \qquad (4.12)$$

$$G^{K}(k,t,t') = G^{R}_{\text{stat}}(k,t,t') + \int ds \left(G^{R}_{\text{stat}}(k,t,s)r(s)G^{K}_{\text{stat}}(k,s,t') + G^{K}_{\text{stat}}(k,t,s)r(s)G^{A}_{\text{stat}}(k,s,t')\right). \qquad (4.13)$$

This expansion turns out to be useful to obtain the long-time limit of the quench problem, where the stationary state is given by the equilibrium Green's functions at the critical point.

The expansion in the self-energy fails in the prethermal regime after a quench to the QCP, if the effective mass obeys scaling in Eq. (4.1). In this case, a simple expansion in a small effective mass is not justified, but it still gives some insight how the amplitude of the effective mass should be interpreted. Especially it gives a relation between a and θ , see Eq. (4.40).

4.1.1 Solution of the equation of motion at large times

In the long-time limit the open system is expected to thermalize. Under this assumption the Dyson equation can be used to build up a perturbative approach around the equilibrium state $|\varphi_{eq}\rangle$ and the

equilibrium Green's function G_{eq} . Note, that neither $|\varphi_{eq}\rangle$ nor G_{eq} corresponds to the bare system but to the full interacting system. In the language introduced above, the $g^{R/K}$ -functions are given by the full equilibrium correlation functions. Here, the control parameter of the perturbative expansion is the effective mass r(t) which approaches zero for $t \to \infty$, when the system is equilibrated. An equivalent expansion in r(t) can be performed within the EOM for the field φ , leading to the same results. This is the way followed in this section. This ansatz is not fruitful, for an isolated system where it is not clear to which final state it might equilibrate. This is also discussed in chapter 6. Note, that in this section, it is not necessary to assume the scaling form of r(t), but that the aging effects in Eq. (4.3) follow from the assumption of thermalization to the QCP.

The equations of motion for the vector field $\boldsymbol{\varphi}$ in the limit of large times can be written as

$$\left(\partial_t^2 + r\left(t\right) + k^2\right)\boldsymbol{\varphi}\left(k, t\right) = \int_{-\infty}^t \mathrm{d}s\,\delta\eta(t-s)\boldsymbol{\varphi}(k,s),\tag{4.14}$$

where it was used that the quench is performed to the QCP, thus $r_{eq} = 0$. The long-time limit enters by sending the lower limit in the convolution integral to $-\infty$ without making a difference between pre- and post-quench order parameter fields. At intermediate times after the quench the pre-quench part $\int_{-\infty}^{0} ds \,\delta\eta(t-s)\varphi_i(q,s)$ must be treated as an inhomogeneity to the differential equation. In the long-time limit it can be neglected, since $\delta\eta(t-s)$ decays fast enough for large arguments. This is the reason why in the following the lower limit of the integral will be ignored. At large times after the quench the time dependence of the effective mass will vanish $r(t \to \infty) = 0$. This yields for the equilibrium part

$$\left(\partial_t^2 + k^2\right)\varphi_{\rm eq}\left(k,t\right) = \int_{-\infty}^t \mathrm{d}s\,\delta\eta(t-s)\varphi_{\rm eq}(k,s) \tag{4.15}$$

Note, that in general φ_{eq} is not the solution of the interaction free problem, but of the full system in equilibrium with the effective mass at the critical point $r_{eq} = 0$.

Around this solution φ_{eq} , the perturbation ansatz will be build up, where the small control parameter is the amplitude *a* in the time-dependent mass r(t). Thus one expands the field via

$$\varphi(k,t) = \varphi_{\rm eq}(k,t) + \varphi_1(k,t) + \mathcal{O}(a^2), \qquad (4.16)$$

where $\varphi_1(k,t)$ are corrections linear in a. Inserting this ansatz in the equation of motion immediately yields

$$\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{1}(k,t) = -\int^{t} \mathrm{d}s \, G^{R}_{\mathrm{eq}}(k,t-s) \boldsymbol{r}(s) \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{\mathrm{eq}}(k,s) \,, \tag{4.17}$$

where $G_{eq}^{R}(t-t') = -i\theta(t-t')\langle [\varphi_{eq}(t), \varphi_{eq}(t')] \rangle$.

4.1.2 Keldysh function at large times

With the solution of the equation of motion given in the section above and the definition of the Green's functions, the relaxation to equilibrium of G^R and G^K can be analyzed. As the equilibration of the equal-time Keldysh function is of special interest, this function will be determined in detail. As sketched in the previous section, it is possible to expand around the equilibrium functions, which will be reached in the limit $t \to \infty$. The Keldysh function G^K will be determined up to linear order in r(t), like the

order parameter field φ . It is not necessary to assume the scaling form of r(t) in Eq. (4.1), but only thermalization to the QCP. However, to derive this scaling form below, an expansion in small a is necessary, therefore Eq. (4.1) is used for r(t), and a is the small parameter controlling the expansion. Up to linear order in a, the Green's function G_r^K reads:

$$G_{r}^{K}(k,t,t') = G_{\text{eq}}^{K}(k,t-t') + \delta G_{r}^{K}\left(k,t,t'\right) + \mathcal{O}(a^{2}).$$
(4.18)

Inserting $\varphi = \varphi_{eq} + \varphi_1$, where the component index is suppressed again, this yields for δG_r^K ,

$$\delta G_{r}^{K}\left(k,t,t'\right) = -\frac{i}{2} \left(\langle [\varphi_{1}(k,t),\varphi_{eq}(k,t')]_{+} \rangle + \langle [\varphi_{1}(k,t'),\varphi_{eq}(k,t)]_{+} \rangle \right) \\ = -\int^{t} \mathrm{d}s \, G_{eq}^{R}(k,t-s)r(s)G_{eq}^{K}(k,s-t') - \int^{t'} \mathrm{d}s \, G_{eq}^{R}(k,t'-s)r(s)G_{eq}^{K}(k,s-t), \quad (4.19)$$

where the definition of the equilibrium Keldysh function was used. The same result can also be obtained directly for the Dyson equation given in Eq. (4.13). This expression can be simplified by expressing the equilibrium Green's functions in Fourier space. For the retarded Green's function there is, due to the special LT introduced in 3.4, no difference between LT and Fourier transformation. So the correction to the equilibrium function reads

$$\delta G_r^K \left(q, t, t' \right) = -i \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega \,\mathrm{d}\omega'}{2\pi^2} \Big[G_{\mathrm{eq}}^R(\omega) \Big] G_{\mathrm{eq}}^K(\omega') e^{-i\omega'(t-t')} \int^t \mathrm{d}s \, r(s) e^{-i(\omega-\omega')(t-s)} -i \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega \,\mathrm{d}\omega'}{2\pi^2} \Big[G_{\mathrm{eq}}^R(\omega) \Big] G_{\mathrm{eq}}^K(\omega') e^{-i\omega'(t-t')} \int^{t'} \mathrm{d}s \, r(s) e^{-i(\omega-\omega')(t'-s)}.$$
(4.20)

To evaluate the time integral for t, t' being the largest scale of the problem, while t - t' is small, the following approximation can be made: Note that in general the integrand of s is highly oscillating except at the upper boundary. Therefore, the integral can be expanded around the upper boundary t

$$\int^{t} \mathrm{d}s \, e^{-\mathrm{i}\left(\omega-\omega'\right)(t-s)} r\left(s\right) \approx \frac{\mathrm{i}\, r(t)}{\omega-\omega'}\,. \tag{4.21}$$

Further, as t, t' are both large, but the difference between both times is small, it holds approximately that $r(t) \simeq r(t') \simeq r((t+t')/2)$, in the long time limit, where $r(t) \to 0$. The frequency integration over ω can be done by using the Kramers-Kronig relation:

$$G^{R}(k,\omega') = i \int \frac{d\omega}{\pi} \frac{G^{R}(k,\omega)}{\omega - \omega'}, \qquad (4.22)$$

where \oint refers to the principal value integral. This finally yields

$$G_{r}^{K}\left(k,t,t'\right) = G_{\rm eq}^{K}(k,t-t') + 2ir((t+t')/2) \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\pi} G_{\rm eq}^{R}(\omega) G_{\rm eq}^{K}(\omega) e^{-i\omega(t-t')} \,. \tag{4.23}$$

First note, that for $r(t) = at^{-2/z}$, first order corrections lead to δG^K which decays with a power law, thus critical fluctuations lead to a significant slowing down of thermalization. This effect is also called aging. In the long-time limit it is possible to separate the time dependence of the relative time t - t'and the absolute time, passed since the quench. In the following, the equal time correlation function plays an important role. Therefore the coefficient for t = t' is analyzed in more detail. The integral $\int \frac{d\omega}{2\pi} G_{eq}^R(\omega) G_{eq}^K(\omega)$ can be expressed in terms of the RG fixed point value of u^*

$$u^* = \frac{\epsilon}{(N+8)K_d} \left[\int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\pi} G^R_{\mathrm{eq}}(\Lambda,\omega) G^K_{\mathrm{eq}}(\Lambda,\omega) \right]^{-1}.$$
(4.24)

This integral can also be evaluated using the FDT

$$\int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\pi} G_{\mathrm{eq}}^R(k,\omega) G_{\mathrm{eq}}^K(k,\omega) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\pi} \frac{1}{\omega^2 + \eta(\omega) + k^2} \frac{\mathrm{sign}(\omega) 2\mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{Im}\,\eta(\omega)}{(\omega^2 + \mathrm{Re}\,\eta(\omega) + k^2)^2 + \mathrm{Im}\,\eta(\omega)^2} \,.$$
(4.25)

In the dissipative scaling limit where $\eta(\omega) \gg \omega^2$ one finally finds

$$\int \frac{d\omega}{2\pi} G_{eq}^R(k,\omega) G_{eq}^K(k,\omega) \simeq \frac{1}{k^{4-z} \gamma^{z/2}} \frac{z (2-z) \sin^{z/2}(\pi/z)}{4 \sin(\pi z/2)}.$$
(4.26)

And in the limit $\eta(\omega) \ll \omega^2$ it holds

$$\int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\pi} G_{\mathrm{eq}}^R(k,\omega) G_{\mathrm{eq}}^K(k,\omega) = \frac{1}{2k^3} \,. \tag{4.27}$$

In both cases, the quasi-adiabatic limit of the equal time Keldysh function can be brought to the form

$$G^{K}(k,t,t) \simeq G^{K}_{eq}(k,0) + 2i r(t) \frac{C_{z}^{K}}{k^{4-z}},$$
(4.28)

with the coefficient

$$C_z^K = \begin{cases} z (2-z) \sin^{z/2}(\pi/z) / (\gamma^{z/2} 4 \sin(\pi z/2)) & \text{for } z > 1, \\ 1/2 & \text{for } z = 1. \end{cases}$$
(4.29)

The coefficients are positive for both types of dynamics, $z \neq 1$ and z = 1, which is important for our later discussion. Note that C_z^K approaches zero for $z \to 4$. This is to be expected, as the upper critical dimension vanishes in this limit.

A similar discussion can be made for the retarded Green's function. The final result is

$$G_r^R(k,t,t') = G_{eq}^R(k,t-t') + 2ir\left((t+t')/2\right)C_z^R(k,t-t').$$
(4.30)

Here, the coefficient is given by $C_z^R(k,t) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\pi} G_{\mathrm{eq}}^R(k,\omega) G_{\mathrm{eq}}^K(k,\omega) e^{-\mathrm{i}\omega t}$.

4.1.3 Logarithmically divergent terms at short times

In this section the scaling ansatz for the effective mass

$$r(t) = \frac{a}{t^{2/z}} \tag{4.31}$$

will be used to show a relation between the amplitude a and the universal exponent θ , introduced in chapter 2. The Dyson equation leads to logarithmically divergent corrections to the bare Green's functions. This has two key implications: Firstly, one cannot use a simple expansion in the interaction parameter, as those corrections will grow at sufficiently long times, making any initially small parameter large. Better approaches are to formulate an out-of-equilibration version of the RG-equations or to use a 1/N expansion, as it is done in sections 4.2 and 4.3, respectively. Secondly, it still gives a beautiful interpretation of the light cone amplitude a, as a new universal exponent, as predicted by the simple scaling analysis given in chapter 2. Especially, it shows that $\theta = \theta'$ in the scaling function ansatz of G^R and G^K . This is in contrast to the classical systems [28, 29] and the dynamics in the isolated quantum system [33, 34, 64], where it holds $\theta' = \theta + 1$. The difference 1 between θ and θ' in those systems can be traced back to the fact, that the temperature (for classical systems) or the quench amplitude (for the isolated system) are the largest scale of the system, and the dynamics are dominated by the low-frequency range. The quantum post-quench Keldysh function has however a scaling part, independent of the quench amplitude. Thus the known quantum result, that response and correlations have the same scaling dimension, holds also out of equilibrium.

Using the Dyson Eqs. (4.12) and (4.13) and the scaling ansatz for r(t) yields for the corrections $\delta G^{R/K}$ to the bare functions $g^{R/K}$:

$$\delta G_r^R\left(k,t,t'\right) \approx \int_{t_{\rm mic}}^t \mathrm{d}s \, g^R\left(k,t-s\right) \frac{a}{s^{2/z}} g^R\left(k,s-t'\right) \,, \tag{4.32}$$

$$\delta G_r^K\left(k,t,t'\right) \approx \int_{t_{\rm mic}}^t \mathrm{d}s \, g^R\left(k,t-s\right) \frac{a}{s^{2/z}} g^K\left(k,s,t'\right) \,. \tag{4.33}$$

Here, the lower boundary $t_{\rm mic}$ indicates that the scaling ansatz can only be used for times larger than some microscopic time after the quench. Both times t and t' have to be larger than this microscopic timescale. The set of Eqs. (4.32) will be analyzed in the short-time limit of each mode k, thus $t \ll k^{-z}$. Without loss of generality, it is further assumed that $t \gg t'$. First, the time dependence of δG^R is analyzed in this short-time limit. The condition $t \ll k^{-z}$ corresponds to large frequencies $\omega \gg k^z$ in Laplace space. In this regime, the bare function is entirely given by the dynamic part

$$g^R(k,\omega) \approx \frac{1}{\delta\eta},$$
(4.34)

for the open system, if $\omega \ll \omega_{\gamma}$ and $\alpha < 2$. For the closed system it is given by:

$$g^R(k,\omega) \approx \frac{1}{\omega^2}.$$
 (4.35)

Note that it is a natural consequence of the limit $\omega \gg k^z$, that g^R is independent of the momentum k. In both cases, the back-transformed function reads

$$g^R(k,t) \approx C_z t^{2/z-1},$$
 (4.36)

o / .

with $C_z = -\sin(\pi/z)/(\gamma\Gamma(2/z))$ for z > 1, and $C_1 = 1$ for z = 1. Inserting this ansatz in Eq. (4.32), one finds

$$\delta G_r^R\left(k,t,t'\right) = aC_z^2 \int_{t'}^t \mathrm{d}s \, \frac{(t-s)^{2/z-1} \left(s-t'\right)^{2/z-1}}{s^{2/z}}.$$
(4.37)

This integral can be evaluated analytically. It holds for the leading term in an expansion $t \gg t'$:

$$\delta G_r^R\left(k,t,t'\right) \approx a C_z^2 t^{2/z-1} \log \frac{t}{t'} \,. \tag{4.38}$$

Thus, in the limit $t \gg t'$ the zeroth order and first correction of the retarded Green's function reads

$$G_r^R\left(k,t,t'\right) = g^R\left(k,t-t'\right)\left(1+\theta\log\frac{t}{t'}+\ldots\right),\tag{4.39}$$

with

$$\theta = -aC_z \,. \tag{4.40}$$

This result implies, that first, G^R displays aging effects, e.g. depends on both time arguments separately. The scaling form in r(t) leads to a logarithmic correction in the retarded Green's function. If $\theta \ll 1$, the logarithm can be exponentiated, leading to a scaling form introduced in Eq. (2.21), with exponent θ . Note, that θ is indeed dimensionless, for both dynamic regimes, the closed as well as the diffusive. In the latter case, $z \neq 1$, the amplitude *a* must have the dimension γ in the ansatz for the time-dependent mass in Eq. (4.1). Including higher order terms in the Dyson equation, makes it possible to go beyond this first order result. It leads to higher powers of the logarithm, with appropriate coefficients, making a reexponentiation possible also for larger values of θ . Including the *k*-dependence of each mode, makes the analysis more complicated. However, in the relevant regime $k^{-z} > t \gg t' \gg t_{\text{mic}}$, the logarithm is the dominant term.

The same analysis can be performed for the Keldysh function in Eq. (4.13). Like for the retarded Green's function, the hierarchy $t_{\rm mic} \ll t' \ll t \ll k^{-z}$ is considered here. With the memory ansatz, presented in section 3.5, the short-time behavior of $g^{K}(k,t,t')$ can be evaluated. In the deep quench limit, the double LT Keldysh function reads:

$$g^{K}(k,\omega,\omega') = i \frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega) \left(\omega^{2} + \delta\eta(\omega)\right) + \operatorname{sign}(\omega') \left(\omega'^{2} + \delta\eta(\omega')\right)}{\omega + \omega' + i \, 0^{+}} g^{R}(k,\omega) g^{R}(k,\omega') \,.$$
(4.41)

The limit $t \gg t'$ corresponds to $\omega' \gg \omega$. Again, either the ballistic or the overdamped regime is considered. In both cases, is $\omega'^{2/z} \gg \omega^{2/z}$. Thus, only this leading term can be kept in the memory function. It cancels with $g^R(k, \omega')$, such that the bare Keldysh function can be simplified to:

$$g^{K}(k,\omega,\omega'\gg\omega)\simeq \frac{\mathrm{i}}{|\omega'|}g^{R}(k,\omega)$$
 (4.42)

Using that the back-transformed function of $|\omega'|^{-1}$ is a constant, one obtains the same time dependence as for the retarded Green's function in Eq. (4.36):

$$g^{K}(k,t) \approx C_{z} t^{2/z-1}.$$
 (4.43)

As the Keldysh and the retarded Green's functions obey the same short-time behavior and the corresponding Dyson equation differs only in the bare values of those functions, one can immediately conclude that the scaling form is the same, thus $\theta = \theta'$. This is in contrast to the scaling form after a classical quench or a quench protocol in an isolated system like in Ref. [64], where the bare Keldysh function vanishes in the limit $t' \to 0$ with $t'^{2/z}$. Including interactions does not change this behavior. In a quantum system, the scaling part of the free Keldysh function is a constant in the limit $t' \to 0$, including interactions leads thus to a divergent contribution for small t'. This divergence is cutoff like for G^R by some microscopic timescale.



Figure 4.1: Four different types of vertices, which must be treated separately in an out-ofequilibrium RG. The index cl/q refers to the classical or quantum field, α/β to the component of the vector. All those vertices can be generated, if one starts the RG with the usual $\varphi_{cl}^3 \varphi_q$ and $\varphi_{cl} \varphi_q^3$ vertices. Note that the generation of a vertex type of the form $\varphi_{c,\alpha}^2 \varphi_{q,\beta}^2$ under the RG flow, is impossible due to causality. In the classical limit, only the first vertex $\varphi_{cl}^3 \varphi_q$ is relevant under the RG flow.



Figure 4.2: Three examples for the generation of a new vertex type during the RG flow. This generation is only possible out of equilibrium, where the FDT does not hold. In equilibrium at temperature T = 0, the sum of those three diagrams is zero.

4.2 Renormalization group equations

To derive the out-of-equilibrium version of the RG-equations, one starts in full analogy to the equilibrium momentum shell RG presented in section 1.3.2. Supplementary to the equilibrium RG, now new parameters emerge: the initial configuration $R_i = (r_i, u_i, h_i)$. For simplicity, only a mass quench $R_i = (r_i, 0, 0)$ is considered in this section. This formulation for of the RG equations for a quench to the QCP was presented in Ref. [30]. To start the RG, we need the action along the two branch-Schwinger-Keldysh contour. The non-interacting part S_0 reads

$$S_{0}[\varphi] = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d}k}{(2\pi)^{d}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t \,\mathrm{d}t' \\ \times \left(\varphi^{\mathrm{cl}}(-k,t), \varphi^{q}(-k,t)\right) \left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & \left[g^{R}\right]^{-1}(k,t,t') \\ \left[g^{A}\right]^{-1}(k,t,t') & \left[g^{K}\right]^{-1}(k,t,t') \end{array}\right) \left(\begin{array}{c} \varphi^{\mathrm{cl}}(k,t') \\ \varphi^{\mathrm{q}}(k,t') \end{array}\right), \quad (4.44)$$

with the bare post-quench Green's functions g^R and g^K , calculated in section 3.5. Information about the quench are captured uniquely in the Keldysh function, g^R is the same as in equilibrium. The interaction part reads

$$S_{\rm int}[\varphi] = \frac{u}{4N} \int d^d x \int_0^\infty dt \,\varphi_i^{\rm cl}(x,t) \varphi_i^{\rm q}(x,t) \left(\varphi_j^{\rm cl}(x,t) \varphi_j^{\rm cl}(x,t) + \varphi_j^{\rm q}(x,t) \varphi_j^{\rm q}(x,t)\right). \tag{4.45}$$

For the RG flow one must generally treat the two different vertex types $(\varphi^q)^3 \varphi^{cl}$ and $\varphi^q (\varphi^{cl})^3$ separately, as they flow differently under RG. Further, every possible combination of vertex types should be included, with $u_n (\varphi^{cl})^{4-n} (\varphi^q)^n$, with $1 \le n \le 4$. In figure 4.1 the four possible vertex types are depicted. Even if such a vertex like for example u_2 is not included initially, it can be generated outof-equilibrium by one-loop corrections under the RG-flow, see for example figure 4.2). For a detailed analysis of the out-of-equilibrium flow equations for the different u_i 's see for example Ref. [65]. In this thesis, the out-of-equilibrium flow equations for the different interactions parameters are not considered in detail. Below, it will be shown that the time dependence for u enters at least at order ϵ^2 , resulting at this level of perturbation theory in the unchanged equilibrium results for $u(t) = u^*$. Therefore, different vertices are not introduced here to keep the notation as simple as possible.

To apply the momentum shell RG concept, one formally integrates out fast modes with momentum in a shell with thickness Λ/b around the cutoff Λ . In the next step, the slow modes are rescaled according to

$$k \to k' = bk, \tag{4.46}$$

$$t \to t' = b^{-z}t,\tag{4.47}$$

$$\varphi_i^{q/cl} \to \varphi_i^{(q/cl}(k',t') = b^{-\frac{d-z+2}{2}} \varphi_i^{q/cl}(bk,b^{-z}t).$$
(4.48)

In general, the scaling exponent of the quantum and classical fields have not to be the same. Here, ρ is chosen such that $\rho = \frac{d-z-2}{2}$ for both fields, to obtain the results for the equilibrium quantum critical point at large times. Compared to Eq. (1.30), z has to be replaced by -z, as here the fields are expressed in time-space and not by their frequency dependence. The flow equation for r_i can be read off in the bare Keldysh function. The leading term for large r_i reads

$$r'_{\rm i} = b^2 r_{\rm i}$$
 (4.49)

independently of the value of z. The initial mass r_i is thus strongly relevant and grows rapidly under the RG flow. Its fixed point value $r_i^* = \infty$ is the justification for the deep quench limit. With this rescaling procedure the zero order results are obtained for r and u, where both parameters now depend on the time and the initial mass

$$r'(t', r'_{\rm i}) = b^2 r(b^z t, b^{-2} r_{\rm i}), \tag{4.50}$$

$$u'(t', r'_{i}) = b^{\epsilon} u(b^{z}t, b^{-2}r_{i}).$$
(4.51)

The parameter $\epsilon = 4 - d - z$ again indicates that below the upper critical dimension, first order terms have to be included, as u flows away from the Gaussian fix point. One-loop corrections to r can be included with the same diagrammatic language as in equilibrium, however, now the Green's function is time dependent.

$$r'(t,r_{\rm i}) = b^2 r\left(b^z t, b^{-2} r_{\rm i}\right) + u \frac{N+2}{2} \int^{>} \frac{\mathrm{d}^d k}{(2\pi)^d} \mathrm{i} \, G^K\left(b^{-2} r_{\rm i}, k, t, t\right).$$
(4.52)

The flow equation of u is more complex, as each vertex must be treated separately. However, the oneloop correction has a similar structure as in equilibrium, it is a convolution of two Green's functions with a prefactor of u^2 , e.g.

$$u'(t,r_{\rm i}) = b^{4-d-z}u - u^2 \int^{>} \frac{\mathrm{d}^d k}{(2\pi)^d} G^R(t,t') G^K\left(b^{-2}r_{\rm i},k,t',t\right) + \dots,$$
(4.53)

where the dots refer to terms which can be generated from different types of vertices. Here are two remarks: First, the time dependence of r and u is a consequence of the broken time invariance due to the quench. In the following an ϵ expansion around the QCP with its fixed point values (r^*, u^*) will be performed. Since the time dependence of u is at least of order ϵ^2 it will be ignored. In section 4.4 it is shown via a different approach that this assumption is indeed valid and u(t) approaches its equilibrium value u^* exponentially fast. Therefore u is replaced by its equilibrium fixed point value

$$u^* = \frac{\Lambda^{\epsilon} \epsilon}{(N+8)K_d} \times \begin{cases} 1 & \text{for a closed system,} \\ \frac{4\gamma^{-2/z}}{z(2-z)} \left[\cos\left(\frac{\pi z}{2}\right) \right]^{1-2/z} & \text{for an overdamped system.} \end{cases}$$
(4.54)

A second remark concerns the initial mass. In general r is now also a function of the initial mass r_i . Here, the deep quench limit $r_i \to \infty$ is taken in the Keldysh function. As it was shown in section 3.5 this limit is well defined for z > 1 and near the upper critical dimension $d_{uc} = 4 - z$. In the remaining section, the initial mass r_i will be dropped in the argument of r, the deep quench limit in the Keldysh function is taken. A more detailed analysis how to take and interpret the deep quench limit in the isolated system is given in chapter 6.

By introducing a small parameter l via $b \simeq 1 + l$, the shell integral can approximately evaluated. Further, only the scaling part of the Keldysh function

$$G_{sc}^{K}(k,t) = \frac{1}{k^{2-z}} F^{K}(k^{z}t)$$
(4.55)

will be considered. This scaling part is responsible for the scaling form of the Green's functions, and only this part will create log-divergent terms, as discussed in the next two chapters. With this simplification the scaling equation can be written as

$$r'(t) = e^{2l}r\left(e^{zl}t\right) + (N+2)K_d u^* \Lambda^2 F^K(\Lambda^z t)l.$$
(4.56)

From this equation the flow equation for the mass can be derived

$$\frac{dr}{dl} = 2r(t) + zt\frac{dr(t)}{dt} + (N+2)K_d u^* \Lambda^2 F^K \left(\Lambda^z t\right) .$$

$$(4.57)$$

At the fixed point it holds $\frac{dr^*(t)}{dl} = 0$, leading to a linear, inhomogeneous, first order differential equation for $r^*(t)$,

$$2r^{*}(t) + zt\frac{dr^{*}(t)}{dt} + (N+2)K_{d}u^{*}\Lambda^{2}F^{K}\left(\Lambda^{z}t\right) = 0,$$
(4.58)

with the solution

$$r^{*}(t) = \frac{a}{t^{2/z}} - \frac{(N+2)K_{d}u^{*}\epsilon\Lambda^{2}}{zt^{2/z}} \int_{t_{0}}^{t} \mathrm{d}t' \, t'^{\frac{2-z}{z}} F^{K}(\Lambda^{z}t') \,. \tag{4.59}$$

Here a is an integration constant, which will be evaluated below. Note that if the system is coupled to the bath, it will equilibrate and the scaling function F^K approaches its equilibrium value $F^K(\infty) = F_{eq}^K$ at large times. Within a perturbative RG approach a long-time decay of the mass fixed point should not emerge, and r^* should reach its fixed point value $r_{eq}^* = (N+2)K_d u^* \epsilon$ exponentially fast. This results in a condition for the integration parameter a:

$$a = \frac{(N+2)u^*}{2z} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}x \, \left(F^K(x) - F^K_{\mathrm{eq}} \right) x^{\frac{2-z}{z}} \,. \tag{4.60}$$

From the condition for a the value of the universal short-time exponent θ can be derived.

4.3 Large-N equations

In this section the large-N expansion, presented in section 1.4 is extended to the three-branch contour, introduced in section 3.2. The action along the three-branch contour can be evaluated within a saddle point approximation, which becomes correct in the limit $N \to \infty$. The controlling parameter in this expansion is the inverse number of field components 1/N. The strategy for deriving the self-consistent equations is the same as in equilibrium, however now with the HS-transformation performed along the three-branch contour. Instead of introducing one Hubbard-Stratonovich field, one field ρ_j for each branch j = M, +, - of the contour is necessary. After the Keldysh rotation one thus obtains $\boldsymbol{\rho} = (\rho_M, \rho_c, \rho_q)^T$. The same must be done for the order parameter field h, which is now a vector along the contour $\boldsymbol{h} = (h_M, h_c, h_q)^T$. After integrating out the fields $(\varphi_M, \varphi_c, \varphi_q)$ along the contour, this leads to three effective masses (r_M, r_c, r_q) for each contour respectively. Performing the saddle point approximation, nine saddle point equations are found. Those equations are coupled, not only due to the external bath, but also due to the φ^4 -interaction term. This derivation is done in detail in Ref. [31] and is therefore not repeated here. The final result is the following:

Along the Matsubara axis the self-consistent equations for the field h_M and the effective mass r_M are given by,

$$h_M = r_M \phi_M \,, \tag{4.61}$$

$$r_M = \bar{r}_{0,i} + \frac{u_i}{2} \phi_M^2 + u_i G_r^M \left(x, \tau; x, \tau \right), \qquad (4.62)$$

with the Matsubara-Green's function $G_M^{-1} = \omega_M^2 + r + k^2 + \eta(\omega_M)$, derived in section 3.2. This set of equations, which has to be solved self-consistently, is the usual equilibrium result. It is, as causality implies, independent of the post-quench system. From those equations one obtains the known equilibrium exponents $h \propto \delta r^{\beta}$, with $\beta = 1/2$ and $\xi \propto \delta r^{\nu}$ with $\nu = 1/(d + z - 2)$ below the upper critical dimension d_{uc} . Above d_{uc} all exponents take their mean field value.

For the post-quench system, only the classical component of the effective mass r_c and the field h_c is non-zero, while for the quantum components only the trivial solution $h_q = r_q = 0$ is possible. This is again a consequence of causality. For the classical components of field and mass one finds

$$h_{\rm c} = \int \mathrm{d}t' \, G_r^{R-1}\left(t, t'\right) \phi_{\rm c}\left(t'\right) + \phi_M \int_{\tau} \tilde{\eta}\left(\mathrm{i}\,\tau, t\right), \tag{4.63}$$

$$r(t) = \bar{r}_{0,f} + \frac{u_f}{2}\phi_c^2(t) + \frac{u}{2}iG_r^K(x,t;x,t).$$
(4.64)

Here $\int_{\tau} \tilde{\eta}(i\tau, t)$ is the coupling across the quench due to the external bath. G_r^R is the retarded function, which now, due to the time-dependent mass also displays aging effects:

$$G_r^{R-1}(t,t',k) = -\left(\partial_t^2 + r(t) + k^2\right)\delta(t-t') + \delta\eta(t-t').$$
(4.65)

The Keldysh function is given by

$$G^{K}(t,t',k) = \int_{s,s'} G^{R}_{r}(t,s,k) M_{r_{M}}(s,s',k) G^{A}_{r}(s',t',k).$$
(4.66)

This function has still the same structure as in Eq. (3.60), but now, the bare Green's functions as well as the memory function have to be replaced by the dressed ones.

By expressing the final mass $r_{0,f}$ via the equilibrium Keldysh function G_{eq}^{K} and using the critical point property $r_{f} = 0$, the large-N equation can be brought to a more convenient form

$$r(t) = \frac{u}{2} \int_{k} \left(G^{K}(r_{t}, t, k) - G^{K}_{eq}(0, t) \right).$$
(4.67)

This equation has the same structure as the RG result in Eq. (4.60). By using the scaling form of $G^{K}(r_{t}, t, k)$, one can show that both equations indeed result in the same condition for a. The relation of the RG and the large-N equation is discussed in the next section.

4.4 Connection between RG and large-N

The time-dependent mass equations obtained via RG in Eq. (4.60) and 1/N in Eq. (4.67) look very similar. Indeed, it can be shown via scaling arguments, that they lead to the same value for a, of course, taken in the appropriate limit $N \to \infty$ and near the upper critical dimension. Taking the scaling form of the Keldysh-function yields for Eq. (4.67):

$$r(t) = \frac{u}{2} \int_{k} \left(G^{K}(r_{t}, t, k) - G^{K}_{eq}(0, t) \right)$$
$$= \frac{uK_{d}}{2zt^{(2-\epsilon)/z}} \int_{0}^{\Lambda t} \mathrm{d}x \, x^{\frac{2-z-\epsilon}{z}} \left(F^{K}(x) - F^{K}_{eq} \right).$$
(4.68)

This equation is in the limit $\epsilon \to 0$ identical to the condition for a, derived via the RG-flow equation for the fixed point r^* . The basic ingredient is the assumption of a scaling form $G^K(k, t, t) = k^{-2+z}F^K(k^z t)$. The goal of this section is to explicitly derive the RG flow equations, starting from the self-consistent equation obtained in the large-N limit. This is instructive, as it allows to derive a flow equation for u which shows that u(t) approaches its equilibrium fixed point value exponentially fast. It further highlights once more the scaling connection between momentum and time and the role of reaching a stationary state for large times.

The large-N Eq. (4.64) for a quench starting in the symmetric phase reads:

$$r(t) = r_{0,f} + \frac{u}{2} \int^{\Lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}^d k}{(2\pi)^d} \mathrm{i} \, G^K(r(t), k, t, t) \,. \tag{4.69}$$

In this section, the short notation $r(t) = r_t$ and for the equal-time Keldysh function $G^K(r_t, q, t, t) = G^K(r_t, q, t)$ is used. Further, as the deep quench limit can be taken in the Keldysh function, the irrelevant parameter r_i^{-1} is skipped in the argument of the effective mass. In the RG spirit, the momentum integral is split into a spherical zone with slow modes with $|k| < \Lambda/b$ and a thin shell with fast modes $\Lambda/b \leq |k| < \Lambda$. The thickness of the shell can also approximately be expressed via the small parameter $l = \log b$. This yields

$$\int^{\Lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d}k}{(2\pi)^{d}} \mathrm{i} \, G^{K}(r_{t},k,t) = \int^{\Lambda/b} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d}k}{(2\pi)^{d}} \mathrm{i} \, G^{K}(r_{t},k,t) + K_{d}\Lambda^{d} \mathrm{i} \, G^{K}(r_{t},\Lambda,t)l \tag{4.70}$$

Note, that the Keldysh function $G^K(r_t, \Lambda, t)$ is evaluated at the cutoff $k = \Lambda$. As $t \gg \Lambda^{-1}$, it is possible to use the long-time expansion derived in section 4.1.2. This corresponds equally to a Taylor expansion

of G^K around r(t) = 0, yielding

$$r(t) \simeq r_{0,f} + \frac{u}{2}b^{2-z-d} \int^{\Lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d}k}{(2\pi)^{d}} \mathrm{i} \, G^{K}\left(r'(t'), k, t'\right)$$

$$+ \frac{uK_{d}\Lambda^{d}}{2} \left(\mathrm{i} \, G^{K}\left(0, \Lambda, t\right) + \frac{\partial \mathrm{i} \, G^{K}\left(r, \Lambda, t\right)}{\partial r} \bigg|_{r=0} r(t)\right) l$$

$$\simeq \frac{r_{0,f} + \frac{u}{2}b^{2-z-d} \int^{\Lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d}k}{(2\pi)^{d}} \mathrm{i} \, G^{K}\left(r'(t'), k, t'\right) + \frac{uK_{d}\Lambda^{d}}{2} \mathrm{i} \, G^{K}\left(0, \Lambda, t\right) l}{1 - \frac{uK_{d}}{2} \frac{\partial \mathrm{i} \, G^{K}\left(r, \Lambda, t\right)}{\partial r}|_{r=0} l}.$$

$$(4.71)$$

In the last line, the expansion for small l and

$$r(t) \simeq r_{0,f} + \frac{u}{2} b^{2-z-d} \int^{\Lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d}k}{(2\pi)^{d}} \mathrm{i} \, G^{K}\left(r'(t'), k, t'\right), \tag{4.72}$$

was used, to write the self-consistent equation in a more convenient way. Now, every term can be rescaled according to the appropriate scaling law, especially $b^2r(b^zt) = r'(t')$. As $r_{0,f}$ will become time dependent under this procedure, one needs to write $r_{0,f} = r_0(t)$. For the same reason, it is also necessary to consider u = u(t). It holds

$$r'(t') = \frac{b^2 r_{0,f}(t) + \frac{u(t)}{2} b^{4-d-z} \int^{\Lambda} d^d q \, \mathrm{i} \, G^K(r'(t'), q, t') + \frac{u(t)K_d \Lambda^d}{2} \mathrm{i} \, G^K(0, \Lambda, t) l}{1 - \frac{u(t)K_d \Lambda^d}{2} \frac{\partial \mathrm{i} \, G^K(r, \Lambda, t)}{\partial r}|_{r=0} l} \,. \tag{4.73}$$

At this point, it is possible to derive the flow equations for the different parameters r(t) and u(t). For the time-dependent mass the differential equation of section 4.2 is obtained:

$$\frac{dr}{dl} = 2r + \frac{\partial r}{\partial t}tz + \frac{uK_d\Lambda^d}{2}iG^K(r(t),\Lambda,t), \qquad (4.74)$$

where again only terms up to linear order for small l have been included. For the rescaled interaction parameter the scaling equation is given by:

$$u'(t') = \frac{u(t)b^{4-d-z}}{1 - \frac{uK_d\Lambda^d}{2} \left. \frac{\operatorname{di} G^K(r,\Lambda,t)}{\partial r} \right|_{r=0} l}$$

$$\simeq u(t)b^{4-d-z} + \left. \frac{u^2(t)K_d\Lambda^d}{2} \frac{\operatorname{di} G^K(r,\Lambda,t)}{\partial r} \right|_{r=0} l.$$
(4.75)

This results in a flow equation for u

$$\frac{du(t)}{dl} = \epsilon u(t) + \frac{du}{dt}zt + \frac{u^2(t)K_d\Lambda^d}{2} \left. \frac{\partial i G^K(r_t, \Lambda, t)}{\partial r} \right|_{r=0}.$$
(4.76)

At the fixed point it holds $\frac{du^*}{dl} = 0$, which leads to a nonlinear differential equation for $u^*(t)$. This differential equation can however be solved by using the long-time expansion for $G^K(r_t, \Lambda, t)$ which was

derived in Eq. (4.23). The assumption for the long-time expansion $t\Lambda^z \gg 1$ is always fulfilled in the φ^4 -model, as Λ^{-1} is one of the microscopic timescales, below which the model is no longer valid. The final result of the long-time expansion is

$$G^{K}(r_{t},\Lambda,t) \simeq G^{K}(0,\Lambda,t) + 2ir(t)c_{K}, \qquad (4.77)$$

with the coefficient $c_K = \int \frac{d\omega}{2\pi} G_{eq}^R(\omega) G_{eq}^K(\omega)$. Inserting this result into Eq. (4.76) one finds

$$\epsilon u^*(t) + \frac{du^*}{dt} zt - u^{*2}(t) K_d \Lambda^d c^K = 0.$$
(4.78)

Before writing the solution for u(t), it is helpful to note, that the equilibrium fixed point $u_{eq}^* = \epsilon/(K_d \Lambda^d C^K)$ fulfills this non-linear differential equation. The differential equation has the general solution

$$u^*(t) = \frac{\epsilon}{K_d \Lambda^d c^K} \frac{1}{1 + e^{-\epsilon \alpha} t^{\epsilon/z} / (K_d c^K \Lambda^d)},$$
(4.79)

where α is an integration constant, which has to be fixed by the boundary conditions. An open system will thermalize due to the coupling to the external bath. In this case, one expects $u^*(t \to \infty) = u_{eq}^*$, which is only possible for $\alpha \to \infty$. For any finite α , the time dependence $t^{-\epsilon/z}$ will lead to $u^*(t \to \infty) =$ 0. Thus, with $\alpha \to \infty$, u^* must reach its fixed point value on microscopic time-scales, which is only possible for an exponential fast decay right after the quench. In contrast to the differential equation for r(t) no further conditions and constraints are stored in the differential equation for u. Thus only one new exponent is sufficient to describe the post-quench dynamics. The interaction parameter will reach its equilibrium value exponentially fast on timescales smaller than t_{mic} .

4.5 Formal solution for the time-depended mass r(t)

In this section, the RG-Eq. (4.60) and the self-consistent Eq. (4.67) for the time-dependent mass r(t) will be solved. To handle both cases at the same time, the appropriate limit of small ϵ and $N \to \infty$ is taken. The extension to finite N is straightforward. The result of this section is:

$$r(t) = \frac{c_K C_0 \epsilon}{2z} \frac{1}{t^{2/z}}.$$
(4.80)

With the coefficient

$$c_K = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\pi} G_{\mathrm{eq}}^R(\omega) G_{\mathrm{eq}}^K(\omega), \qquad (4.81)$$

which is an universal coefficient from the fixed point value of u^* and

$$C_0 = \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}x \, x^{2/z-1} \left(\mathrm{i} \, f^K(x,1) - \mathrm{i} \, F_{\mathrm{eq}}^K \right) \,. \tag{4.82}$$

The universal constant C_0 is the difference between the bare post-quench Keldysh function and its equilibrium value. The emergence of the factor guarantees that the exponent θ is indeed new in the sense that it cannot be expressed by equilibrium exponents. The result also shows that θ is universal, as it can be expressed uniquely with dimensionless integrals over scaling functions. Being proportional to the distance ϵ to the upper critical dimension justifies a controlled expansion in r(t), as it was done e.g. in the Dyson equation. And finally it shows, that the scaling ansatz is indeed a self-consistent solution to the post-quench problem.

To solve the equation

$$r(t) = \frac{uK_d}{2} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}k \, k^{3-z-\epsilon} \left(\mathrm{i} \, G^K(k,t,t) - \mathrm{i} G^K_{\mathrm{eq}}(k) \right) \tag{4.83}$$

self-consistently, one further expansion is needed, an expansion for small ϵ , hence near the upper critical dimensions. Since the interaction parameter u is of order ϵ , see also section 4.4. At the first glance, it would be sufficient to expand the Keldysh function around r(t) = 0, and thus replace $G^K(q, t, t)$ in the integral by its bare value $g^K(q, t, t)$. This integral is exponentially convergent for any open system. For discussions of an isolated system see chapter 6. But already the simple long-time expansion with the Dyson equation shows, that thermalization is significantly slowed down by interactions, leading to corrections going with $G_1^K(k, t, t) \simeq r(t)k^{-4+z}$. Such corrections generate $1/\epsilon$ -terms under the *d*-dimensional momentum integral,

$$\int_{k_0}^{\Lambda} \mathrm{d}k \, \frac{1}{k^{1+\epsilon}} = -\frac{1}{\epsilon} \left(\Lambda^{-\epsilon} - k_0^{-\epsilon} \right), \tag{4.84}$$

where k_0 is some lower cutoff, introduced below. Multiplied with ur(t) those corrections are also linear in ϵ and have thus to be included. Thus, up to first order in a controlled ϵ -expansion, one has to include not only the bare post-quench Green's function, but also the first order corrections from the long-time limit. As the long-time expansion is well controlled for $t \gg k^z$, and for short times the Green's functions are independent of the momentum k, see section 4.1.3, no further terms can generate $1/\epsilon$ under the integral. Here, it is useful to interpret large times, as $k \gg t^{-1/z}$, which leads to a natural lower bound of the momentum integral. Thus, by expanding $G_r^K(k,t,t) = g^K(k,t,t) + G_1^K(k,t,t)$, where G_1^K contains only first order terms generating $1/\epsilon$ under the integral, one can solve the equation for the time-dependent mass self-consistently

$$r(t) = \frac{uK_d}{2} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}k \, k^{3-z-\epsilon} \left(\mathrm{i} \, g^K(k,t,t) - \mathrm{i} G^K_{\mathrm{eq}}(k,0) \right) + \frac{uK_d r(t)}{c_K \epsilon \gamma^{z/2}} \left(\Lambda^{-\epsilon} - \left(\frac{\gamma^{1/2}}{t^{1/2}} \right)^{-\epsilon} \right). \tag{4.85}$$

This equation must hold for all times after the quench. Thus, the time dependence of terms going with r(t) and with some different time dependence, the momentum integral over $g^{K}(k, t, t) - iG_{eq}^{K}(k, 0)$ and $r(t)t^{-\epsilon/z}$, have to cancel separately. This leads to two different conditions, which have to be fulfilled at the same time, one for the interaction parameter and one for the time-dependent mass. Note, that this form is completely general and holds for both dynamic regimes. It is only based on the assumption of thermalization in the long time limit. In Ref. [30] and Ref. [31], the scaling form of the Keldysh function was used, to extract those two conditions. Going over to the scaling form, makes it more clear, which terms have to cancel, but it is not necessary to solve the 1/N-equation in full generality. For the RG solution it is however elementary to be near the deep-quench fixed point.

The condition for the interaction parameter is fixed by the long-time expansion of the Dyson equation:

$$u = \frac{c_k \epsilon \Lambda^{\epsilon}}{K_d}.$$
(4.86)

This is again the equilibrium fixed point value u^* . It shows, how strongly the assumption of equilibration at large times is related with the fixed point value of u^* . Within the large-N approach, it is not necessary to tune u to this precise value u^* to observe non-equilibrium scaling. $u = u^*$ is a consequence of using the long-time limit of G^K and an ϵ -expansion.

The time-dependent mass is given by

$$r(t) = \frac{c_K \epsilon t^{\epsilon/z}}{2} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}k \, k^{3-z-\epsilon} \left(ig^K(k,t,t) - \mathrm{i} \, G_{\mathrm{eq}}^K(k,0) \right) \,. \tag{4.87}$$

As mentioned above, it is not necessary to assume in the 1/N equation a pure scaling form in g^K . Neither it is necessary that the deep-quench limit is well defined. In contrast, the amplitude dependent parts are still relevant in the prethermal regime, for the closed as well as for the open system. However, using only the deep-quench scaling part of the bare post-quench Keldysh function, derived in section 3.5.3, one can introduce a dimensionless constant

$$C_0 = \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}x \, x^{2/z-1} \left(i f^K(x,1) - i F_{\mathrm{eq}}^K \right) \,. \tag{4.88}$$

And one finally finds

$$r(t) = \frac{c_K C_0 \epsilon}{2z t^{2/z}}.$$
(4.89)

The physical implications of this effective mass are discussed in the next two chapters for two different models.

4.6 Comparison of the developed non-equilibrium methods

Three different methods have been presented in this chapter to analyze the post-quench dynamics of an interacting system. The Dyson equation and thus an expansion in a small self-energy is a useful approach to obtain the long-time limit of the Green's function. Essential is however the knowledge of this final, equilibrium state. With this approach, it was shown that also in the quasi-adiabatic long-time limit the Green's function displays aging effects. Those aging effects originate from the thermalization to the QCP, independently of the assumed decay in time of r(t). For short times, this approach fails, as the scaling solution $r_{\rm sc}$ leads to logarithmic corrections, and thus more effective methods must be developed to sum up those logarithmic singularities in a controlled way. We presented two such methods, the extension of the RG and the large-N method to the non-equilibrium post-quench dynamics. The result in the RG leads to

$$0 = \frac{a}{t^{2/z}} - \frac{(N+2)K_d u^* \epsilon \Lambda^2}{zt^{2/z}} \int_{t_0}^t dt' t'^{\frac{2-z}{z}} \left(F^K(\Lambda^z t') - F^K_{eq} \right)$$

$$= \frac{a}{t^{2/z}} - \frac{(N+2)K_d u^* \epsilon \Lambda^{4-z}}{zt^{2/z}} \int_{t_0}^t dt' t'^{\frac{2-z}{z}} \left(G^K(\Lambda, t', t') - G^K_{eq}(\Lambda, 0) \right).$$
(4.90)

The parameter a is an integration constant. Here, a scaling form for the Keldysh function is used, $G^{K}(\Lambda, t, t) = \Lambda^{-2+z} F^{K}(\Lambda^{z}t)$, to make the connection to the large-N result visible:

$$r(t) = \frac{u}{2} \int_{|\mathbf{k}| < \Lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}^d k}{(2\pi)^d} \left(G^K(r_t, t, k) - G^K_{\mathrm{eq}}(0, t) \right).$$
(4.91)

Both equations lead to the same condition for a, by taking the appropriate limit $N \to \infty$ and $\epsilon \ll 1$, if G^K obeys a scaling form. It is important, that it is not necessary to assume a scaling form $r(t) = at^{-2/z}$.

4 Non-equilibrium dynamics in post-quench systems, general formalism

On the contrary this effective mass is an explicit result of the post-quench dynamics. Thus, it is also possible to calculate the dynamics for systems where the ansatz for r(t) is less clear from scaling arguments, for example at the upper critical dimension [31]. It is also not necessary to know the full solution of the EOM with r(t), but we present a method how to include the effective mass perturbatively, by paying attention to the generation of $1/\epsilon$ terms. The price is to perform also an ϵ -expansion in the 1/N equation, which is in general not necessary. Here however, complications arise from the interplay of the coupling to the bath and the time-dependent mass. Thus the full solution for the equation of motion for φ is not known, making a further expansion in a small interaction parameter u and thus small r(t) necessary. The final result for the effective mass reads:

$$r(t) = \frac{c_K \epsilon t^{\epsilon/2}}{2} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}k \, k^{3-z-\epsilon} \left(\mathrm{i} \, g_{\mathrm{sc}}^K(k,t,t) - \mathrm{i} \, G_{\mathrm{eq}}^K(k,0) \right) \,. \tag{4.92}$$

Where g_{sc}^k refers to the part of the Keldysh function which obeys scaling, thus where the deep-quench limit can be performed. This equation is evaluated for the open system in chapter 5 and for the isolated system in chapter 6.

5 Chapter 5 Post-quench dynamics in an open system

In this chapter, the post-quench dynamics of an open system are analyzed. Therefore, the result for the inverse correlation length r(t), derived in the previous chapter in Eq. (4.80), is evaluated explicitly. Here, the φ^4 -model is coupled to an external bath of harmonic oscillators (see section 1.1). Due to this external bath, the system can dissipate the energy induced by the quench. The bath is expected to stay in equilibrium at zero temperature for all times after the quench, thus the QCP is reached in the limit $t \to \infty$. In this chapter, only z > 1, and thus bath exponents $\alpha < 2$ are considered, as only for those kinds of baths the equilibrium dynamics are dominated by the diffusive term.

The non-equilibrium dynamics of an open system quenched to the QCP are analyzed in Refs. [30, 31]. Especially, it will be shown, that the scaling form of the effective mass,

$$r_{\rm sc}(t) \propto t^{1/z} \,, \tag{5.1}$$

allows to analytically determine the time dependence of the order parameter as well as the Green's functions in two different time regimes: the prethermal regime at intermediate times and a quasiadiabatic decay to equilibrium. The basic ingredient to obtain the effective mass in Eq. (5.1) is the deep-quench limit. The conditions for taking this deep-quench limit is discussed in section 5.1. It will be shown, that this scaling term is always present for times larger than some microscopic time scale. However also quench-amplitude dependent terms emerge, which lead to a ballistic growth in the correlation length in the prethermal regime. In section 5.2 the Heisenberg equation of motion for the order-parameter $\langle \varphi \rangle(t)$ are derived. This equation is evaluated in both time regimes. In the prethermal regime the scaling form, postulated in chapter 2 is confirmed. Especially, the order-parameter dynamics are given by

$$\langle | \boldsymbol{\varphi}(t) | \rangle \propto t^{\theta} ,$$
 (5.2)

with universal exponent θ , which is connected to the light-cone amplitude *a* by Eq. (4.40). The value of the θ can directly be evaluated with Eq. (4.80). For an Ohmic bath we find analytically $\theta = \epsilon/4$, with $\epsilon = 4 - d - z$. The general *z*-dependence of θ can be evaluated numerically and is depicted in figure 5.2. The implications of the universal exponent θ/ϵ in the prethermal regime are discussed in section 5.3. For the long time dynamics the known equilibrium exponents are recovered in the order-parameter dynamics, with θ entering in an universal amplitude. Such effects are also known in classical systems [66]. Further, it is possible to extend the FDT in the quasi-adiabatic long time limit to calculate time depended corrections to the Bose-Einstein distribution function n_B . In section 5.5



Figure 5.1: The growth of the correlation length $\xi(t)$ after the quench. For times $t < t_i = \omega_i^{-z} \gamma^{z/2}$, the correlation length ξ grows approximately with a light-cone (blue dashes), while for $t > t_i$, in the long time limit, ξ grows approximately with the predicted scaling form $t^{1/z}$ (green dots).

the hierarchy of the different short-time scales is discussed. In the last section 5.6, the classical limit is taken, where the results from Refs. [28, 29] are recovered. This limit is not only a double check for the results in the quantum limit, but is also instructive to understand the difference between classical and quantum quenches.

5.1 The deep quench limit and the correlation length

The bare post-quench Keldysh function is the essential ingredient for analyzing the post-quench dynamics, as its equal time value $g^{K}(k, t, t)$ determines the effective mass r(t). To obtain the scaling form

$$r_{\rm sc}(t) = at^{-2/z},$$
 (5.3)

with quench amplitude independent coefficient a, it is necessary to take the so called deep quench limit in g^K , where the quench amplitude ω_i is formally sent to infinity. In this limit, there are terms in $g^K(k,t,t)$, which are independent of the quench amplitude and independent of $\omega_i \leq \omega_{\gamma}$. Those terms generate the scaling form of $r_{sc}(t)$. But in the expansion around $\omega_i^{-1} \to 0$, there are also terms in $g^K(k,t,t)$, which are relevant and strongly dependent on the quench amplitude. At short times after the quench, those terms can be larger than the scaling solution and thus determine up to leading order r(t). They are analyzed in appendix B, where it is shown, that for times $t \gg t_i = \omega_i^{-z} \gamma^{z/2}$ the deepquench limit can always be performed, without divergent terms for $\omega_i \to 0$. In this limit, the correlation length, $\xi(t) \propto r(t)^{-1/2}$ is given by its scaling form:

$$\xi(t \gg t_{\rm i}) \propto t^{-1/z} \,. \tag{5.4}$$

For times smaller than t_i second order corrections emerge supplementary to the scaling part in r(t), which is still present. The prefactor of those corrections can be larger than the light-cone amplitude. The time dependence however of those dominant terms goes always with

$$\xi \left(t \ll t_{\rm i} \right) \propto t \,, \tag{5.5}$$

independent of z. The time-evolution of ξ is presented in figure 5.1. By comparing the time-scale t_i with the time-scale limiting the prethermal regime t^* , it can be shown, that $t_i \ll t^*$, at least for positive

exponents θ and small quench amplitudes. Thus somewhere in the prethermal regime, the time evolution of the correlation length changes its power-law exponent. On the other hand, the scaling form is always present, which generates the power-laws in the order-parameter and in the Green's functions. In the remaining chapter, only the impact of the scaling form $r_{sc}(t)$ will be considered.

5.2 Order parameter dynamics, general formalism

In the sections 4.2 and 4.3, only quenches starting in the symmetric phase with $\langle \varphi \rangle = 0$ have been considered. In Ref. [31] we derived the 1/N-equations in great detail along the three-branch contour. They include already the effects of a finite initial order parameter $\langle \varphi \rangle = \phi_i$. To include a finite order parameter within the RG-equations, one needs to consider a supplementary flow equation for $\phi(t) = \langle \varphi(t) \rangle$, leading to a differential equation in time for the order parameter dynamics. Here, only the 1/N equation is considered, as the extension to finite N is straightforward, if $G^K(k, t, t)$ obeys a scaling form.

A finite initial order parameter can be achieved by either switching off an initial, external field h_i at t = 0. Or by an initial mass parameter $r_i < 0$ located in the symmetric broken phase. Both protocols lead the same result within the deep-quench limit. This is similar to the classical, critical boundary scaling [50, 52], where there exists a analogy between the ordinary phase transition with finite external field and the extraordinary phase transition. In this section, the general formalism to describe such a quench protocol is derived. A spatially homogeneous order parameter $\phi(x) = \phi$ is considered. It is evaluated in the prethermal regime in section 5.3.2 as well as in the quasi-adiabatic long time limit in section 5.4.1.

Consider the 1/N-equations for a quench starting in the symmetric phase, with finite initial magnetization ϕ_i . In this case, the 1/N-equation is modified by a supplementary term:

$$r(t) = r_{0,f} + u_f \int_q G^K(q,t,t) + \frac{u_f}{2} \phi^2(t).$$
(5.6)

The order parameter obeys the following 1/N-equation:

$$\phi_{i} \int_{-\infty}^{0} \mathrm{d}s \,\delta\eta(t-s) = r(t)\phi(t) - \int_{0}^{t} \mathrm{d}s \,\delta\eta(t-s)\phi(s) - \partial_{t}^{2}\phi(t).$$
(5.7)

For times $t \gg t_{\gamma}$ the second derivative can be neglected compared to the bath spectral function η . First, the effective mass in Eq. (5.6) is analyzed. The bare post-quench Keldysh function G^K defined via the anticommutator of $\varphi(t)$, is unchanged compared to the Keldysh function for a quench starting in the disordered phase. Thus, it can be obtained by exactly the same methods, as presented in section 3.5. Further, it can be evaluated in the same manner like for a quench with $\phi_i = 0$, where the Keldysh function is expanded for small r(t). Including also terms from the long time limit yields

$$r(t) = \frac{u_{\rm f}}{2}\phi^2(t) + u_{\rm f}\int_q \left(g^K(k,t,t) - G^K_{eq}(k)\right) + \frac{u_{\rm f}}{u^*}r(t)\left[1 - \left(\frac{\Lambda^z t}{\gamma^{z/2}}\right)^{\epsilon/z}\right].$$
 (5.8)

This equation is fulfilled for all times after the quench if

$$u_{\rm f} = u^*, \tag{5.9}$$

$$r(t) = r_{\rm sym}(t) + \frac{c_K \epsilon \gamma^{z/2}}{2K_d} \left(\frac{\gamma^{z/2}}{t}\right)^{\epsilon/z} \phi^2(t), \qquad (5.10)$$

where $r_{\rm sym}(t)$ is the effective mass for a quench starting in the symmetric phase, derived in section 4.5. The value of u is not affected by the quench direction. But the finite order parameter $\phi(t)$ changes the effective mass by a supplementary term. This effective mass can be inserted into Eq. (5.7), to obtain a non-linear differential equation in time for $\phi(t)$:

$$r_{\rm sym}(t)\phi(t) + \frac{c_K\epsilon\gamma^{z/2}}{2K_d} \left(\frac{\gamma^{z/2}}{t}\right)^{\epsilon/z} \phi^3(t) - \int_0^t \mathrm{d}s\,\delta\eta(t-s)\phi(s) - \partial_t^2\phi(t) = \phi_{\rm i}\int_{-\infty}^0 \mathrm{d}s\,\delta\eta(t-s)\,. \tag{5.11}$$

This differential equation can be solved approximately in two limits, in the prethermal regime at intermediate times and in the quasi-adiabatic long time limit where $r(t) \simeq 0$. Note that the supplementary term does not change the scaling solution $r_{\rm sc}(t) = at^{-2/z}$ in the prethermal regime, if $\phi^2(t) \neq t^{\epsilon/(z)}t^{-2/z}$. This will be confirmed in the next section for the prethermal regime. In the quasi-adiabatic limit, $\phi \propto t^{-(2+\epsilon)/(2z)}$ turns out to be the only non trivial solution.

5.3 Prethermal regime

In this section, the prethermal regime is analyzed for the open system for quenches starting in the disordered as well as in the symmetric broken phase. The quench direction does not affect the scaling form of the effective mass, as well as the scaling form of the Green's functions. This effect is like in equilibrium, where the exponents are found to be dependent only on the absolute value of the distance to the critical point and independent of the system being in the ordered or disordered phase. In the prethermal regime, the dynamics are described by a new, universal exponent θ , which will be determined for different dynamical exponents z > 1. The implications for the Green's functions are shortly summarized, as they are derived in detail in section 4.1.3. Further, the order parameter dynamics are analyzed for a quench starting in the symmetric-broken phase.

5.3.1 Determination of the exponent

The non-equilibrium exponent $\theta = aC_z$ is given by (see section 4.5),

$$\theta = c_K C_0 C_z \epsilon, \tag{5.12}$$

with the different coefficients:

$$C_z = -\frac{\sin(\pi/z)}{\gamma\Gamma(2/z)},\tag{5.13}$$

$$c_K = \gamma^{z/2} \frac{z \left(2 - z\right) \sin^{z/2}(\pi/z)}{4 \sin(\pi z/2)}, \qquad (5.14)$$

$$C_0 = \gamma^{1-z/2} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}x \, x^{2/z-1} \left(\mathrm{i} \, f_{\mathrm{sc}}^K(x,1) - \mathrm{i} \, F_{\mathrm{eq}}^K \right) \,. \tag{5.15}$$


Figure 5.2: The value of the universal exponent θ for different z.

The three coefficients will be discussed separately. The first one, C_z enters from the short-time evolution of G^R . It is the factor connecting the light cone amplitude a with the universal exponent θ , see Eq. (4.40). This coefficient is the same for the classical, as well as for the quantum system. The factor c_K originates from the long-time expansion of the ultra-fast modes $k \leq \Lambda$, which equilibrate on timescales $t_{\rm mic}$. It also fixes the interaction parameter u to its fixed point value u^* , see Eq. (4.29). The coefficient C_0 is given by the difference between post-quench and equilibrium Keldysh function, expanded around $r_{sc}(t) = 0$, see Eq. (4.82). The subscript sc indicates that only the part of the Keldysh function is taken which obeys scaling.

Note that due to the interplay of the three coefficients, θ is indeed independent of γ and thus dimensionless.

The integral in C_0 can be evaluated numerically for 1 < z < 4 and is analytically calculated for z = 2 in appendix C, see also Refs. [30, 31]. The result for θ/ϵ is depicted in figure 5.2, for z = 2 one explicitly finds $\theta(z = 2) = \epsilon/4$. The z-dependence of θ is very particular. For example, the exponent θ vanishes for $z \to 4$. This is due the upper critical dimension being 4 - z, thus z = 4 corresponds to evaluating a zero-dimensional system. At z = 4 there is a sign change in the long-time coefficient c_z^K . For the classical system c_z^K decays monotonically to zero with increasing z, see also figure 5.5.

Note that for sub-Ohmic bath spectra, $z \leq 1.8$, there is a sign change in the exponent. This sign change is due to the coefficient C_0 , as the other two coefficients are positive for all z. This is due to quantum oscillation in the scaling function $F^K(t)$. The sign change indicates a crossover from a damped oscillator behavior to overdamped dynamics. Such an effect is not present for a quench to the classical critical point, where the post-quench dynamics are always overdamped.

5.3.2 Order parameter dynamics and Green's functions

The naive scaling argumentation in chapter 2 suggested that the order parameter grows in the prethermal regime with $\phi(t) \propto t^{\theta}$. This picture can be confirmed by inserting the scaling solution $r_{\rm sc}(t) = at^{-2/z}$ in the equation of motion for ϕ in Eq. (5.7). In the prethermal regime, this equation can be



Figure 5.3: Order parameter dynamics in the prethermal regime for $\theta > 0$ (blue) and $\theta < 0$ (red dots). In the prethermal regime, $\phi(t)$ grows/decays with t^{θ} .

simplified to:

$$\frac{\gamma a}{t^{2/z}}\phi(t) - \int_{t_{\rm mic}}^t \mathrm{d}s\,\delta\eta(t-s)\phi(s) = \phi_{\rm i}\int_{-\infty}^0 \mathrm{d}s\,\delta\eta(t-s) + \int_0^{t_{\rm mic}} \mathrm{d}s\,\phi(s)\delta(t-s). \tag{5.16}$$

The assumption of neglecting the ϕ^3 -term, which also enters due to the effective mass given in Eq. (5.10), and which renders the differential equation non-linear, is only reasonable for small ϕ . It will be justified below. As the scaling ansatz for r(t) is only valid beyond the microscopic time scales, the time evolution on very short times is taken into account by introducing $\phi'_i = \phi(t_{\rm mic})$. The equation 5.16 can be solved via LT. It reads

The equation 5.16 can be solved via LT. It reads

$$g^{R-1}(k=0,\omega)\phi(\omega) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d\omega' r(\omega')\phi(\omega-\omega') + \phi'_{i}\frac{i\,\delta\eta(\omega)}{\omega}$$
(5.17)

where $g^R(k = 0, \omega) = \delta \eta(\omega)$. The LT has been introduced in section 3.4. To obtain this form, it is crucial to recall that the bath spectral function η has a retarded structure with $\eta(t < 0) = 0$. Also note, that there is no regularization problem at the lower boundary of the time integral ds, as $\eta((t-s) \to \infty) = 0$, due to the bath cutoff. This equation can be solved by an expansion for small amplitudes a in $\phi(\omega) \approx \phi_0(\omega) + a\phi_1(\omega)$. As a is of order ϵ , this expansion is justified near the upper critical dimension. Inserting this expansion in Eq. (5.17) yields:

$$\phi_0 = \phi_1' \frac{i}{\omega}, \tag{5.18}$$

$$a\phi_1 = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}\omega' \, r(\omega')\phi_0(\omega - \omega')g^R(k=0,\omega) \,. \tag{5.19}$$

Transformed back into time-space, this yields

$$\phi(t) \simeq \phi'_{\rm i} + \phi'_{\rm i} \int_{t_{\rm mic}}^t \mathrm{d}s \, g^R(t,s) \frac{\gamma a}{s^{2/z}}.$$
(5.20)

This integral is similar to the one obtained in the short-time expansion of the Dyson equation for g^R . It has a dominant contribution which is logarithmically divergent

$$\phi(t) \approx \phi_{\rm i}' \left(1 + \theta \log \frac{t}{t_{\rm mic}} \right).$$
 (5.21)

As θ is a small parameter and by including higher order corrections, which also show logarithmically divergent behavior with appropriate coefficients, the logarithm can be exponentiated:

$$\phi(t) = \phi_{\rm i}' \left(\frac{t}{t_{\rm mic}}\right)^{\theta} \,. \tag{5.22}$$

Note that θ is the same exponent as in the Green's functions $G^{R/K}$. It is given by Eq. (5.12), which was evaluated above. For positive θ , the order parameter grows after a quench to the QCP, while it decays for $\theta < 0$, or $z \leq 1.8$, see figure 5.3. Still the exponent θ is of order ϵ and thus the effect of growing/decaying of the order parameter is small, therefore it is not in contradiction with the language of a prethermal plateau, used in literature [5].

Further, note that φ is indeed small, thus the assumption of neglecting the φ^3 -term is indeed valid. And the time dependence of φ is such that it will not affect the scaling-part of the effective mass, going with $r_{\rm sc}(t) = a/t^{2/z}$.

The time dependence of the Green's function has already been evaluated within the Dyson equation in section 4.1.3. As it was shown above, the time dependence of $\phi(t)$ will not affect the scaling form of the effective mass, and thus does not change the generation of logarithms in an expansion in r(t). The main result thus remains unchanged:

$$G^{R/K}(k,t,t') = \frac{1}{k^{2-z}} \left(\frac{t}{t'}\right)^{\theta} F^{R/K}\left(k^{z}t,t'/t\right),$$
(5.23)

where the scaling function $F^{R/K}(x, y)$ is well defined in the limit $y \to 0$. This result was obtained for $t \gg t'$ and in the short-time limit of mode $t < k^z$. It was used, that in the quantum limit, the singularity for $t' \to 0$ is captured by the same exponent θ , in contrast to the classical limit.

5.3.3 Timescales of the prethermal regime

The emergence of the prethermal regime in $\phi(t)$ is characterized by different timescales. To apply the φ^4 -model, it is necessary to be at times larger than the microscopic timescales t_{mic} , which are discussed in section 5.5. It is limited from above by the cross-over time-scale t^* . A scaling argumentation for the order of t^* was given in chapter 2, in this section, t^* is derived from the order parameter dynamics and is compared to t_i .

One basic assumption to solve the order parameter differential Eq. (5.7), was that the ϕ^2 -term in the effective mass can be neglected. This is reasonable for small ϕ . The smallness of ϕ is guaranteed by a small initial ϕ_i , thus a small quench amplitude, and the collapse of the order parameter right after the quench. This collapse follows from the result of the correlation length, which recovers at t^* to its initial pre-quench value ξ_i .

The order parameter grows for $z \gtrsim 1.8$, making at some time t^* the assumption of neglecting the ϕ^3 -term in the differential Eq. (5.16) no longer valid. The timescale t^* can thus be defined if the quadratic term in the effective mass is of the same order as the term originating from the Keldysh function. In the case of an open system with z > 1 it was argued in section 5.1 that only the scaling form is a relevant contribution to r(t), thus t^* is defined via

$$\frac{a}{t^{*2/z}} = \left(\phi_{i}^{\prime}t^{*\theta}\right)^{2} \frac{c_{K}\epsilon\gamma^{z/2}}{2K_{d}} \left(\frac{\gamma^{z/2}}{t^{*}}\right)^{\epsilon/z} \,. \tag{5.24}$$

At this point it is useful to recall, that a has in this picture the dimension of γ . Considering the dimensionless part $\tilde{a} = a/\gamma$, one finds

$$t^* = \left(\frac{2|\tilde{a}|K_d t_{\gamma}^{2\theta}}{c_K \gamma^{2/z - 1 + \epsilon/2}}\right)^{z/(2 + 2z\theta - \epsilon)} \phi_{\mathbf{i}}^{\prime - \nu z/(\beta + \theta\nu z)} .$$
(5.25)

The order parameter $\phi'_i = \phi(t_{\text{mic}})$ is related to the initial order parameter, via some coefficient, describing the break-down. By performing a weak quench, the crossover timescale t^* can be tuned to large values. Note that taking the mean-field values of the exponents, $\theta = 0$, one finds the main proportionality $r_i \propto \phi_i^{\nu z/\beta}$. This is the value of the time-scale t_i , where the time dependence of the correlation length changes. Thus, for positive θ , it holds $t_i \ll t^*$, while for negative $\theta t_i \gg t^*$. This implies, that for negative exponents, the correlation length grows ballistically in the complete prethermal regime and that the dominant part of the effective mass decays with t^{-2} .

5.4 Adiabatic regime

With the solution of the time-dependent mass, it is also possible to obtain the quasi-adiabatic relaxation to the QCP at large times, where the system thermalizes. Corrections to the equilibrium values are the dynamics described by the equilibrium exponents, similar to the Kibble-Zurek protocol. However, interaction effects lead to a slowing down of thermalization and thus to aging. The non-equilibrium exponent θ enters as universal amplitude of those aging coefficients [31]. It is also possible to connect the long-time expansion of the retarded and the Keldysh-Green's functions. This results in an extension of the FDT, with a time-dependent distribution function $n(t, \omega)$.

5.4.1 Aging in the order parameter and the Green's function

At large times, the order parameter is expected to relax to zero for a quench right to the critical point. Thus, for times larger than t^* , the order parameter varies only slowly in time, making it possible to neglect the time derivatives of $\phi(t)$ in Eq. (5.7):

$$\int dt' \,\delta\eta(t-t')\phi(t') \approx \phi(t) \int_0^\infty dt' \,\delta\eta(t-t') = 0\,.$$
(5.26)

The inhomogeneous part $\phi_i \int_{-\infty}^0 ds \,\delta\eta(t-t')$ may also be neglected, as $\eta(t)$ decays to zero for large times. With those assumptions the order parameter equation of Eq. (5.7) reduces to

$$r(t \gg t^*)\phi(t) = 0.$$
 (5.27)

For a non-trivial solution, the effective mass must be equal to zero. This yields for the order parameter dynamics

$$\phi(t \gg t^*) = \left(\frac{2\tilde{a}K_d}{\epsilon\gamma^{2/z-1+\epsilon/2}c_K}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} t^{-(2-\epsilon)/(2z)}$$
$$= \left(\frac{2\tilde{a}\Lambda^{\epsilon}}{u^*\gamma^{\epsilon/2}}\right)^{\beta} t^{-\beta/(\nu z)}, \qquad (5.28)$$



Figure 5.4: The correction $\delta n(t_a, \omega)$ to the Bose-distribution function n_B , depending on frequencies and for different dynamical exponents z.

where the time dependence of ϕ was expressed via the large-N value of the equilibrium exponents β and ν , and the dimensionless light-cone amplitude $\tilde{a} = a/\gamma$ was used. This form confirms the scaling argumentation of section 2. A further insight of this argumentation is, that the universal amplitude a/γ enters with the coefficient u^* , leading to an universal relaxation amplitude.

Within the Dyson equation, the long-time limit of the retarded and the Keldysh Green's functions, was derived in section 4.1.2. For times t, t', where both times t, t' are larger than the mode time k^{-z} , but the time difference is still small, $t - t' \ll k^{-z}$, the result was:

$$G_r^R(k,t,t') = G_{\rm eq}^R(k,t-t') - 2i\theta\left(t-t'\right)r\left(\frac{t+t'}{2}\right)C^R(t-t'), \qquad (5.29)$$

$$G_r^K(k,t,t') = G_{\rm eq}^K(k,t-t') - 4ir\left(\frac{t+t'}{2}\right)C_z^K(k,t-t'), \qquad (5.30)$$

with the coefficients

$$C^{R}(k,t) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\pi} \operatorname{Re} G^{R}_{\mathrm{eq}}(k,\omega) \operatorname{Im} G^{R}_{\mathrm{eq}}(k,\omega) e^{-\mathrm{i}\,\omega t}, \qquad (5.31)$$

$$C^{K}(k,t) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\pi} \operatorname{Re} G^{R}_{\mathrm{eq}}(k,\omega) G^{K}_{\mathrm{eq}}(k,\omega) e^{-\mathrm{i}\,\omega t}$$
(5.32)

For a quench from the disordered phase, the scaling solution $r(t) = at^{-1/(\nu z)}$ can be used to express the corrections to equilibrium via the large-N or RG values of the equilibrium exponents. For a quench from the ordered phase, the solution of the order parameter equation suggests either $\phi(t \gg t^*) = 0$ or $r(t \gg t^*) = 0$. In the first case, the same result as for the opposite quench direction is obtained, but at the cost of a trivial order parameter for $t \gg t^*$. In the second case, the relaxation in the Green's function seems to go faster for $t, t' \gg t^*$, making it necessary to include higher order corrections in the order-parameter dynamics, to see derivations from equilibrium.

5.4.2 Fluctuation dissipation theorem

The similarity between G^R and G^K in the long-time expansion suggests to seek for a FDT-version outof-equilibrium with the distribution function $n(t, \omega)$ depending on time [31]. We recall the equilibrium FDT:

$$G_{\rm eq}^{K}(k,\omega) = 2i \, \coth\left(\frac{\omega}{2T}\right) \operatorname{Im} G_{\rm eq}^{R}(k,\omega) \,.$$
 (5.33)

To generalize the FDT to the post-quench regimes, the absolute time $t_a = (t + t')/2$ is introduced. Further, the Wigner-transformation of Eqs. 5.29 and 5.30 is performed. By expressing $G_{eq}^K(k,\omega)$ by $G_{eq}^R(k,\omega)$, one finds

$$G_r^K(k, t_a, \omega) = 2i \operatorname{coth}\left(\frac{\omega}{2T}\right) \left[1 - 2r(t_a) \operatorname{Re} G_{eq}^R(k, \omega)\right] \operatorname{Im} G_{eq}^R(k, \omega).$$
(5.34)

This form implies that G_r^K can also be written

$$G_r^K(k, t_a, \omega) \simeq \coth\left(\frac{\omega}{2T}\right) \frac{2\mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{Im}\,\eta(\omega)}{\left[k^2 + r(t_a) + \mathrm{Re}\,\eta(\omega)\right]^2 + \left[\mathrm{Im}\,\eta(\omega)\right]^2}\,,\tag{5.35}$$

where an expansion around a small mass r(t) is used. This result demonstrates that the limit $t_a \gg k^{-z}$ and $t - t' \ll k^{-z}$ corresponds indeed to the limit of a quasi-adiabatic relaxation. Further, one can use Eq. (5.29), to introduce a distribution function $n(t_a, \omega)$:

$$G_r^K(k, t_a, \omega) = 2i \coth\left(\frac{\omega}{2T}\right) \left[1 + 2r(t_a) \operatorname{Re} G_{eq}^R(k, \omega)\right] \operatorname{Im} G_r^R(k, t_a, \omega)$$
(5.36)

$$=2i \left[2n(t_a,\omega)+1\right] \operatorname{Im} G_r^R(k,t_a,\omega).$$
(5.37)

With the Bose function n_B , the post-quench distribution function can be written as $n(t_a, \omega) = n_B(\omega) + \delta n$, where the correction to equilibrium is given by

$$\delta n(t_a,\omega) = \coth\left(\frac{\omega}{2T}\right) \frac{\theta \Gamma\left(2/z\right)}{(|\omega|t_a)^{2/z}} \left[\cos\left(\frac{\pi}{z}\right) + \frac{k^2}{\gamma|\omega|^{2/z}}\sin\left(\frac{\pi}{z}\right)\right].$$
(5.38)

Note that this result was obtained in the limit $t_a \gg k^{-z} \gg t - t'$. This implies that $(\omega t_a)^{-2/z} \ll 1$, as well as $\frac{k^2}{\gamma |\omega|^{2/z}} \ll 1$, thus the dominant contribution for $z \neq 2$ originates from the cosine part, going with $\delta n \propto \omega^{2/z}$. For the Ohmic bath holds $\delta n \propto \omega^2$. This slow algebraic decay shows that the system is non-thermal and a time-dependent temperature cannot be introduced, as in this case the decay would be exponential. The amplitude of δn is proportional to the non-equilibrium exponent θ . Via θ the sign of δn can change. It is positive for $z \gtrsim 1.8$, indicating that for Ohmic and sub-Ohmic baths there is even at large times after the quench an increased number of excitations. For super-Ohmic baths δn becomes negative, showing that the density matrix is non-diagonal in the energy basis. Those off-diagonal terms come from quantum coherence and prevent an interpretation of δn as distribution function. The frequency dependence of $\delta n(t_a, \omega)$ is depicted in figure 5.4.

5.5 Hierarchy of different short time scales

The post-quench dynamics are not only characterized by t_{γ} , t_{int} and $k^2 + r_0$, introduced in section 2.1, but also by some microscopic time scales. In this section, the damping coefficient γ was assumed to be large, thus t_{γ} also plays the role of a short time scale. One further time scale is the momentum cutoff Λ ,

corresponding to the time $t_A = A^{-1}$. Below this time, the assumption of a φ^4 -model is not reasonable. For an open system also the bath cutoff ω_c plays a role, with its corresponding timescale $t_c = 1/\omega_c$. In this section, the hierarchy of those microscopic time scales is discussed. Note that in contrast to the timescales limiting the prethermal regime, they do not depend on the quench amplitude.

To assume a spectral function $\eta(\omega) \propto \omega^{\alpha}$, one must clearly be at frequencies lower than the bath cutoff ω_c , or alternatively at times larger than t_c . Thus, for the post-quench dynamics derived in this thesis, t_c must be one of the smallest timescales.

The scaling form for the effective mass can only be obtained for timescales beyond t_0 , defined via

$$t_0 = \gamma^{z/2} / \Lambda^z. \tag{5.39}$$

For times smaller than t_0 the long-time expansion of the mode on the cut-off shell is not possible. The timescale t_0 corresponds further to $\Lambda^2 \sim \gamma t_0^{2/z}$, where the largest possible momentum contribution Λ^2 is of the order of the damping term. Clearly it is

$$t_0 > t_c, \tag{5.40}$$

as else the assumption of the low-frequency dependence of η would not be possible. This condition can be translated into

$$\gamma \omega_c^{2/z} > \Lambda^2. \tag{5.41}$$

This indicates that even the largest momentum contribution Λ^2 has to be smaller than the largest possible damping term.

This hierarchy can be brought into combination with t_{γ} , the timescale after which (for $\alpha < 2$ or z > 1) the ballistic term ω^2 can be ignored and the dynamics are purely dissipative. t_{γ} was defined as

$$t_{\gamma} = \gamma^{-\frac{z}{2(z-1)}} \tag{5.42}$$

and can be made small by considering a large damping coefficient γ . Obviously, it is $t_{\gamma} > t_c$, as else again the assumption of the low-frequency dependence of η would not be possible. This indicates

$$\gamma \omega_c^{2/z} < \omega_c^2. \tag{5.43}$$

Combining this condition with Eq. (5.41) yields

$$\Lambda < \omega_c. \tag{5.44}$$

This condition is reasonable, as it implies that for all modes the assumption of the low-frequency dependence of η is possible. It also implies that $t_A > t_c$. The prethermal regime considered in this section can only set in after $(t_c, t_A, t_0, t_{\gamma})$. t_c was identified to be the smallest timescale. It follows that t_A always lays between t_0, t_{γ} . As t_{γ} is the only cut-off independent timescale the following hierarchy is reasonable

$$\omega_c^{-1} \ll t_0 \ll t_\Lambda \ll t_\gamma. \tag{5.45}$$

In this section only timescales where the bath dominates the dynamics have been considered.



Figure 5.5: (a): The value θ_c/ϵ_c in the classical limit, (b): Comparing θ/ϵ for different dynamical exponents z in the quantum (red curve) as well as in the classical (yellow curve) limit. Note that $\epsilon = 4 - d - z$ in the quantum limit, and $\epsilon_c = 4 - d$ in the classical limit.

5.6 Classical limit

With the quantum field theoretical framework derived in chapters 3 and 4, one can also reproduce the results for a classical system quenched to the critical point. The results were obtained by Janssen, Schaub and Schmittmann in Ref. [28] for an Ohmic bath and by Bonart, Cugliandolo and Gambassi in Ref. [29] for colored noise. In this section the main steps to reproduce this known results are presented shortly. The key difference arise from the bare post-quench Keldysh function and its equilibrium value. The logarithmic correction of the retarded Green's function at short times due to the presence of a scaling form of the effective mass, as well as the large-N analysis and the order parameter dynamics can be analyzed in exactly the same manner as for the quantum system. Especially, $r_{\rm cl}(t) = a_{\rm cl}t^{-2/z}$ has the same time dependence for the classical as well as for the quantum system, but with a different amplitude $a_{\rm cl}$. Before determining $a_{\rm cl}$ self-consistently, one short recall, how the crossover from quantum to classical dynamics is taken in equilibrium within the RG-approach. At finite temperatures, one further scale has to be considered: the flow of the temperature T, leading to the following flow equation

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}T(l)}{\mathrm{d}l} = zT.\tag{5.46}$$

Thus, temperature is relevant under the RG-flow and grows to larger values. The first order corrections to r and u are given by a frequency integral over the $uG^K(\Lambda, \omega)$ and $uG^R(\Lambda, \omega)G^K(\Lambda, \omega)$, respectively. In equilibrium, G^K is given by the FDT, where temperature enters via $\coth(\omega/(2T))$. If the temperature is the largest scale in the system, the coth can be expanded for small arguments, leading to a prefactor of $T/(2\omega)$, at each point, where the Keldysh function enters. To handle the relevant parameter T, one can introduce a new interaction parameter g(l) = u(l)T(l), and consider its flow under RG. This is the usual procedure to describe the crossover of quantum and classical dynamics. It leads to the following flow equation for g

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}g}{\mathrm{d}l} = (4-d) g - g^2 (N+8) K_d \int^{>} \mathrm{d}k \, k^{d-1} G^2(k, \mathrm{i}\omega_n = 0) \,. \tag{5.47}$$

Note that now the upper critical dimension is 4, independent of z. Thus, the small parameter controlling the expansion is $\epsilon_c = 4 - d$ for a classical system in equilibrium. The quench to a classical critical point can be performed analogously to a quantum quench by suddenly changing the mass parameter, the interaction parameter or an external field, such that the final parameter configuration corresponds to the parameters of the critical point. The difference now is that the external bath is and stays during the whole time evolution, at some large but finite temperature T. The classical limit is taken by considering T as the largest scale of the system. Consider now the 1/N-equation, obtained for the effective mass r(t) in Eq. (4.85) near four dimensions:

$$r(t) = \frac{uK_d}{2} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}k \, k^{3-\epsilon_c} \left(\mathrm{i} \, g^K(k,t,t) - \mathrm{i} \, G^K_{\mathrm{eq}}(k) \right) + \frac{TuK_d r(t)}{c_K^{\mathrm{cl}} \epsilon_c \gamma^{z/2}} \left(\Lambda^{-\epsilon_c} - \left(\frac{\gamma^{1/2}}{t^{1/z}} \right)^{-\epsilon_c} \right).$$

This equation has been obtained under the assumption of equilibration for the fast modes. This assumption is still valid, however, the equilibrium Green's functions are given now at finite temperature T, leading to a prefactor

$$c_{K}^{\rm cl}(z) = 4k^{4} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{d\omega}{2\pi} \frac{1}{\omega} \operatorname{Im} G_{\rm eq}^{R}(k,\omega) G_{\rm eq}^{R}(k,\omega)$$
$$= 1, \qquad (5.48)$$

in the long-time expansion. Here, the FDT was used to express $G^K = i4T/\omega \operatorname{Im} G^R(\omega)$. In contrast to the quantum problem, c_K^{cl} has no z dependence, leading to a z-independent fixed point value of g^* . It also affects the bare post-quench Keldysh function g^K , which turns out to be also proportional to T. In analogy to the quantum-classical crossover, this suggests to introduce a new interaction parameter g = Tu. The control parameter of the expansion is now ϵ_{cl} , which is small near the classical upper critical dimension $d_{\text{uc}} = 4$. For the 1/N-equation to hold at all times, one can derive a condition for g:

$$g = g^* = \frac{\epsilon_{\rm cl} \Lambda^{\epsilon_{\rm cl}}}{(N+8)K_d c_K^{\rm cl}}.$$
(5.49)

And for the time-dependent mass:

$$r(t) = \frac{c_K^{\rm cl} \epsilon t^{\epsilon_{\rm cl}/z}}{2} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}k \, k^{3-\epsilon_{\rm cl}} \left(\frac{\mathrm{i} \, g^K(k,t,t) - \mathrm{i} \, G_{\rm eq}^K(k,0)}{T} \right) = \frac{c_K^{\rm cl} \epsilon}{2z t^{2/z}} \int \mathrm{d}x \, x^{2/z-1} \left(f_{0,{\rm cl}}^K(x) - 1 \right).$$
(5.50)

The temperature will cancel out for the equilibrium part, as well as for the post-quench Keldysh function. The scaling form of the bare Keldysh function $g^{K}(k,t,t) = 2Tk^{-2}f_{0,\text{cl}}^{K}(x)$, was used, to explicitly derive the integral. To obtain this Keldysh scaling function, one can directly solve the Heisenberg EOM and evaluate the corresponding expectation values. This is easier as in the quantum case, because in the high temperature limit only the zeroth Matsubara mode has to be considered and thus no divergent terms occur. The memory function and thus the post-quench Keldysh function is evaluated in appendix D. It holds for the difference between the post-quench and the equilibrium Keldysh functions:

$$\delta G^{K} = g^{K}(k,t,t) - G^{K}_{eq}(k,0,0)$$

= $\frac{T}{k^{2}} \frac{1}{4} E^{2}_{2/z} \left(-\sin(\pi/z) \left[k^{z} t/\gamma^{z/2} \right]^{2/z} \right),$ (5.51)

with the Mittag-Leffler function $E_{\alpha}(x)$. This function is positive for all times, since for positive z the Mittag-Leffler function must be real. The integral in Eq. (5.50) can now be evaluated, see appendix D. One obtains the known result for the exponent:

$$\theta_{\rm cl} = \frac{N+2}{N+8} \frac{d(2/z)}{4\Gamma\left(2/z\right)} \epsilon_{\rm cl}\,,\tag{5.52}$$

with $d(\alpha) = 2 \int_0^\infty dx E_\alpha^2(-x)$. The dependence of $\theta_{\rm cl}(z)$ is depicted in figure 5.5 for the classical as well as for the quantum system. Note that the small parameter is $\epsilon_{\rm cl} = 4 - d$ for the classical system and $\epsilon = 4 - d - z$ for the quantum system. Both prefactors take however the same value for the Ohmic bath z = 2 with $\theta/\epsilon = \theta_{\rm cl}/\epsilon_{\rm cl} = 1/4$. This seems to be a coincidence, as the prefactors $c_K^{\rm (cl)}$ and C_0 take different values for an Ohmic system at T = 0 and in the high temperature limit. Two major differences occur. Firstly, the quantum value vanishes for z > 4, in contrast to the classical system where $\theta_{\rm cl}(z \to \infty) \to 0$. This is due to the upper critical dimension being z-dependent only for the quantum system and vanishing for $d \to 4$. This is reflected in the vanishing coefficient of u^* , and thus in θ . This effect enters via c_K , which determines the fixed point value of u^* in the quantum limit and g^* in the classical limit. The coefficient c_K strongly depends on z for T = 0, and is a constant in the high temperature limit. Secondly, the classical value for θ is monotonic with z and positive for all z. For the quantum value of $\theta(z)$, the curve is not monotonic. A maximum for $z \approx 2.1$ occurs. For $z \leq 1.8$ the sign of the exponent changes. The sign change enters via C_0 , where due to quantum oscillations also negative values are possible, again in contrast to classical systems, where δG^{K} and thus C_{0} are positive for z > 1. Also note that in the classical limit the correlation length is always given by $\xi(t) \propto t^{1/z}$. Here, there are never divergent terms for $\omega_i \to \infty$, independently of the bath exponent and the order of limits.

6 Post-quench dynamics in an isolated system

With the results of chapter 4 it is possible to analyze the dynamics of a closed system after a quench to a critical point. Such an analysis was already done for the quench to a non-thermal fixed point in Refs. [33, 34, 64]. In this chapter the picture is completed by analyzing also the weak quench limit and studying the effects of a small but finite coupling to an external heat bath. Those results are compared with the results obtained by an Euclidean mapping.

Compared to the post-quench dynamics in the open system, two main differences occur: First, due to energy conservation it is impossible for a perfectly isolated system to reach the quantum critical point after a quench, and the question if and how the system will thermalize is still open [8, 10]. The question of thermalization will not be addressed here. Second, due to the missing relaxation processes induced by an external bath leading to overdamped behavior, the dynamics will show oscillations [9, 67]. Post quench dynamics in isolated systems have been realized recently in cold atoms systems [27, 45, 68]. Here universal scaling functions have been observed already short times after a quench. The question is, whether this is an universality class of a non-thermal fixed point [69], or whether the non-equilibrium scaling is influenced by the underlying QCP. In the first case, it cannot be assumed, that the quantum-classical mapping will give the correct results. In the second case, the mapping might work. The post-quench dynamics for an isolated φ^4 -model was analyzed theoretically and numerically by Refs. [33, 34, 64]. The Hamiltonian is given by Eq. (1.1). They used the following quench protocol: The system was prepared initially in a non-interacting ground state with some finite mass. At t = 0 the interactions are switched on and the mass was quenched to a critical value. By making the scaling ansatz for the effective mass,

$$r(t) = \frac{a}{t^2} \,, \tag{6.1}$$

they observe scaling functions and a new universal exponent θ on intermediate timescales, and determine the light cone amplitude *a* self-consistently. The quench amplitude ω_i plays the role similar to a temperature in the quantum classical crossover. Due to this similarity, this quench protocol corresponds to a quench to a non-thermal fixed point. It is briefly reviewed in section 6.1.1 with the methods derived in chapter 4. In section 6.1.2 it is shown, that pre-thermal scaling cannot be found if a weak quench near the QCP is performed.

6 Post-quench dynamics in an isolated system

A further question is the influence of some small but finite contact to an external environment, as condensed matter systems are in general in contact with some environment. By analyzing the bare post-quench Keldysh function, one result of this thesis is that even a small damping rate of the initial state has a high impact on certain time regimes. This scenario is analyzed in section 6.2 for different bath exponents α and time regimes. The advantage is here, that the oscillations are naturally cut off by the finite damping rate. Thermalization to the QCP can be enforced in the long time limit. For the effective mass, the scaling solution of Eq. (6.1) is confirmed, but with a quench-amplitude depending prefactor a. This implies that quantum fluctuations are always strong and recover the memory of the initial state.

In the last section 6.3, the universal exponent θ is determined via the Euclidean mapping approach. The result is compared with the real-time result for an isolated and a nearly isolated system. For the isolated system, the Euclidean mapping completely fails. This is reasonable, as the system is quenched to a non-thermal fixed point, not reachable in equilibrium. For the nearly isolated system the method recovers the universal part of the light-cone amplitude a, but fails to predict the dominant non-universal part. This shows, that there is no analogy between out-of-equilibrium quantum fluctuations and thermal fluctuations. In quantum systems memory effects can be restored over large timescales. This seems to be an example where the mapping does not work and care has to be taken when applying it to the post-quench scenario.

6.1 A perfectly isolated system

A basic ingredient to solve the 1/N and RG equation self-consistently was the assumption of thermalization in the long-time limit or equally for the fast modes near the cutoff $k \leq \Lambda$. Those modes, which are near their equilibrium value, lead to corrections of order $1/\epsilon$ in the large-N equation and a scaling form can be assumed. With those corrections two conditions could be extracted, one fixing the interaction parameter u to its fixed point value u^* , and one for the time dependence and the coefficient in the effective mass r(t). If such thermalization terms do not exist, such a long time expansion cannot be performed. It is not clear, whether this also implies that a straightforward expansion in $G^K = g^K + G_1^K$ is possible in the integral determining the effective mass.

However, like in Ref. [33] the full system can be analyzed analytically, assuming that r(t) obeys the scaling form:

$$r(t) = \frac{a}{t^2}.\tag{6.2}$$

The corresponding Heisenberg equation of motion for each mode reads

$$\left(\partial_t^2 + k^2 + r(t)\right)\varphi(k,t) = 0, \qquad (6.3)$$

with the solution

$$\varphi(k,t) = A(k)\sqrt{t}J_{\alpha}(kt) + B(k)\sqrt{t}J_{-\alpha}(kt).$$
(6.4)

Here, $\alpha = \sqrt{1/4 - a}$. A and B are operators, whose expectation values have to be fixed via boundary conditions. $J_{\alpha}(x)$ is the Bessel function of the first kind, which has the following long and short time expansion

$$J_{\alpha}(x) \simeq \begin{cases} x^{\alpha} / \Gamma (1+\alpha) & \text{for } x \ll 1, \\ \cos \left(x - \alpha \pi / 2 - \pi / 4\right) (2 / (\pi x))^{1/2} & \text{for } x \gg 1. \end{cases}$$
(6.5)

To determine the expectation values of the operators A and B, the Keldysh function is needed. This Green's function can be determined with the anticommutator of φ :

$$i G^{K}(k,t,t') = \left\langle \left[\varphi(k,t), \varphi(k,t') \right]_{+} \right\rangle$$
$$= \sqrt{tt'} J_{\alpha}(kt) J_{\alpha}(kt') \left\langle A^{2}(k) \right\rangle + \sqrt{tt'} J_{-\alpha}(kt) J_{-\alpha}(kt') \left\langle B^{2}(k) \right\rangle$$
$$+ \sqrt{tt'} \left(J_{\alpha}(kt) J_{-\alpha}(kt') + J_{-\alpha}(kt) J_{\alpha}(kt') \right) \left\langle \left[A(k), B(k) \right]_{+} \right\rangle.$$
(6.6)

Similarly, the retarded Green's function can be obtained from the commutator of φ . To fix the boundary conditions, the Keldysh function plays the more prominent role, therefore the retarded Green's function is only quoted below in Eq. (6.12). Choosing as boundary conditions the ground state of a free harmonic oscillator with the initial frequency $\omega_i^2 = k^2 + r_i$, like in Ref. [63], yields

$$i G_i^K(k, t = 0) = \frac{1}{2\omega_i(k)},$$
(6.7a)

$$i\langle [\dot{\varphi}(k,0), \dot{\varphi}(k,0)]_+ \rangle = \frac{\omega_i(k)}{2}, \qquad (6.7b)$$

$$\langle [\varphi(k,0), \dot{\varphi}(k,0)]_{-} \rangle = i.$$
 (6.7c)

Here $\dot{\varphi}(k,t) = \partial_t \varphi(k,t)$. Note that those boundary conditions are only correct for a non-interacting initial state. Experimentally, this protocol can be achieved for example in cold atom systems by performing the quench from ground state and switching on the interaction at t = 0. One problem with those boundary conditions is, that within the time regime $0 < t < \Lambda^{-1}$ the φ^4 -model is not applicable. This problem does not occur in the open system, where the final state for $t \to \infty$ is given due to equilibration with the heat bath. Thus, for the open system, the boundary conditions are fixed at $t = \infty$, and not at the boundary to the non-accessible microscopic time regime. In the isolated system, the problem can be approximately solved by fixing the boundary conditions at $t = \Lambda^{-1}$ [33], and ignoring what might have happened within this short-time regime immediately after the quench. Using the short-time expansion of Eq. (6.5) and simultaneously expanding $\alpha \simeq 1/2 - a$ for small a yields

$$i G^{K}(k, \Lambda^{-1}, \Lambda^{-1}) \simeq \frac{k^{1-2a} \langle A^{2}(k) \rangle}{\Gamma\left(3/2 - a\right)} \Lambda^{-2+2a} + \frac{k^{-1+2a} \langle B^{2}(k) \rangle}{\Gamma\left(1/2 + a\right)} \Lambda^{-2a} + \frac{2 \langle \left[A(k), B(k)\right]_{+} \rangle}{\Gamma\left(3/2 - a\right) \Gamma\left(1/2 + a\right)} \Lambda^{-1}$$
(6.8)

$$\langle [\dot{\varphi}(k,0), \dot{\varphi}(k,0)]_+ \rangle \simeq \frac{k^{1-2a} \langle A^2(k) \rangle}{\Gamma\left(3/2-a\right)} \Lambda^{2a} + \mathcal{O}(a) \,. \tag{6.9}$$

The expansion in small a is motivated in the next subsection. For modes k far from the cutoff Λ , terms going with $1/\Lambda$ and higher orders can be neglected. Using the boundary conditions of Eq. (6.7) yields

$$\langle A^2(k) \rangle \simeq \frac{\omega_i(k) \Lambda^{-2a} \Gamma^2 \left(3/2 - a\right)}{2k^{1-2a}},$$
 (6.10a)

$$\langle B^2(k) \rangle \simeq \frac{\Lambda^{2a} k^{1-2a} \Gamma\left(1/2 - a\right)}{2\omega_{\mathbf{i}}(k)} \,, \tag{6.10b}$$

$$\langle [A,B]_{-} \rangle \simeq \Gamma (1/2 - a) \Gamma (3/2 + a)$$
. (6.10c)

The set of equations, obtained via those boundary conditions can be analyzed in the limit of a deep or a weak quench, which will be done in the next two subsections. It corresponds to the boundary conditions found numerically in [33].

6.1.1 Deep-quench limit: Scaling near a non-thermal fixed point

In the limit of a deep quench $r_i \to \infty$, the k dependence of $\omega_i = \sqrt{r_i + k^2}$ can be neglected. Keeping only the leading order in r_i yields for the Green's functions

$$i G^{K}(k,t,t') = \frac{\sqrt{r_{i}}\Lambda^{-2a}\Gamma^{2}\left(3/2-a\right)}{2k^{2-2a}} \sqrt{k^{2}tt'} J_{\alpha}(kt) J_{\alpha}(kt') , \qquad (6.11)$$

$$i G^R(k,t,t') = \theta(t-t') \frac{\pi \sqrt{k^2 t t'}}{2k \sin(\pi \alpha)} \left(J_\alpha(kt) J_{-\alpha}(kt') - J_{-\alpha}(kt) J_\alpha(kt') \right) .$$
(6.12)

The retarded Green's function depends on the light-cone amplitude a, but not on the quench amplitude $r_{\rm i}$. Indeed, the approximation $\omega_{\rm i} \approx \sqrt{r_{\rm i}}$ is not necessary to obtain the retarded function. This is a direct consequence of the anticommutator $\langle [\varphi(k,0), \dot{\varphi}(k,0)]_{-} \rangle$, and thus $\langle [A,B]_{-} \rangle$ being independent of ω_i . By using the short-time expansion of $J_{\alpha}(x)$ it can also be shown, that $G^R(t,t')$ fulfills a scaling form like in Eq. (2.23) with exponent $\theta = 1/2 - \alpha \approx a$. However, r_i enters as prefactor in the Keldysh function. This form suggests to handle the quench-amplitude depending prefactor $\sqrt{r_i}$ like in the quantum-classical crossover. Thus, a perturbation theory is built up with small parameter $g = \sqrt{r_i} \Lambda^{-2a} \Gamma^2 (3/2 - a) u$ and $\sqrt{r_i} \Lambda^{2a}$ is treated similar to a high temperature T. Note however that the scaling dimension in k of $G^K \propto k^{2-2a}$ is for $a \neq 0$ different to the one of a classical, thermal Keldysh function $G_{\rm cl,eq}^K(k,t=0) \propto T/(k^2)$. This directly shows the limitations of the analogy between the quench amplitude and the temperature, as it would require a mode-depending temperature $T_k \sim$ $\sqrt{r_{\rm i}} \Lambda^{-2a} k^{2a}$. This is not reasonable for the concepts of statistical physics. One should rather interpret the scaling form of G^K and G^R as a scaling near a non-thermal fixed point. In Ref. [33] the full solution of Eqs. (6.11), (6.12) was used, to determine the parameter a self-consistently. In the first paper this was done within a non-equilibrium RG-approach, in the second with a non-equilibrium formulation of the 1/N expansion. Alternatively one can also perform an analysis similar to section 5.6. All three methods find in a simultaneous expansion in ϵ and 1/N:

$$a = \frac{\epsilon}{4} \,, \tag{6.13}$$

with $\epsilon = 4 - d$, like for a classical system. The method derived in section 4.5 combined with section 5.6 will be shortly applied on this model. At three points the argumentation has to be slightly modified: First, the scaling form for a = 0 suggests to perform the expansion around the upper critical dimension $d_{\rm uc} = 4$, similar to the quantum-classical crossover. As mentioned above, this results in an expansion for small $g = \sqrt{r_1} \Lambda^{-2a} \Gamma^2 (3/2 - a) u$. Second, in contrast to the post-quench dynamics in open systems, a turns out to be of order ϵ . The non-thermal scaling dimension k^{2-2a} in Eq. (6.14) must be kept also in the bare Keldysh-function. The long-time expansion must also be performed around a Keldysh-function which obeys this non-thermal scaling form. Together with the *d*-dimensional integral, this leads to terms going with $t^{-2+\epsilon-2a}$. And last, compared to the classical diffusive system, also the integral in C_0 , determining the exponent is highly oscillating. Those oscillations can be handled by introducing some cutoff procedure $e^{-\eta x}$, where x = kt is a dimensionless variable and η is a damping constant. The limit $\eta \to 0$ can be taken after evaluating the integral determining the constant C_0 . The first two points are of purely technical nature. They reflect the fact, that the system is near a nonthermal, but still classical-like fixed point. Those points will modify the coefficient c_K of the long-time expansion. The last point, contains the assumption about some infinitesimal damping process which obeys a scaling form. This might only occur in higher order in 1/N, as it corresponds to an imaginary term going with $i\eta k/\omega$ in the retarded Green's function.

For the post-quench Keldysh function in Eq. (6.11) the following scaling form can be introduced,

$$G^{K}(k,t,t) = \frac{\sqrt{r_{i}}\Lambda^{-2a}\Gamma^{2}\left(3/2-a\right)}{2k^{2-2a}}F^{K}_{a}(kt),$$
(6.14)

where the function $F_a^K(x) = \pi x J_{1/2-a}^2(x)$ is the light-cone depending scaling function. For the bare value a = 0 of the scaling function, one finds

$$F_0^K(x) = 1 - \cos(2x). \tag{6.15}$$

Note, that this function does not equilibrate for t and hence $x \to \infty$ is not time-translational invariant, but highly oscillating. Equilibration can be enforced by a cutoff scheme that was mentioned above,

$$F_{0,\eta}^K(x) = 1 - e^{-\eta x} \cos(2x), \qquad (6.16)$$

and taking the limit $\eta \to 0$ at the end of the calculation.

The equation for the effective mass is given by:

$$r(t) = \frac{g}{4} \int_0^A \mathrm{d}k \, k^{d-1} k^{-2+2a} \left(\mathrm{i} \, F_a^K(kt) - \mathrm{i} \, F_{\mathrm{eq}}^K(0) \right), \tag{6.17}$$

where the coefficient $g = u\sqrt{r_i}\Lambda^{-2a}\Gamma^2(3/2-a)$ was introduced. Eq. (6.17) can be solved by expanding F^K for small *a* near $d = 4 - \epsilon$ dimensions. One has to keep the $1/\epsilon$ divergent first-order terms generated from the long-time expansion. By expanding the Bessel function in F^K for $kt \gg 1$ one finds for the long-time limit of the scaling function:

$$F^{K}(x) = 1 - \cos(2x) - \frac{a}{2x^{2}} - a\frac{\sin(2x)}{x} + a\sin(2x) - \frac{a}{2x^{2}}\cos(2x) + \mathcal{O}(a^{2}).$$
(6.18)

The $\sin(2x)$ -part does not contribute near d = 4 dimensions, while the contributions with $\sin(x)/x$ or $\cos(2x)/x^2$ will not generate $1/\epsilon$ under the k-integral, as those terms converge. The same result can be obtained by evaluating the Green's functions around the thermal value given by $G_{\text{thermal}}^K(k, t, t) = \frac{\sqrt{r_i}A^{-2a}\Gamma^2(3/2-a)}{2k^{2-2a}}$ and determining the long-time constant $c_k = \int d\omega G^R(\omega) G_{\text{termal}}^K(\omega)$. For the constant C_0 one finds in $d = 4 - \epsilon$ dimensions:

$$C_0 = \int_0^\infty dx \, \left(i F_0^K(x) - i F_{eq}^K \right)$$

= $-\int_0^\infty dx \, x \cos(2x)$ (6.19)

This integral does not converge, but with $F_{0,\eta}^K$ one finds

$$C_{0} = -\lim_{\eta \to 0} \int_{0}^{\infty} dx x \cos(2x) e^{-\eta x} = +\frac{1}{4}.$$
(6.20)

Inserting F of Eq. (6.19) into Eq. (6.17) and using the result of Eq. (6.20) yields

$$r(t) = \frac{g}{16}t^{-2-2a+\epsilon} + \frac{g}{8t^2} \int_{1/t}^{\Lambda} \mathrm{d}k \, k^{d-5+2a}$$
$$= \frac{g}{16}t^{-2-2a+\epsilon} + \frac{ga}{8(\epsilon-2a)t^2} \left[(\Lambda t)^{\epsilon-2a} - 1 \right].$$
(6.21)

By comparing this result with the ansatz $r(t) = a/t^2$ one finds for g and a:

$$g = g^* = 8\Lambda^{\epsilon/2} \epsilon/2, \qquad (6.22)$$

$$a = \frac{\epsilon}{4} \,. \tag{6.23}$$

There is also a second solution $a = \epsilon/2$ with $\epsilon = 3 - d$. This solution can be found with the scaling function in Eq. (6.18), where now the term $\sin(2x)/x$ enters, while the $\cos(2x)$ -part vanishes. This leads to terms going with t^{-1} and t^{-2} in the effective mass. However, this results in a fixed point value for $g^* = 8\Lambda$ which does not vanish at the upper critical dimension. Therefore no controlled calculation seems possible for this solution.

Thus, the exponent θ reads

$$\theta = \frac{N+2}{N+8} \frac{\epsilon_{\rm cl}}{4} \,, \tag{6.24}$$

with the classical $\epsilon = 4 - d$.

6.1.2 Weak quench limit

Instead of analyzing the deep quench limit of Eqs. (6.7), the scenario of a very weak quench can also be considered. In this limit, only very slow modes are affected drastically by the quench. Most of the k modes do not sense the quench directly, but only via the effective mass r(t). Physically, this corresponds to a slightly perturbed system, which is still near its equilibrium values at the QCP. However, those boundary conditions lead to a contradiction with the ansatz $r(t) = a/t^2$ in the equation for the effective mass, thus, in this case no universal post-quench dynamics exists. This result is in contrast to the quantum-to-classical crossover, described in Ref. [70] using numeric simulations.

In the limit of a weak quench $\omega_i \simeq k$, but with an effective mass going with $r(t) = a/t^2$, the boundary condition for A and B are given by:

$$\langle A^2(k) \rangle \simeq \frac{1}{2} k^{2a} \Lambda^{-2a} \Gamma^2 \left(3/2 - a \right) , \qquad (6.25a)$$

$$\langle B^2(k) \rangle \simeq \frac{1}{2} k^{-2a} \Lambda^{2a} \Gamma\left(1/2 + a\right) , \qquad (6.25b)$$

$$\langle [A,B]_{-} \rangle \simeq \Gamma (1/2-a) \Gamma (3/2+a)$$
. (6.25c)

Two remarks are in order. First, the expectation value of the anticommutator of [A, B] is unchanged, thus, it will lead to the same retarded Green's function as in Eq. (6.12). This is reasonable, as G^R does not depend on the boundary conditions of the EOM, but only on the effective mass. Second, $\langle A^2(k) \rangle$ and $\langle B^2(k) \rangle$ are quench-amplitude independent. Which of them is larger, is not tuned by the quench-amplitude, but only by the cutoff Λ and the sign of a. For a > 0 the *B*-part of $\varphi(t)$ is thus the dominant one. This yields

$$G_B^K(k,t,t) = \frac{\Lambda^{2a} \Gamma^2 \left(1/2 + a\right)}{2k^{1-2a}} F_a^K(kt), \qquad (6.26)$$

with the scaling function $F_{a,B}^{K}(x) = x J_{-1/2+a}^{2}(x)$. Note, that here the Bessel function $J_{-\alpha}$ enters. This scaling function has the long-time expansion:

$$F_{a,B}^{K}(x \gg 1) \simeq \frac{1}{\pi} \left(1 - \cos(2x) \right) - \frac{a}{2\pi x^2} \left[1 - \cos(2x) \right] + \frac{a}{\pi x} \sin(2x).$$
(6.27)

Evaluating the equation for the effective mass near $d = 3 - \epsilon$ yields

$$r(t) = \frac{\tilde{u}\pi}{2} \int_{k_{\rm mic}}^{\Lambda} \mathrm{d}k \, k^{1-\epsilon} F_{a,B}^{K}(kt), \tag{6.28}$$

where the effective interaction parameter $\tilde{u} = uK_d\Gamma^2(1/2 + a)/\pi$ was introduced. The weak quench limit can be performed for momentum modes $k > k_{\rm mic}$. The deep quench limit should be taken for modes $k \le k_{\rm mic}$. Those terms will not generate any singularities near d = 3, as they obey a scaling form like in Eq. (6.14), but are far from equilibrium. Thus, they will lead to a term going with $\sqrt{r_i}$, which can be neglected in a perturbative expansion for small $\sqrt{r_i}$. Inserting the long-time expansion of the scaling function $F_{a,B}^K$ for modes k > 1/t yields

$$r(t) = \frac{\tilde{u}}{8t^{2+\epsilon+2a}} - \frac{\tilde{u}a}{4t^2} \frac{A^{-\epsilon-2a} - t^{\epsilon+2a}}{\epsilon+2a}.$$
 (6.29)

Here, the same cutoff procedure like in Eq. (6.20) was used. In fact, the supplementary k in the scaling dimension of G^k compensates with the system being near d = 3 dimensions, such that the integrals are the same. The terms going with $a \sin(2x)/x$ in F^K vanish at the upper critical dimension and with an exponential cutoff scheme. By comparing this with the ansatz $r(t) = a/t^2$, the values of \tilde{u} and a are determined:

$$\tilde{u} = u_{z=1}^*$$
, (6.30)

$$a = -\frac{\epsilon}{4}.\tag{6.31}$$

The value of a < 0 is in contradiction with the above assumption. The same analysis can be done with the assumption of negative a and thus the A-part in the Keldysh function being the dominant one. In this case, the self-consistent equation leads to a positive value $a = \epsilon/4$, thus again to a contradiction with the assumption. The second solution, $a = \epsilon/2$ leads also to a contradiction, as it requires a $\log(A/t)$ -depending interaction parameter u. To conclude, only the solution a = 0 seems reasonable, and thus no post-quench universality exists in the limit of a weak quench near the QCP. The solution, found numerically in [70] suggests an exponent $\theta = \epsilon/4$, with the quantum $\epsilon = 3 - d$, in the limit of a weak quench. This result seams not to include the full solution of the EOMin Eq. (6.4) with the two Bessel functions.



Figure 6.1: The hierarchy of the two different dynamic limits in Laplace space. The crossover time scale is given by $t_{\gamma} = \gamma^{1/(\alpha-2)}$. For times in the ballistic regime and $t_{i,1}, t_{i,4}$ one finds the bare Keldysh-function given by the boundary conditions in 6.10 and the implications discussed in section 6.1. For times in the diffusive regime, one recovers for any quench-amplitude $t_{i,j}$ with $j = 1, \ldots, 4$, the post-quench dynamics discussed in chapter 5. In section 6.2 times in the ballistic regime, but t_i in the diffusive regime is analyzed.

6.2 Nearly isolated systems

The boundary conditions of Eqs. (6.7) correspond to a non-interacting initial state. It was shown in the previous section, that under those conditions, one can quench the system to a non-thermal fixed point, but it is not possible to see non-equilibrium universality influenced by the QCP. Therefore it seems necessary that the system thermalizes to the QCP. However, as it was shown in section 3.5, the initial Keldysh function has a strong impact on the post-quench dynamics. Even an infinitesimal small damping rate can lead to a completely different behaviour of G^K in certain time regimes, where the boundary-conditions of Eq. (6.7) fail. Therefore, in this section some small, but finite damping is assumed to be present in the pre-quench state. Such damping can originate internally from higher order scattering processes or externally from a coupling to a heat bath. In the latter case, it is clear, that the system will thermalize to the QCP, and the Hamiltonian is the same as in chapter 5, but now with ballistically dominated dynamics. This case will be considered in the following. Probably also the internal bath can be treated with those methods in certain time regimes, but this is not the subject of this thesis.

6.2.1 Different time regimes

Before going into detail, a short reminder of the hierarchy of the time and frequency scales is presented. The hierarchy of the different regimes was also discussed in section 2.1, here this discussion is combined with the result for the post-quench Keldysh function derived with the memory ansatz in section 3.5. The influence of a bath can be included by adding the bath-spectral function into the Green's function, as it was introduced in section 1.1. The bath exponent α plays a crucial role for the order of the different dynamical regimes, while the coupling strength γ defines the typical crossover frequency. For $\alpha < 2$ the dynamics of the system will be at first in the microscopic regime, where the φ^4 model cannot be applied. Then, they will be dominated by the ballistic term, and for times larger than $t_{\gamma} \propto \gamma^{1/(\alpha-2)}$ they will be dominated by the diffusive term. By considering a small bath coupling constant γ this crossover time can be tuned to large values, and it is thus not reasonable to include it into the set of microscopic timescales. In chapter 5, the dynamics are analyzed for times being deep in the diffusive regime. Still the typical timescale of the initial Keldysh function ω_i can be independent of the considered dynamic regime either in the ballistic or in the diffusive regime, see figure 6.1. For the scaling solution of the effective mass in Eq. (4.87), it has no impact if $t_i \leq t_{\gamma}$, with $t_i = 1/\omega_i$ and thus it has no influence on the value of the exponent θ . However, in both cases second order terms of the deep-quench expansion in g_i , going with t^{-2} were found, see appendix B. For $t_i > t_{\gamma}$ the amplitude of those terms is large, leading to a light-cone growth of the correlation length. For $t_i < t_{\gamma}$ the second order terms of the bare Keldysh function lead to a term going with t^{-2} but with a quench-amplitude independent prefactor of the effective mass. This term is smaller than the scaling solution and has thus a negligible impact on the correlation length.

For $\alpha > 2$ the order of the ballistic and the diffusive regime is inverted. Thus, after the microscopic regime, the system first undergoes dynamics dominated by the coupling to the bath, and at large times after the quench the dynamics become ballistic. In this case, a small bath coupling γ leads to a short diffusive regime. The deep quench limit in the post-quench Keldysh function must be taken carefully, if the typical frequency $\omega_i < \omega_{\gamma}$ starts within the diffusive dominated regime. For the solution of the effective mass, second order terms in Eq. (B.1) going with $(\gamma \omega_i^{\alpha-2})^{2/\alpha}/t^2$ play an important role, as they are dominant in the deep quench limit. For $\omega_i < \omega_{\gamma}$ one finds again for the Keldysh function the result of Sotiriadis and Cardy in [63].

In both cases, $\alpha \leq 2$, those corrections have no effect on the scaling solution and thus they have no effect on the value of the exponent θ for times in the overdamped regime. In this section, the dynamics within the ballistic regime are analyzed. If the timescale ω_i lays also in the ballistic limit, one finds the post-quench Keldysh function which fulfills the boundary conditions given in Eq. (6.7), see also appendix A.3. This limit is analyzed in the previous section, where a non-thermal fixed point is found, but no universality near the QCP. Therefore, the post-quench Keldysh function is considered now, where $\omega_i > \omega_{\gamma}$ lays in the diffusive regime, see also appendix B. For $\alpha < 2$ this corresponds to $\omega_i \ll \omega_{\gamma}$ and for $\alpha > 2$ to $\omega_i \gg \omega_{\gamma}$.

For any value of both parameters, the system will thermalize to the QCP for large times after the quench.

6.2.2 Self-consistent solution without second order terms of the deep quench expansion

As it was argued above, the post-quench Keldysh function will be given with ω_i in the diffusive regime, which will be explained below. Recall first, that the memory function in Eq. (3.65) was given by

$$M(\omega, \omega') = \frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega) n\left(\omega, \omega', \omega_{i}\right) + \operatorname{sign}\left(\omega'\right) n\left(\omega', \omega, \omega_{i}\right)}{\omega + \omega' + \mathrm{i0^{+}}}, \qquad (6.32)$$

with

$$n\left(\omega,\omega',\omega_{\rm i}\right) = g^R(\omega_{\rm i},\omega')^{-1} - g_{\rm i}(k,\omega)g^R(\omega_{\rm i},\omega)^{-1}g^R(\omega_{\rm i},\omega')^{-1}.$$
(6.33)

The function $g_i(k,\omega)$ arises from the LT-version of the FDT. It reads:

$$g_{i}(\omega_{i},\omega) = 2 \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\omega'}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \omega'} \frac{\operatorname{Im} \eta(\omega')}{(-\omega_{i}^{2} + \operatorname{Re} \eta + \omega'^{2})^{2} + \gamma^{2} \omega'^{2\alpha}}.$$
(6.34)

This function can be evaluated within the deep quench limit, presented in section 3.5.3 and the appendix B. In the appendix, in Eq. (B.8) (for $\alpha < 2$) and Eq. (B.9)(for $\alpha > 2$) it is shown that the integral in g_i can be split into the two dynamic regimes. We speak of ω_i in the diffusive regime, if $\omega_i < \omega_\gamma$ for $\alpha < 2$ or $\omega_i > \omega_\gamma$ for $\alpha > 2$, thus if the main contribution in g_i originates from the diffusive part of the integral.

Taking the deep quench limit $\omega_i \to \infty$ (but still for $\alpha < 2$ with $\omega_i \ll \omega_{\gamma}$), one finds

$$g_{\rm i}\left(\omega_{\rm i},\omega\right) \simeq \frac{1}{\omega_{\rm i}^2} \left(-1 + \frac{\gamma^{1/\alpha}|\omega|}{\omega_{\rm i}^{-2/\alpha}c_{\alpha}^{(1)}} - \frac{\gamma^{2/\alpha}\omega^2}{\omega_{\rm i}^{4/\alpha}}c_{\alpha}^{(2)} + \dots \right) \,. \tag{6.35}$$

The coefficients $c_{\alpha}^{(1)}$ and $c_{\alpha}^{(2)}$ are given by the first and the second terms in a Taylor expansion of the integral in g_i :

$$c_{\alpha}^{(1)} = 2 \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{\pi} \frac{x^{\alpha-2}}{(1 + \cot(2\pi\alpha)x^{\alpha})^2 + x^{2\alpha}},$$
(6.36)

$$c_{\alpha}^{(2)} = 2 \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{\pi} \frac{x^{\alpha-3}}{(1+\cot(2\pi\alpha)x^{\alpha})^2 + x^{2\alpha}} \,. \tag{6.37}$$

The first term in Eq. (6.35) in the brackets refers to the zero order term, the second to the first order and the last to the second order term in an expansion in $1/\omega_i$. The solution for r(t) originating from the first order term will be discussed below. It will be shown, that this term leads to a scaling form of the effective mass going with t^{-2} . The contribution from the first order term vanishes here, as the system is at the upper critical dimension, see also appendix B.1. The important second order term is discussed in section 6.2.3.

Evaluating the function n with the zeroth order term yields

$$n^{(0)}(\omega_{\mathbf{i}},\omega) = -\omega^2 - \mathrm{i}\,\eta\,. \tag{6.38}$$

With this result one finds for the memory function

$$M^{(0)}(\omega,\omega') = \frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega)\left(-\omega^2 - \operatorname{i}\eta\right) + \operatorname{sign}(\omega')\left(-\omega'^2 - \operatorname{i}\eta'\right)}{\omega + \omega'}.$$
(6.39)

This memory function is completely independent of the quench amplitude ω_i . Due to the presence of the bath, the system is expected to thermalize to the QCP. For $\alpha > 2$ the dynamics in the long-time limit will be dominated by the ballistic term. In this case it is reasonable to assume that the Green's functions will equilibrate with the scaling form $G_{eq}^{R/K}(k,t,t') = k^{-1}F_{eq}^{R/K}(k(t-t'))$. This form suggests in contrast to section 6.1, that also out of equilibrium, the scaling form for G^K is given by:

$$G^{K}(k,t,t) = k^{-1} F^{K}(kt) . (6.40)$$

This scaling form can be derived from the memory function, by assuming η to be infinitesimal small and introducing dimensionless variables $y = \omega/k$ for the inverse Laplace transformation. With Eq. (6.40) the results from section 4.5 can directly be applied. One finds

$$C_0 = \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}x \, x^{2/z-1} \left(\mathrm{i} \, f^K(x,1) - \mathrm{i} \, F_{\mathrm{eq}}^K \right) = \frac{1}{4}. \tag{6.41}$$

The integral is evaluated in appendix E. By solving the self-consistent equation for all times, it must hold for the fixed point of the interaction parameter

$$u^* = \frac{4\epsilon}{K_d} \Lambda^\epsilon \,. \tag{6.42}$$

This is the fixed point of the ballistic system. The effective mass in the large-N limit is given by:

$$r(t) = \frac{2\epsilon}{t^2} I_0 = \frac{\epsilon}{2t^2} \,. \tag{6.43}$$

With $a^{(0)} = \epsilon/2$, one finds for the exponent θ :

$$\theta^{(0)} = \frac{\epsilon}{2} \tag{6.44}$$

with $\epsilon = 3 - d$. The index ⁽⁰⁾ refers to the fact, that only the zeroth order contribution of the deepquench expansion is kept. By using the RG scheme, one finds for an arbitrary N-component vector field φ :

$$\theta^{(0)} = \frac{N+2}{N+8} \frac{\epsilon}{2} \,. \tag{6.45}$$

This solution will be modified by second order terms, which are derived in the next section.

6.2.3 Full solution for the effective mass

In the same way, the influence of the second order term of the deep quench expansion in Eq. (6.34) can be analyzed. This second order term results in a further term in the bare Keldysh function:

$$G^{K(2)}(k,t,t') = \omega_{i}^{2-4/\alpha} \gamma^{2/\alpha} k^{-1} c_{\alpha}^{(2)} \int dy \int dy' \operatorname{Im} g(y) \operatorname{Im} g(y') \frac{\operatorname{sign} y|y|^{2} + \operatorname{sign} y'|y'|^{2}}{y+y'} e^{-ikt} e^{-ikt'}.$$
(6.46)

Here, $g(y) = (y^2 + 1 + \tilde{\eta})^{-1}$ is the scaling form of the free retarded Green's function and $\tilde{\eta}(y) = k^{-2}\eta(\omega)$. To demonstrate the impact of this term, the large-*N* equation for the effective mass is considered. However, the influence of this term can also be analyzed for the RG equations. Note that second order terms always go with t^{-2} , thus vanish in the limit $t \to \infty$ and does not affect the coefficient c_K of the long-time expansion. Performing the *k*- integral over $G^{K(2)}(k, t, t')$ leads to a supplementary *t*-dependent term:

$$\int_{0}^{\Lambda} \mathrm{d}k \, k^{d-1} G^{K(2)}(k,t,t) = \frac{(\omega_{i}^{\alpha-2} \gamma)^{2/\alpha} c_{\alpha}^{(2)}}{t^{2-\epsilon}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}y \, \mathrm{d}y' \, \mathrm{Im} \, g(y) \mathrm{Im} \, g(y') \frac{\mathrm{sign} \, y|y|^{2} + \mathrm{sign} \, y'|y'|^{2}}{(y+y'+i0^{+})(y+y'-i0^{+})^{2}} \,.$$
(6.47)

Here, it is used the fact that the system is at the upper critical dimension $d = d_{uc} = 3 - \epsilon$. The ϵ -dependence is important for the time dependence, but not in the integral over dimensionless variables, where it was set to zero. The integral is finite for the reason of symmetry and thus this term does not vanish like the one originating from the first order term. Including this term into the effective mass, with the solution of the zeroth order term derived above, yields:

$$r(t) = \frac{\epsilon}{2t^2} \left(1 + \left(\gamma \omega_{\rm i}^{\alpha - 2} \right)^{2/\alpha} \times C \right).$$
(6.48)

Here,

$$C = 2c_{\alpha}^{(2)} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dy \, dy' \, \mathrm{Im} \, g(y) \mathrm{Im} \, g(y') \frac{\operatorname{sign} y|y|^2 + \operatorname{sign} y'|y'|^2}{(y+y'+i0^+)(y+y'-i0^+)^2}, \tag{6.49}$$

is a constant under the scaling procedure. This effective mass has a light-cone form, where the amplitude consists of two parts: an universal, quench-amplitude independent part, and a part containing informations about the specific bath parameters and the quench amplitude. To determine which term is larger, consider first $\alpha > 2$. The condition that the initial Keldysh function was given within the overdamped time regime corresponds to $\omega_i \gg \omega_{\gamma}$. Using $\omega_{\gamma} \propto \gamma^{1/(2-\alpha)}$ thus immediately yields

$$\left(\gamma \omega_{i}^{\alpha-2}\right)^{2/\alpha} \gg \left(\gamma \gamma^{-1}\right)^{2/\alpha} = 1.$$
(6.50)

Thus, this term is dominant over the 1 originating from the zeroth order term. This can also be derived from Eq. (B.9). The correction of the deep-quench expansion arises only for $\omega_i > \omega_{\gamma}$, else the post-quench Keldysh-function is given by the result of Sotiriadis and Cardy in [63] and one finds the non-equilibrium universality discussed in section 6.1. The same analysis can be done for $\alpha < 2$. This case is more delicate from the point of view of thermalization and fixing the boundary conditions, as the relaxation regime is located after the ballistic regime, see figure 6.1. Ignoring this point, it must hold $\omega_i \ll \omega_{\gamma}$, such that the Keldysh function is determined within the diffusive regime. This immediately yields that also in this case it holds $\gamma \omega_i^{\alpha-2} \gg 1$. The bath-depending contribution is thus always relevant, as it requires that for the damping term holds $\gamma \omega_i^{\alpha} \gg \omega_i^2$. Per construction it holds $\left(\gamma \omega_{\rm i}^{\alpha-2}\right)^{2/\alpha} \gg 1$ for any positive value of α . This reflects that the influence of the bath is essential to build up a scaling form of the effective mass near the QCP. Thus the second, quench-amplitude dependent term always dominates the universal, quench amplitude independent part. If the parameter condition $\gamma \omega_{\rm i}^{\alpha} \gg \omega_{\rm i}^2$ can be reached in the prethermal regime, this implies, that the non-equilibrium exponent θ is non-universal. It implies also for $\alpha > 2$ that in the quasi-adiabatic long-time limit, the order parameter relaxes with a ω_i dependent amplitude to its equilibrium value. Thus in contrast to the dynamics dominated by the bath, the memory of the initial state configuration is still present even on very large time scales. Further for $\alpha > 2$ the memory never gets completely lost.

6.3 Failure of the Euclidean mapping

In this section the critical exponent θ will be calculated via a mapping to a (d+z)-dimensional, classical boundary-layer problem. This mapping of the post-quench dynamics was recently discussed and used in Refs. [19, 20]. This mapping is well established in equilibrium, where it is indeed possible to treat quantum fluctuations like z supplementary dimensions of a classical system. However, it is known, that



Figure 6.2: The Euclidean mapping. The Keldysh contour in real times is analytically continued to imaginary times $\tau_{1/2}$.

the analytic continuation and integral-path deformation which are typically done in such mappings can lead to wrong results due to singularities in the complex plane. At least for quenches going beyond the critical point, e. g. from the ordered in the symmetric phase, such singularities are known to emerge [26]. On the other hand, if such a mapping works, the time dependence of the operators can much easier be evaluated. This was checked by evaluating the dynamics for d = 1 [19]. Here, an example is presented where the Euclidean mapping does not work, because quantum fluctuations restore the memory of the initial state even in the presence of a small coupling to a bath.

6.3.1 Euclidean mapping

The quench protocol is performed in two steps. Initially, the system is prepared in the ground state $|\varphi_i\rangle$ of an initial Hamiltonian H_i . At time t = 0, the parameter set in the Hamiltonian is suddenly switched, such that the time evolution is governed by a new Hamiltonian H. Here, H is the Hamiltonian of an isolated φ^4 -model,

$$H = \frac{1}{2} \int_{x} \left(\pi^{2} + \left(\nabla \varphi \right)^{2} + r_{0} \varphi^{2} + \frac{u(\varphi \cdot \varphi)^{2}}{2N} - \mathbf{h} \cdot \varphi \right) \,. \tag{6.51}$$

For simplicity and to keep the notation as simple as possible, here only a scalar field φ is considered. The extension to a N-component vector field is however straightforward. The Hamiltonian given above yields for the time evolution of the initial state

$$|\varphi(t)\rangle = e^{-iHt}|\varphi_i\rangle. \tag{6.52}$$

The expectation value of a physical operator O reads

$$\langle O(t) \rangle = \langle \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} | e^{\mathbf{i} H t} O e^{-\mathbf{i} H t} | \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} \rangle .$$
(6.53)

Instead of analyzing the time dependence of $\langle O(t) \rangle$, one can also perform the limit to the imaginary time $\tau = -i t$, and analyze the Euclidean operator $\langle O(\tau) \rangle_E$:

$$\langle O(\tau) \rangle_E = \langle \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} | e^{-H\tau} O e^{H\tau} | \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} \rangle.$$
 (6.54)

Note that as usual, H consists of a kinetic part $T=\frac{1}{2}\int_x \hat{\pi}^2$ and a potential part

$$V = \frac{1}{2} \int_{x} \left(r \hat{\varphi}^{2} + (\nabla \hat{\varphi})^{2} + u \hat{\varphi}^{4} / 2 \right).$$
 (6.55)

The evolution of the operator will be sketched below, this analysis was also done in detail in Ref. [19], and the desired real time expectation value will be obtained by an analytic continuation $\langle O \rangle(t) = \langle O(-it) \rangle_E$. To start, the Euclidean partition function $Z(\tau)$ is evaluated:

$$Z(\tau) = \langle \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} | e^{-H\tau} | \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} \rangle. \tag{6.56}$$

With the usual steps of evaluating functional integrals, the time axis τ is discretized into N small time steps $\delta \tau = \tau/N$. At the same time, the time evolution can also be split into small parts $e^{-H\tau} = e^{-\delta\tau H} \dots e^{-\delta\tau H}$. After each exponential, an 1 is inserted in form of the eigenstates of the scalar field operator $\hat{\varphi}$: $1 = \int d\varphi_j |\varphi_j\rangle \langle \varphi_j |$, with $j = 1, \dots, N$. The expectation value $\langle \varphi_j | e^{\delta\tau H} | \varphi_{j+1} \rangle$ can be evaluated by Taylor-expanding $e^{\delta\tau H}$ in the limit of small $\delta\tau$ (or equally $N \to \infty$). The expectation values of the potential part of the Hamiltonian can be directly evaluated, as it contains only the scalar field operator $\hat{\varphi}$. The remaining expectation value of the kinetic part can be evaluated by inserting $1 = \int d\pi_j |\pi_j\rangle \langle \pi_j|$. By using the scalar product between φ and π , reexponentiating and finally taking the continuum limit $N \to \infty$, one finds

$$Z(\tau) = \int \mathcal{D}\phi \mathcal{D}\pi \langle \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} | \varphi(\tau) \rangle e^{-S[\varphi,\pi]} \langle \varphi(\tau=0) | \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} \rangle, \qquad (6.57)$$

with the action

$$S[\varphi,\pi] = \int_x \int_0^\tau \mathrm{d}\tau' \,\left(-\mathrm{i}\pi\partial_{\tau'}\varphi + H[\varphi,\pi]\right)\,. \tag{6.58}$$

To obtain the expectation value $\langle O(\tau) \rangle_E$, one needs to apply the above logic twice. This leads to a two branch contour along the imaginary axis, similar to the Schwinger-Keldysh contour along the real axis. The expectation value thus reads

$$\langle O(t) \rangle_E = \frac{1}{Z(2\delta)} \langle \varphi_i | e^{i H(t+i\delta)} O e^{-i H(t-i\delta)} | \varphi_i \rangle, \qquad (6.59)$$

where δ is some parameter to distinguish between both contours. At the end, the limit $\delta \to 0$ must be taken. It is convenient to introduce two times $\tau_i = -i(t+i\delta)$ and $\tau_2 = -it+\delta$ to handle the differences of the real part of $\tau_{1/2}$. The expectation value thus reads

$$\langle O(\tau_1, \tau_2) \rangle_E = \frac{1}{Z(2\delta)} \langle \varphi_i | e^{-H\tau_2} O e^{H\tau_1} | \varphi_i \rangle.$$
(6.60)

To evaluate this expectation value, one further simplification is made by assuming $\tau_{1/2}$ to be real. This is only true for t = 0, but any finite time only leads to a shift along the imaginary axis for τ . This simplification allows to write

$$\langle O(\tau_1, \tau_2) \rangle_E = \frac{1}{Z(2\delta)} \langle \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} | e^{-H\tau_2} O e^{-H|\tau_1|} | \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} \rangle, \qquad (6.61)$$

and to discretize the imaginary time axis. Here, it is split into time steps with $\delta \tau = \tau_1/N_1 = \tau_2/N_2$ and the time axis is discretized according to $\delta \tau_j = \tau_1 + \frac{j}{N_1 + N_2}(\tau_2 - \tau_1)$, with $j = 0, \ldots, N_1 + N_2$. By evaluating $\langle \varphi_j | e^{\delta \tau H} | \varphi_{j+1} \rangle$, taking the continuum limit $N_1 + N_2 \to \infty$ and performing the integral over π , one finds

$$\langle O(\tau_1, \tau_2) \rangle_E = \frac{1}{Z(2\delta)} \int \mathcal{D}\varphi \langle \varphi_i | \varphi(\tau_2) \rangle \langle \varphi(\tau_1) | \varphi_i \rangle e^{-S[\varphi]} \langle \varphi(0) | O | \varphi(0) \rangle.$$
(6.62)



Figure 6.3: Different types of phase transitions depending on the surface parameter c. The bulk phase transition takes place at $T = T_c$, and is affected of the surface-universality class.

The operator O is evaluated at $\tau = 0$, at the discrete time step $\delta \tau_{N_1} = 0$. The action S is given as

$$S[\varphi] = \frac{1}{2} \int_{x} \int_{\tau_1}^{\tau_2} \mathrm{d}\tau_2 \, \left(\left(\partial_\tau \varphi \right)^2 + r\varphi^2 + \left(\nabla \varphi \right)^2 + \frac{u}{2} \varphi^4 \right). \tag{6.63}$$

Note that at this point, the restriction of τ_j to be real with j = 1, 2 is not necessary. It was a simplification to build up the path integral. Compared to the usual field integral, the boundary conditions at τ_1 and τ_2 enter via $\langle \varphi(\tau_1) | \varphi_i \rangle \langle \varphi_i | \varphi(\tau_2) \rangle$. Such a boundary condition can be enforced by adding the following term into the action:

$$S_{\text{boundary}} = \sum_{j=1,2} \int_{x} \left(\frac{c}{2} \varphi^2(x,\tau_j) - h_i \varphi(x,\tau_j) \right).$$
(6.64)

The constant c is here given by the initial mass of the pre-quench state, and h_i is given by an initial external field. The form in Eq. (6.64) is useful to make a connection with critical boundary scaling. The structure of S_{boundary} can be obtained equally with the assumption that the initial density, $\rho_i = |\varphi_i\rangle\langle\varphi_i|$, can be written in a Gaussian form

$$\langle \varphi | \rho_{\mathbf{i}} | \varphi' \rangle = \exp\left[-\int_{x} \left(\frac{c}{2} \varphi^{2}(x, \tau_{1}) - h_{\mathbf{i}} \varphi(x, \tau_{1}) \right) - \int_{x} \left(\frac{c}{2} \varphi'^{2}(x, \tau_{2}) - h_{\mathbf{i}} \varphi'(x, \tau_{2}) \right) \right].$$
(6.65)

Via scaling arguments, it can be shown that indeed only terms up to quadratic order in $\varphi(\tau_j)$ in S_{boundary} are relevant. Consider further terms going with $u_{s,n}/n\varphi^n(\tau_j)$, and $n \ge 3$. The cubic term can be eliminated by shifting it into the $\varphi^4(\tau_i)$ term, but powers going with $n \ge 4$ are irrelevant above d = 2 dimensions.

6.3.2 Critical boundary scaling

The total action of Eq. (6.63) and Eq. (6.64),

$$S_{\text{tot}} = S[\varphi] + S_{\text{boundary}},\tag{6.66}$$

corresponds to a (d+1)-dimensional field theory with two boundary conditions along one space direction [52, 71]. Thus the quench to the QCP in real time corresponds to critical boundary scaling near surfaces. The bulk at the critical temperature T_c , and the influence of boundary conditions on the surface is analyzed. In this section the surface criticality, relevant for the quench problem, is shortly reviewed. The first assumption which is made, is that the distance between the two opposite surfaces τ_1 and τ_2 is sufficiently large to treat them separately and to neglect interference effects between them. This assumption may be not valid for bulk-critical systems, where the correlation length ξ diverges and thus the condition $|\tau_1 - \tau_2| \gg \xi$ is not fulfilled. Nevertheless, under this assumption it is possible to concentrate on one semi-infinite system, where the surface criticality is analyzed in detail in Ref. [50]. The notation of this section and nomenclature of the exponents is the same as in Ref. [52].

$$L_s[\varphi(\tau_j)] = \frac{c}{2} \left(\varphi - m_s\right)^2 , \qquad (6.67)$$

where $m_0 = h/c$. For one bulk universality class, three different universality classes are possible for the bulk-phase transition at $T = T_c$, see figure 6.3. These universality classes depend on the the value of c. If c > 0, this corresponds to a reduced critical temperature on the surface, thus the bulk can be ordered, while the surface is already disordered. Under the RG-flow c is a relevant parameter, flowing to infinity. This transition is called ordinary transition. If c < 0 or some finite field h_i is applied on the surface, the situation can be reversed. This corresponds to an enhanced critical temperature on the surface, where the bulk can be disordered, while the surface is still ordered. In this case, the bulk transition is called the extraordinary transition. The case c = 0 refers to the special phase transition.

The universal exponents with respect to the distance to the surface are independent of the bulk exponents but depend on the type of surface transition. The ordinary phase transition is characterized by the fixed point $c = \infty$ and c^{-1} is a dangerously irrelevant parameter in the RG-sense. For the bulk magnetization m, the following scaling form is assumed

$$m(\tau, r, h, c) = b^{-\beta/\nu} m\left(b^{-1}\tau, b^{1/\nu}r, hb^{\Delta_1}, b^{\Phi/\nu}c\right), \qquad (6.68)$$

where r is the distance to the bulk critical point and τ the distance to the surface. β and ν are the bulk exponents whose nomenclature is given in table 1.1. The surface scaling exponents Δ_1 and Φ are the corresponding exponents of the external field h_i and the suppression on the surface due to c > 0, respectively. The scaling dimension of the distance to the surface is the usual length-rescaling factor b^{-1} , where b is some freely chosen parameter.

For the quench problem, the interesting protocol is c > 0 for a quench starting in the disordered phase. This corresponds to the ordinary phase transition. If the quench starts in the ordered phase, c < 0, and the quench protocol corresponds thus to the extraordinary phase transition. An initial finite magnetization can also be achieved by c > 0 and a finite external field h_i on the surface. As the origin of the finite order on the surface should not matter [50], it was argued that the extraordinary exponents can be obtained as well from the ordinary exponents with a finite field h_i . This argumentation was partially confirmed for the exponents by a 1/N expansion, but the singularities of some scaling functions suggest more care [72]. For the analysis here only the universal exponents play a role, so the extraordinary phase transition will not be discussed separately.

Further, for the quench to the QCP, this corresponds to the bulk being critical with r = 0. As c^{-1} is a dangerously irrelevant parameter, one can introduce instead of c and h_i a scaling form containing the relevant field $\tilde{h} = h_i/c^y$. Here, $y = (\Delta_1^{sp} - \Delta_1^{ord})/\Phi$ is the scaling exponent of \tilde{h} , Δ_1^{sp} the surface-field exponent of the special transition, and Δ_1^{ord} the surface-field exponent of the ordinary transition. The magnetization behaves as

$$m(\tau, 0, \tilde{h}) = b^{-\beta/\nu} m\left(b^{-1}\tau, b^{\Delta_1^{\text{ord}}/\nu}\tilde{h}\right).$$
(6.69)

By setting $b^{-1}\tau = 1$, one can express the magnetization depending on the distance to the surface and obtains a new scaling function $Y(\tau/\xi_h) = m(1, \tau^{\Delta_1^{\text{ord}}/\nu}\tilde{h})$:

$$m(\tau, 0, \tilde{h}) = \tau^{\beta/\nu} Y(\tau/\xi_h), \qquad (6.70)$$

with the length $x_h = \tilde{h}^{-\nu/\Delta_1^{\text{ord}}}$. Similar to the scaling in chapter 2, on large length scales $\tau \gg \xi_h$ one expects the magnetization to be independent of ξ_h , thus $Y(x >> 1) \rightarrow \text{const.}$ This leads to a decay of the magnetization with the bulk-exponents β and ν :

$$m(\tau) \propto \tau^{\beta/\nu}, \qquad \text{for } \tau \gg \xi_h.$$
 (6.71)

In the other limit $\tau \ll \xi_h$, one expects a strong influence of the surface field h_i . As the susceptibility $\partial m/\partial \tilde{h}|_{\tilde{h}\to 0}$ is finite on the surface, one can Taylor expand Y(x) for small arguments, which immediately yields

$$m\left(\tau,0,\tilde{h}\right) \propto \tau^{(\Delta_1^{\text{ord}}-\beta)/\nu}\tilde{h}, \qquad \text{for } \tau \ll \xi_h.$$
 (6.72)

Making the connection to the quantum-quench problem and the notation introduced in chapter 2, the non-equilibrium exponent θ can be directly read off

$$\theta = (\Delta_1^{\text{ord}} - \beta) / \nu \,. \tag{6.73}$$

The value of Δ_1^{ord} is given in Ref. [52] in an ϵ expansion

$$\Delta_1^{\text{ord}} = \frac{1}{2} - \frac{4 - N}{4(N+8)}\epsilon,\tag{6.74}$$

with $\epsilon = 4 - (d+1) = 3 - d$, where d is the dimension parallel to the surface and thus the bulk has the dimension d + 1. Together with the known bulk exponents

$$\nu = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{N+2}{4(N+8)}\epsilon, \qquad (6.75)$$

$$\beta = \frac{1}{2} - \frac{3}{2(N+8)}\epsilon, \qquad (6.76)$$

it holds for θ

$$\theta = \frac{N+2}{2(N+8)}\epsilon. \tag{6.77}$$

This is the same result one would obtain by assuming equilibration to the critical point and using simultaneously the time-dependence of the Cardy-Sotiriadis post-quench Keldysh function:

$$G^{K}(k,t,t) = \frac{1}{k} \left(1 - \cos\left(kt\right) \right).$$
(6.78)

However, it was shown in this thesis, that this kind of Keldysh function can not be obtained after a quench to the QCP. Within neither the deep nor the weak quench limit the scaling form of G^K is the same as in equilibrium. Including the effect of a small, but finite damping leads to a non-universal part in θ which is always dominant compared to the universal one. This non-universal part cannot be reproduced within the methods of critical boundary scaling. The post-quench scenario is thus an example where the dynamics cannot be reproduced with a simple Euclidean mapping approach.

Table 6.1: Results for the post-quench aynamics in isolated or hearly isolated systems	
No bath:	Full solution for the EOM of φ with ansatz $r(t) = a/t^2$.
	Fixing boundary conditions at times $t = \Lambda^{-1}$ after the quench,
	this leads to the Cardy-Sotiriadis result for the bare g^K .
Deep-quench limit:	Non-thermal fixed point, prethermal universality, see A. Mitra et al.
	$\theta = \epsilon/4$ in the limit $\epsilon \ll 1$ and $N \to \infty$.
Weak-quench limit:	Contradiction for a , no prethermal universality near the QCP.
With bath: $\alpha > 2$	Knowledge of the final, thermal state at $t = \infty$.
	Thermalization to the QCP, oscillations are naturally damped.
	Effective mass can be obtained approximately in the limit of small ϵ .
	Relaxation to equilibrium with universal exponents.
$\omega_{ m i} < \omega_{\gamma}$	No ω_i independent terms, Cardy-Sotiriadis result for the bare g^K .
	Prethermal universality only for the deep quench limit, see above.
$\omega_{ m i} > \omega_{\gamma}$	No prethermal universality, as θ is found to be:
	$\theta = \epsilon/2 \left(1 + \left(\gamma \omega_{i}^{\alpha - 2} \right)^{2/\alpha} \times C \right),$
	C is given by Eq. (6.49).
Euclidean mapping:	$\theta = \epsilon/2$, this result was found in none of the presented scenarios.
Deep-quench limit: Weak-quench limit: With bath: $\alpha > 2$ $\omega_i < \omega_{\gamma}$ $\omega_i > \omega_{\gamma}$ Euclidean mapping:	This feads to the Cardy-Sotmatis featur for the bare g^{-1} . Non-thermal fixed point, prethermal universality, see A. Mitra et al. $\theta = \epsilon/4$ in the limit $\epsilon \ll 1$ and $N \to \infty$. Contradiction for a , no prethermal universality near the QCP. Knowledge of the final, thermal state at $t = \infty$. Thermalization to the QCP, oscillations are naturally damped. Effective mass can be obtained approximately in the limit of small ϵ . Relaxation to equilibrium with universal exponents. No ω_i independent terms, Cardy-Sotiriadis result for the bare g^K . Prethermal universality only for the deep quench limit, see above. No prethermal universality, as θ is found to be: $\theta = \epsilon/2 \left(1 + \left(\gamma \omega_i^{\alpha-2} \right)^{2/\alpha} \times C \right),$ C is given by Eq. (6.49). $\theta = \epsilon/2$, this result was found in none of the presented scenarios.

6.4 Summary

In this chapter the post-quench dynamics of an isolated and a nearly isolated system are analyzed. Taking the deep-quench limit in the isolated system, without considering higher order scattering terms or finite coupling to some external heat bath, leads to prethermal universality near a non-thermal fixed point. The methods used to describe this non-thermal fixed point are similar to the quantum-to-classical crossover, where the quench-amplitude acts like the temperature. The upper critical dimension is found to be four, like in a classical, critical system. However a major difference to the classical scenario is the non-thermal scaling dimension of the Keldysh function. Those kinds of systems have been analyzed in great detail by A. Mitra and A. Gambassi et al., here their results have been reproduced with the methods developed in this thesis. The question of universality in the long-time limit is not well defined here, as without any further terms or assumptions, those systems will not thermalize.

In the limit of a weak quench, we could not find prethermal universality, since the assumption of a scaling form in the effective mass leads to a contradiction. This is in contrast to numeric simulations reported in Ref. [70].

Considering the influence of some small, but finite damping, which is irrelevant in the sense of scaling, the power-law decay to the QCP is found in the long-time limit. However, also in this scenario, no universal prethermal regime exists, as the self-consistent solution for the exponent θ has always a relevant, quench-amplitude or bath-coupling dependent term. This also implies, that even in the quasiadiabatic limit, the amplitudes will be non-universal, in contrast to the behaviour found in dissipative systems. Thus, in none of the presented quench protocols, it is possible to reproduce the results obtained by the Euclidean mapping, which predicted an universal, short-time exponent with $\theta = (3 - d)/2$.

The main results for the isolated system and the different systems and quench protocols are summarized in table 6.1.

Conclusion

In this thesis, the dynamics after a quench to the QCP are analyzed for the isolated system as well as for a system coupled to an external heat bath. The central point is the out-of-equilibrium version of the large-N equation in Eq. (4.67):

$$r(t) = \frac{u}{2} \int_{|\mathbf{k}| < \Lambda} \mathrm{d}^{d}k \, G_{r(t)}^{K}(k, t, t) \,.$$
(6.1)

This equation can be solved self-consistently. To find non-equilibrium universality it is essential that the Keldysh function G^K is scale invariant. This scale invariance implies that G^K must be taken in a limit, where it is independent of the quench amplitude ω_i . In general this is not the case on intermediate timescales after the quench. In an open system, the system needs time to dissipate the induced energy to the heat bath. In an isolated system energy conservation implies that the system will heat up, if it thermalizes, by the amount of the induced energy. We showed, that in the deep-quench limit, $\omega_i \to \infty$, a part of the Keldysh function is scale invariant for open systems. The opposite limit of a weak quench leads to a contradiction in Eq. (6.1), i. e. there is only the trivial solution r(t) = 0. By expanding the bare Keldysh function in this deep-quench limit, it was shown, that parts of the inverse correlation length obey scaling:

$$r_{\rm sc}(t) = \frac{a}{t^{2/z}},\tag{6.2}$$

with an universal amplitude a, and the dynamic exponent z. This scaling form causes many physical results, which are summarized in the following.

In the **open quantum system** in chapter 5, the scaling form of r(t) leads to an universal, prethermal regime. Here, the order parameter grows with a new, universal exponent θ :

$$\phi(t \ll t^*) \propto t^{\theta} \,. \tag{6.3}$$

The exponent θ also captures the singularities in the Green's functions for t > t':

$$G^{R}(k,t,t') = \left(\frac{t}{t'}\right)^{\theta} \frac{1}{k^{2-z}} F^{R}(k^{z}t,t'/t), \qquad (6.4)$$

$$G^{K}(k,t,t') = \left(\frac{t}{t'}\right)^{\theta} \frac{1}{k^{2-z}} F^{K}(k^{z}t,t'/t) .$$
(6.5)

In contrast to classical systems, the singularity t/t' for $t' \to 0$ enters in both, the retarded and the Keldysh Green's function with the same exponent. An other difference to classical systems is the leading term of the correlation length $\xi(t) \propto r^{-1}(t)$. In an open quantum system, the correlation length grows with a light cone in the prethermal regime, and the scaling part is only a small correction to this ballistic light cone. Furthermore, the z-dependence of θ is particular and reflects the quantum nature

not only by taking into account the upper critical dimension, $z \leq 4$, but also negative exponents are possible. Those negative exponents are due to quantum oscillations, where the bare scaling function $f^{K}(k^{z}t)$ shows damped oscillations in time for z < 2, while for larger z some crossover to overdamped dynamics can be observed. The z-dependence of θ is given in figure 5.2. For an Ohmic bath we found

$$\theta = \frac{N+2}{N+8} \frac{\epsilon}{4} \,, \tag{6.6}$$

with $\epsilon = 4 - d - z$. The time-scale t^* , limiting this prethermal regime is given by the inverse quench-amplitude and can thus be tuned to large values for weak quenches.

In the limit of large times, the universal relaxation to equilibrium was confirmed. In the long-time limit, the inverse correlation length is only given by the scaling part $r(t) = at^{-2/z}$. The relaxation to the QCP leads to aging effects in the Green's functions with adiabatic decay instead of an exponentially fast decay to their equilibrium values $G_{eq}^{R/K}$:

$$G_r^R(k,t,t') = G_{\rm eq}^R(k,t-t') - 2i\theta\left(t-t'\right)r\left(\frac{t+t'}{2}\right)C^R(t-t'),$$
(6.7)

$$G_r^K(k,t,t') = G_{\rm eq}^K(k,t-t') - 4ir\left(\frac{t+t'}{2}\right)C_z^K(k,t-t').$$
(6.8)

The coefficients $C^{R/K}$ are given by a convolution of the equilibrium Green's functions. Thus, the aging amplitude is given by the coefficient a and therefore by the non-equilibrium exponent θ . In analogy to the FDT in equilibrium, the retarded and the Keldysh Green's functions can be connected by introducing a time-dependent distribution function $n(\omega, t)$. The aging effects lead to a correction δn to the usual Bose-Einstein distribution function n_B , given by:

$$\delta n(\omega,t) = \coth\left(\frac{\omega}{2T}\right) \frac{\theta \Gamma\left(2/z\right)}{(|\omega|t)^{2/z}} \left[\cos\left(\frac{\pi}{z}\right) + \frac{k^2}{\gamma|\omega|^{2/z}}\sin\left(\frac{\pi}{z}\right)\right].$$
(6.9)

This correction shows the non-thermal nature of this relaxation process, as it is not possible to introduce an effective, time-dependent temperature. Also, for negative exponents, this leads to a negative δn , making an interpretation as distribution function impossible. To conclude, in the adiabatic limit, thermalization is slowed down with an algebraic decay and with θ entering as universal amplitude.

The isolated quantum system is analyzed in chapter 6. Here two different kinds of systems have been distinguished, the **perfectly isolated** and the nearly isolated system. In the perfectly isolated systems no contact to an external bath is considered, and the initial state at time t = 0 is the ground state of the non-interacting Hamiltonian. This point is crucial, as even small corrections due to interactions of the initial state can have large impact in certain time regimes after the quench, and thus completely change the dynamics in the post-quench Keldysh function. The methods developed in this thesis in chapter 4 can be straightforwardly extended to this scenario. Here an important point are the boundary conditions when the equations of motion are solved. In contrast to the open system, which thermalizes by construction, those boundary conditions have to be fixed for the isolated system at a microscopic timescale after the quench. We confirmed the result of [32–34] in the limit of a deep quench. In contrast to the open quantum system, this deep quench limit corresponds not to a quench to the QCP, but to a non-thermal fixed point. As argued above, the Keldysh function depends strongly on the quench amplitude ω_i . Similar to the quantum-classical crossover, the quench amplitude can be interpreted as temperature, however a k-mode dependent one. The universal dynamics due to this fixed point are also characterized by an universal, prethermal regime with $\theta = \epsilon_{cl}/4$, with the classical value $\epsilon_{cl} = 4 - d$. Like in the open system, θ characterizes the growth of the order parameter, as well as the singularities in the Green's functions in the prethermal regime. In the long-time limit it is not clear if and how this system thermalizes.

In analogy to the quantum-to-classical crossover, also the limit of a weak quench $\omega_i \to 0$ was analyzed. Here, we find a different result than in [70]. The boundary conditions in the limit of a weak quench lead to a contradiction in the equation for r(t). Thus, we conclude that no prethermal universality can be found for the perfectly isolated system.

We also introduced the **nearly isolated** system, where the dynamics are dominated by the ballistic term but with a supplementary small but finite coupling to an external heat bath. The diffusive dynamics due to the bath are chosen such that they are irrelevant in the sense of scaling. However, this bath coupling guarantees the thermalization to the QCP, which seems crucial to observe a prethermal regime influenced by it. With small damping in the Keldysh functions, but ballistically dominated dynamics, we found that the value of θ consists of two parts, an universal one and a quench-amplitude dependent one. The quench-amplitude dependent part is always large compared to the universal one. This non-universal part originates from the deep-quench expansion of the Keldysh function. Therefore, no prethermal universality exists and this deep-quench expansion fails. However, due to the bath, it is possible to recover the algebraic decay to equilibrium with equilibrium exponents β , ν and z. In contrast to the diffusive dominated dynamics of the open system, the aging amplitude is now non-universal.

The results for the isolated system have been compared to the result from the **quantum-classical mapping** or Euclidean mapping. Here the time is treated like a supplementary dimension, and the quench protocol corresponds to a classical surface problem. The corresponding universality class predicts an exponent

$$\theta = \frac{N+2}{N+8}\frac{\epsilon}{2} \tag{6.10}$$

with $\epsilon = 3 - d$. This result was found in none of the considered scenarios of an isolated system. Therefore, this seems to be an example where the quantum-classical mapping does not work. However, to understand why this mapping fails, why the deep-quench expansion of G^K is not possible, and how the energy induced by the quench dissipates into the bath, further studies are required. It would also be interesting in this context, to include higher order terms of the 1/N expansion and check if they could be treated like an external bath, to gain a better understanding of the process of thermalization.

Acknowledgments

"Will das Glück nach seinem Sinn, Dir was Gutes schenken, Sage Dank und nimm es hin, ohne viel Bedenken." Wilhem Busch

This work was written not only due to chance, but many people had spend hard work on it, so my thanks goes to them.

First of all, I want to thank my *Doktorvater* Jörg Schmalian for the opportunity writing this thesis. He taught me the physics of phase transitions, especially I liked the motto "Erskalieren wir uns das Problem". His office door was always open for my many questions and he spend a lot of his time with this work, which I appreciate. I am full of gratitude for being supervised by you, thank you!

I thank Boris Narozhny, who agreed to be my second instructor. He gave me very useful suggestions for my PhD defense.

I thank my collaborator Peter Orth, who guided me through my diploma thesis and PhD thesis. He has been of great help by teaching me how to give talks and how to supervise students. I have been benefitting immensely from his input and his motivation.

I also want to thank Michael Schütt and Tim Ludwig for our many fruitful discussions. Without their input, I would have understood less about non-equilibrium physics, bath coupling and thermalization.

My proofreaders Janina Klier, Julia Link, Tim Ludwig, Matthias Bard, Peter Orth, Florian Gagel and Matthias von Laer made many helpful suggestions and improvements, I owe them a lot. I also thank my office mates Mareike Hoyer, Mattias Bard, Nikolaos Kanaris, Parik Holbil and Egor Kiselev for the many discussions and the nice atmosphere. Fabienne Flatter, Carmen Dörflinger and Sonja König guided me through the administrative aspects and my personal chaos. I thank all members of the TKM for the nice and friendly working atmosphere. And the skat-and-coffee-team for the good tradition of playing after lunch.

A big thank goes to my friends and my family! Especially, I thank Matthias, for his patience in reviewing the thesis and his encouragement. Without him, I would not have written this thesis in this way. I thank Marion and my mother, who supported me by taking care of the children and my father for the many advices. And my two sons, who make me laugh even in hard times. The eldest, who gave me great timeouts with Lego-Duplo and who agreed that I was "writing a book". The youngest, for his many smiles and the will and the force to finish this project.

List of publications

In the following a list of the publications of the author of this thesis is presented:

- 1. P. Gagel, Nichtgleichgewichtsdynamik in der Nähe eines Quantenkritischen Punktes, diploma thesis (2013).
- 2. P. Gagel, P. P. Orth and J. Schmalian, Universal post-quench prethermalization at a quantum critical point, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113, 220401 (2014). Ref. [30] in the bibliography
- P. Gagel, P. P. Orth and J. Schmalian, Universal post-quench coarsening and quantum aging at a quantum critical point, Phys. Rev. B 92, 115121 (2015). Ref. [31] in the bibliography
- 4. X. Yang, C. Vaswani, C. Sundahl, M. Mootz, P. Gagel, L. Luo, J.H. Kang, P. P. Orth, I. E. Perakis, C. B. Eom and J. Wang, *Discovery of a Prethermalized Gapless Quantum State with Persisting Coherent Transport by Terahertz Quench of Superconductivity*, accepted in Nature Materials, Ref. [25] in the bibliography
Bibliography

- Markus Greiner, Olaf Mandel, Tilman Esslinger, Theodor Hänsch, and Immanuel Bloch. Quantum phase transition from a superfluid to a mott insulator in a gas of ultracold atoms. *Nature*, 415: 39-44, Jan 2002. URL http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/415039a. (Cited on pages vii and 2.)
- Immanuel Bloch, Jean Dalibard, and Wilhelm Zwerger. Many-body physics with ultracold gases. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 80:885-964, Jul 2008. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.80.885. URL https://link. aps.org/doi/10.1103/RevModPhys.80.885. (Cited on pages vii, viii, 2, and 13.)
- [3] D. Fausti, R. I. Tobey, N. Dean, S. Kaiser, A. Dienst, M. C. Hoffmann, S. Pyon, T. Takayama, H. Takagi, and A. Cavalleri. Light-induced superconductivity in a stripe-ordered cuprate. *Science*, 331(6014):189-191, 2011. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1197294. URL http://science. sciencemag.org/content/331/6014/189. (Cited on pages vii and 13.)
- [4] Christopher L. Smallwood, James P. Hinton, Christopher Jozwiak, Wentao Zhang, Jake D. Koralek, Hiroshi Eisaki, Dung-Hai Lee, Joseph Orenstein, and Alessandra Lanzara. Tracking cooper pairs in a cuprate superconductor by ultrafast angle-resolved photoemission. *Science*, 336(6085):1137–1139, 2012. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1217423. URL http://science.sciencemag.org/content/336/6085/1137. (Cited on page vii.)
- J. Berges, Sz. Borsányi, and C. Wetterich. Prethermalization. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 93:142002, Sep 2004. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.93.142002. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/ PhysRevLett.93.142002. (Cited on pages vii and 59.)
- [6] Corinna Kollath, Andreas M. Läuchli, and Ehud Altman. Quench dynamics and nonequilibrium phase diagram of the bose-hubbard model. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 98:180601, Apr 2007. doi: 10.1103/ PhysRevLett.98.180601. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.98.180601. (Cited on page vii.)
- [7] Aditi Mitra. Correlation functions in the prethermalized regime after a quantum quench of a spin chain. *Phys. Rev. B*, 87:205109, May 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.87.205109. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevB.87.205109.
 (Cited on pages vii and viii.)
- [8] Anatoli Polkovnikov, Krishnendu Sengupta, Alessandro Silva, and Mukund Vengalattore. Colloquium. Rev. Mod. Phys., 83:863-883, Aug 2011. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.83.863. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/RevModPhys.83.863.
 (Cited on pages vii, 17, and 67.)

- [9] Toshiya Kinoshita, Trevor Wenger, and David S Weiss. A quantum newton's cradle. Nature, 440 (7086):900–903, 2006.
 (Cited on pages vii and 67.)
- [10] Marcos Rigol, Vanja Dunjko, and Maxim Olshanii. Thermalization and its mechanism for generic isolated quantum systems. *Nature*, 452(7189):854–858, 2008.
 (Cited on pages vii, 17, and 67.)
- T W B Kibble. Topology of cosmic domains and strings. Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General, 9(8):1387, 1976. URL http://stacks.iop.org/0305-4470/9/i=8/a=029.
 (Cited on pages vii and 13.)
- [12] W H. Zurek. Cosmological experiments in superfluid helium? Nature, 317:505–508, 10 1985. (Cited on pages vii and 13.)
- [13] Bogdan Damski. The simplest quantum model supporting the kibble-zurek mechanism of topological defect production: Landau-zener transitions from a new perspective. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 95: 035701, Jul 2005. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.95.035701. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.95.035701.
 (Cited on page vii.)
- [14] S. Deng, G. Ortiz, and L. Viola. Dynamical non-ergodic scaling in continuous finite-order quantum phase transitions. *EPL (Europhysics Letters)*, 84(6):67008, 2008. URL http://stacks.iop.org/0295-5075/84/i=6/a=67008.
 (Cited on page vii.)
- [15] S Ulm, J Roßnagel, G Jacob, C Degünther, ST Dawkins, UG Poschinger, R Nigmatullin, A Retzker, MB Plenio, F Schmidt-Kaler, et al. Observation of the kibble–zurek scaling law for defect formation in ion crystals. *Nature communications*, 4:2290, 2013. (Cited on page vii.)
- [16] S. M. Griffin, M. Lilienblum, K. T. Delaney, Y. Kumagai, M. Fiebig, and N. A. Spaldin. Scaling behavior and beyond equilibrium in the hexagonal manganites. *Phys. Rev. X*, 2:041022, Dec 2012. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.2.041022. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevX. 2.041022.
 (Cited on pages vii and 13.)
- [17] Giulio Biroli, Leticia F. Cugliandolo, and Alberto Sicilia. Kibble-zurek mechanism and infinitely slow annealing through critical points. *Phys. Rev. E*, 81:050101, May 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevE.81.050101. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevE.81.050101. (Cited on page vii.)
- C. De Grandi, V. Gritsev, and A. Polkovnikov. Quench dynamics near a quantum critical point. *Phys. Rev. B*, 81:012303, Jan 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.81.012303. URL https://link.aps. org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevB.81.012303. (Cited on page vii.)
- [19] Pasquale Calabrese and John Cardy. Quantum quenches in extended systems. Journal of Statistical Mechanics: Theory and Experiment, 2007(06):P06008, 2007. URL http://stacks.iop.org/

1742-5468/2007/i=06/a=P06008. (Cited on pages vii, 78, 79, and 80.)

- [20] A. Gambassi and P. Calabrese. Quantum quenches as classical critical films. EPL (Europhysics Letters), 95(6):66007, 2011. URL http://stacks.iop.org/0295-5075/95/i=6/a=66007. (Cited on pages vii and 78.)
- [21] Matthias Vojta, Ning-Hua Tong, and Ralf Bulla. Quantum phase transitions in the sub-ohmic spinboson model: Failure of the quantum-classical mapping. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 94:070604, Feb 2005. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.94.070604. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett. 94.070604.
 (Citad on pages vii and 12.)

(Cited on pages vii and 12.)

- [22] Matthias Vojta, Ning-Hua Tong, and Ralf Bulla. Erratum: Quantum phase transitions in the sub-ohmic spin-boson model: Failure of the quantum-classical mapping [phys. rev. lett. 94, 070604 (2005)]. Phys. Rev. Lett., 102:249904, Jun 2009. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.102.249904. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.102.249904. (Cited on pages vii and 12.)
- [23] M. Dzero, E. A. Yuzbashyan, B. L. Altshuler, and P. Coleman. Spectroscopic signatures of nonequilibrium pairing in atomic fermi gases. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 99:160402, Oct 2007. doi: 10.1103/ PhysRevLett.99.160402. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.99.160402. (Cited on page vii.)
- [24] Ryusuke Matsunaga and Ryo Shimano. Nonequilibrium bcs state dynamics induced by intense terahertz pulses in a superconducting nbn film. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 109:187002, Oct 2012. doi: 10. 1103/PhysRevLett.109.187002. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.109. 187002.
 (Cited on page wij.)

(Cited on page vii.)

- [25] X. Yang, C. Vaswani, C. Sundahl, M. Mootz, P. Gagel, L. Luo, J.H. Kang, P. P. Orth, I. E. Perakis, C. B. Eom, and J. Wang. Discovery of a prethermalized gapless quantum state with persisting coherent transport by terahertz quench of superconductivity. *accepted in Nature Materials*, 2018. (Cited on pages vii and 91.)
- [26] M. Heyl, A. Polkovnikov, and S. Kehrein. Dynamical quantum phase transitions in the transversefield ising model. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 110:135704, Mar 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.110.135704. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.110.135704. (Cited on pages viii and 79.)
- [27] E. Nicklas, M. Karl, M. Höfer, A. Johnson, W. Muessel, H. Strobel, J. Tomkovič, T. Gasenzer, and M. K. Oberthaler. Observation of scaling in the dynamics of a strongly quenched quantum gas. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 115:245301, Dec 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.115.245301. URL https: //link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.115.245301. (Cited on pages viii and 67.)
- H. K. Janssen, B. Schaub, and B. Schmittmann. New universal short-time scaling behaviour of critical relaxation processes. *Zeitschrift für Physik B Condensed Matter*, 73(4):539–549, Dec 1989. ISSN 1431-584X. doi: 10.1007/BF01319383. URL https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01319383. (Cited on pages viii, 14, 35, 41, 54, 64, 101, and 127.)

[29] Julius Bonart, Leticia F Cugliandolo, and Andrea Gambassi. Critical langevin dynamics of the o(n) ginzburg-landau model with correlated noise. Journal of Statistical Mechanics: Theory and Experiment, 2012(01):P01014, 2012. URL http://stacks.iop.org/1742-5468/2012/i=01/ a=P01014.

(Cited on pages viii, 14, 35, 41, 54, 64, 101, and 127.)

- [30] Pia Gagel, Peter P. Orth, and Jörg Schmalian. Universal postquench prethermalization at a quantum critical point. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 113:220401, Nov 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.113. 220401. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.113.220401. (Cited on pages viii, ix, 43, 50, 53, 57, 91, and 129.)
- [31] Pia Gagel, Peter P. Orth, and Jörg Schmalian. Universal postquench coarsening and aging at a quantum critical point. *Phys. Rev. B*, 92:115121, Sep 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.92.115121. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevB.92.115121. (Cited on pages viii, ix, 2, 22, 46, 50, 52, 53, 55, 57, 60, 61, and 91.)
- [32] Marco Tavora, Achim Rosch, and Aditi Mitra. Quench dynamics of one-dimensional interacting bosons in a disordered potential: Elastic dephasing and critical speeding-up of thermalization. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 113:010601, Jul 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.113.010601. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.113.010601. (Cited on pages viii, ix, x, and 86.)
- [33] Anna Maraga, Alessio Chiocchetta, Aditi Mitra, and Andrea Gambassi. Aging and coarsening in isolated quantum systems after a quench: Exact results for the quantum O(n) model with n → ∞. Phys. Rev. E, 92:042151, Oct 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevE.92.042151. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevE.92.042151. (Cited on pages ix, x, 41, 67, 68, 69, 70, and 86.)
- [34] Alessio Chiocchetta, Marco Tavora, Andrea Gambassi, and Aditi Mitra. Short-time universal scaling and light-cone dynamics after a quench in an isolated quantum system in d spatial dimensions. *Phys. Rev. B*, 94:134311, Oct 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.94.134311. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevB.94.134311.
 (Cited on pages ix, x, 41, 67, and 86.)
- [35] Paul M. Chaikin and T. C. Lubensky. Principles of condensed matter physics. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge [u.a.], 5. pr. edition, 2010. ISBN 978-0-521-79450-3. (Cited on pages 1, 4, 6, 10, and 26.)
- [36] W. S. Bakr, A. Peng, M. E. Tai, R. Ma, J. Simon, J. I. Gillen, S. Fölling, L. Pollet, and M. Greiner. Probing the superfluid-to-mott insulator transition at the single-atom level. *Science*, 329(5991):547-550, 2010. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1192368. URL http: //science.sciencemag.org/content/329/5991/547. (Cited on page 2.)
- [37] Subir Sachdev, Philipp Werner, and Matthias Troyer. Universal conductance of nanowires near the superconductor-metal quantum transition. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 92:237003, Jun 2004. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.92.237003. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.92.237003. (Cited on page 2.)

- [38] Ch. Rüegg, B. Normand, M. Matsumoto, A. Furrer, D. F. McMorrow, K. W. Krämer, H. U. Güdel, S. N. Gvasaliya, H. Mutka, and M. Boehm. Quantum magnets under pressure: Controlling elementary excitations in tlcucl₃. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 100:205701, May 2008. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett. 100.205701. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.100.205701. (Cited on page 2.)
- [39] Ch Rüegg, N Cavadini, A Furrer, H-U Güdel, Karl Krämer, H Mutka, A Wildes, K Habicht, and P Vorderwisch. Bose–einstein condensation of the triplet states in the magnetic insulator tlcucl3. *Nature*, 423(6935):62–65, 2003. (Cited on page 2.)
- [40] Ulrich Weiss. Quantum dissipative systems. World Scientific, New Jersey, fourth edition, 2012. ISBN 978-981-4374-91-0. Previous ed.: 2008. Includes bibliographical references and index. (Cited on pages 3 and 26.)
- [41] Alexander Altland and Ben D. Simons. Condensed matter field theory. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge [u.a.], 2. ed., [repr.] edition, 2012. ISBN 978-0-521-76975-4. (Cited on pages 6 and 27.)
- [42] N David Mermin and Herbert Wagner. Absence of ferromagnetism or antiferromagnetism in one-or two-dimensional isotropic heisenberg models. *Physical Review Letters*, 17(22):1133, 1966. (Cited on page 10.)
- [43] R. J. Elliott, P. Pfeuty, and C. Wood. Ising model with a transverse field. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 25: 443-446, Aug 1970. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.25.443. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.25.443.
 (Cited on page 11.)
- [44] Subir Sachdev. Quantum phase transitions. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge [u.a.], 2. ed., 1. publ. edition, 2011. ISBN 978-0-521-51468-2; 0-521-51468-1. (Cited on pages 11 and 12.)
- [45] Markus Karl, Halil Cakir, Jad C. Halimeh, Markus K. Oberthaler, Michael Kastner, and Thomas Gasenzer. Universal equilibrium scaling functions at short times after a quench. *Phys. Rev. E*, 96:022110, Aug 2017. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevE.96.022110. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevE.96.022110. (Cited on pages 13 and 67.)
- [46] Giulio Biroli. A crash course on ageing. Journal of Statistical Mechanics: Theory and Experiment, 2005(05):P05014, 2005. URL http://stacks.iop.org/1742-5468/2005/i=05/a=P05014. (Cited on page 13.)
- [47] Hideo Aoki, Naoto Tsuji, Martin Eckstein, Marcus Kollar, Takashi Oka, and Philipp Werner. Nonequilibrium dynamical mean-field theory and its applications. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 86:779–837, Jun 2014. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.86.779. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/RevModPhys.86.779.
 (Cited on page 13.)

- [48] Leticia F. Cugliandolo, Thierry Giamarchi, and Pierre Le Doussal. Dynamic compressibility and aging in wigner crystals and quantum glasses. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 96:217203, Jun 2006. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.96.217203. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.96.217203. (Cited on page 13.)
- [49] K. H. Fischer and J. A. Hertz. Spin Glasses. 1991. (Cited on page 13.)
- [50] A J Bray and M A Moore. Critical behaviour of semi-infinite systems. Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General, 10(11):1927, 1977. URL http://stacks.iop.org/0305-4470/10/i= 11/a=021.
 (Cited on pages 17, 55, and 82.)
- [51] R. Cordery and A. Griffin. Surface critical exponents using the renormalization group ε-expansion. Annals of Physics, 134(2):411 435, 1981. ISSN 0003-4916. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-4916(81)90216-5. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0003491681902165. (Cited on page 17.)
- [52] H. W. Diehl. The theory of boundary critical phenomena. International Journal of Modern Physics B, 11(30):3503-3523, 1997. doi: 10.1142/S0217979297001751. URL http://www.worldscientific.com/doi/abs/10.1142/S0217979297001751. (Cited on pages 17, 55, 82, and 83.)
- [53] J. Schwinger. Brownian Motion of a Quantum Oscillator. Journal of Mathematical Physics, 2: 407–432, May 1961. doi: 10.1063/1.1703727.
 (Cited on page 21.)
- [54] L. V. Keldysh. Diagram technique for nonequilibrium processes. Soviet Phys. JETP, 20:1018–26, 1965.
 (Cited on page 21.)
- [55] Leo P. Kadanoff and Gordon A. Baym. Quantum statistical mechanics : Greens function methods in equilibrium and nonequilibrium problems. Frontiers in physics. Benjamin, New York, 1962. (Cited on page 21.)
- [56] Alex Kamenev. Field theory of non-equilibrium systems. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge [u.a.],
 1. publ. edition, 2011. ISBN 978-0-521-76082-9. URL http://scans.hebis.de/HEBCGI/show.pl?27350370_toc.html;http://scans.hebis.de/HEBCGI/show.pl?27350370_aub.html;http://scans.hebis.de/HEBCGI/show.pl?27350370_bio.html. Hier auch später erschienene, unveränderte Nachdrucke.
 (Cited on pages 21, 22, 26, 27, 29, and 36.)
- [57] Jørgen Rammer. Quantum field theory of non-equilibrium states. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge [u.a.], 1. publ. edition, 2007. ISBN 978-0-521-87499-1. URL http://bvbr.bib-bvb.de: 8991/F?func=service&doc_library=BVB01&doc_number=015669721&line_number=0001&func_code=DB_RECORDS&service_type=MEDIA. (Cited on page 21.)

- [58] P. Danielewicz. Quantum theory of nonequilibrium processes. Annals of Physics, 152(1):237, 1984. ISSN 0003-4916. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-4916(84)90091-5. URL http://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0003491684900915. (Cited on page 22.)
- [59] Mathias Wagner. Expansions of nonequilibrium green's functions. *Phys. Rev. B*, 44:6104–6117, Sep 1991. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.44.6104. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevB.44.6104.
 (Cited on pages 22 and 24.)
- [60] Piers Coleman. Introduction to many-body physics. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 2015. ISBN 978-0-521-86488-6. (Cited on page 26.)
- [61] Albert Einstein. On the motion of small particles suspended in liquids at rest required by the molecular-kinetic theory of heat. Annalen der physik, 17:549–560, 1905. (Cited on page 27.)
- [62] Herbert B Callen and Theodore A Welton. Irreversibility and generalized noise. *Physical Review*, 83(1):34, 1951.
 (Cited on page 27.)
- [63] Spyros Sotiriadis and John Cardy. Quantum quench in interacting field theory: A self-consistent approximation. *Phys. Rev. B*, 81:134305, Apr 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.81.134305. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevB.81.134305.
 (Cited on pages 29, 30, 69, 75, 78, 113, and 117.)
- [64] Alessio Chiocchetta, Marco Tavora, Andrea Gambassi, and Aditi Mitra. Short-time universal scaling in an isolated quantum system after a quench. *Phys. Rev. B*, 91:220302, Jun 2015. doi: 10. 1103/PhysRevB.91.220302. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevB.91.220302. (Cited on pages 41, 42, and 67.)
- [65] Aditi Mitra, So Takei, Yong Baek Kim, and A. J. Millis. Nonequilibrium quantum criticality in open electronic systems. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 97:236808, Dec 2006. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.97.236808. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.97.236808. (Cited on page 44.)
- [66] U Ritschel and HW Diehl. Long-time traces of the initial condition in relaxation phenomena near criticality. *Physical Review E*, 51(6):5392, 1995. (Cited on page 53.)
- [67] Ehud Altman and Assa Auerbach. Oscillating superfluidity of bosons in optical lattices. *Physical review letters*, 89(25):250404, 2002.
 (Cited on page 67.)
- [68] Tim Langen, Remi Geiger, Maximilian Kuhnert, Bernhard Rauer, and Joerg Schmiedmayer. Local emergence of thermal correlations in an isolated quantum many-body system. *Nature Physics*, 9 (10):640–643, 2013. (Cited on page 67.)

Bibliography

- [69] Jürgen Berges, Alexander Rothkopf, and Jonas Schmidt. Nonthermal fixed points: Effective weak coupling for strongly correlated systems far from equilibrium. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 101:041603, Jul 2008. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.101.041603. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.101.041603. (Cited on page 67.)
- [70] Alessio Chiocchetta, Andrea Gambassi, Sebastian Diehl, and Jamir Marino. Dynamical crossovers in prethermal critical states. *Physical review letters*, 118(13):135701, 2017.
 (Cited on pages 72, 73, 84, and 87.)
- [71] John L. Cardy. Scaling and renormalization in statistical physics. Cambridge lecture notes in physics; 5. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, repr. (with corrections) edition, 2002. ISBN 0-521-49959-3.
 (Cited on page 82.)
- [72] HW Diehl. Field-theoretical approach to critical behaviour at surfaces. Phase transitions and critical phenomena; 10. Academic Press, 1986. (Cited on page 82.)
- [73] Hideo Aoki, Naoto Tsuji, Martin Eckstein, Marcus Kollar, Takashi Oka, and Philipp Werner. Nonequilibrium dynamical mean-field theory and its applications. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 86:779–837, Jun 2014. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.86.779. URL https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/RevModPhys.86.779.
 (Not cited.)
- [74] Yonah Lemonik and Aditi Mitra. Entanglement properties of the critical quench of o(n) bosons. Phys. Rev. B, 94:024306, Jul 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.94.024306. URL https://link.aps. org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevB.94.024306. (Not cited.)

List of Figures

1	Dynamics of the order parameter $\phi(t)$ after a quench from the ordered phase to the quantum critical point. (a) for $\theta > 0$ and (b) for $\theta < 0$. The time-scale t^* is the crossover time scale, separating the prethermal regime from the adiabatic long-time limit. Here, β is the equilibrium order parameter exponent, ν the correlation length exponent and z the dynamical exponent. As we will show in this thesis, the new exponent θ cannot be expressed in terms of equilibrium critical exponents	'iii x
1.1	One loop corrections for r (left) and u (right)	8
2.12.2	Three different quench protocols in the $r-T$ plane. The red region indicates the quantum critical cone, the green region the classical phase transition. The blue arrow symbolizes a quench without energy conservation, thus for an open system which can indeed thermalize to the QCP. The pink arrow is a quench with energy conservation for $t > 0$, thus the system might end up in the quantum critical region. The red arrow stands for a classical quench which can be treated with the methods of a quantum-classical crossover and has been analyzed recently in Refs. [28, 29]	14 15
3.1	The three-branch contour with the quench performed at $t = 0$	22
4.1	Four different types of vertices, which must be treated separately in an out-of-equilibrium RG. The index cl/q refers to the classical or quantum field, α/β to the component of the vector. All those vertices can be generated, if one starts the RG with the usual $\varphi_{cl}^3\varphi_q$ and $\varphi_{cl}\varphi_q^3$ vertices. Note that the generation of a vertex type of the form $\varphi_{c,\alpha}^2\varphi_{q,\beta}^2$ under the RG flow, is impossible due to causality. In the classical limit, only the first vertex $\varphi_{cl}^3\varphi_q$ is relevant under the RG flow.	43

4.2	Three examples for the generation of a new vertex type during the RG flow. This generation is only possible out of equilibrium, where the FDT does not hold. In equilibrium at temperature $T = 0$, the sum of those three diagrams is zero.	43
5.1	The growth of the correlation length $\xi(t)$ after the quench. For times $t < t_i = \omega_i^{-z} \gamma^{z/2}$, the correlation length ξ grows approximately with a light-cone (blue dashes), while for $t > t_i$, in the long time limit, ξ grows approximately with the predicted scaling form $t^{1/z}$	
	(green dots)	54
$5.2 \\ 5.3$	The value of the universal exponent θ for different z	57
	dots). In the prethermal regime, $\phi(t)$ grows/decays with t^{θ} .	58
5.4	The correction $\delta n(t_{\rm a},\omega)$ to the Bose-distribution function n_B , depending on frequencies	
	and for different dynamical exponents z	61
5.5	(a): The value θ_c/ϵ_c in the classical limit, (b): Comparing θ/ϵ for different dynamical exponents z in the quantum (red curve) as well as in the classical (vellow curve) limit.	
	Note that $\epsilon = 4 - d - z$ in the quantum limit, and $\epsilon_c = 4 - d$ in the classical limit	64
6.1	The hierarchy of the two different dynamic limits in Laplace space. The crossover time scale is given by $t_{\gamma} = \gamma^{1/(\alpha-2)}$. For times in the ballistic regime and $t_{i,1}, t_{i,4}$ one finds the bare Keldysh-function given by the boundary conditions in 6.10 and the implications discussed in section 6.1. For times in the diffusive regime, one recovers for any quench-amplitude $t_{i,j}$ with $j = 1, \ldots, 4$, the post-quench dynamics discussed in chapter 5. In	
	section 6.2 times in the ballistic regime, but t_i in the diffusive regime is analyzed	74
6.2	The Euclidean mapping. The Keldysh contour in real times is analytically continued to	
	imaginary times $\tau_{1/2}$.	79
6.3	Different types of phase transitions depending on the surface parameter c . The bulk phase transition takes place at $T = T_c$, and is affected of the surface-universality class.	81

Acronyms

- **BKT** Berezinskii-Kosterlitz-Thouless. 2
- EOM equations of motion. 29, 30, 38, 52, 65, 72, 73, 84, 109
- **FDT** fluctuation-dissipation theorem. 19, 21, 26–29, 40, 53, 60–62, 64, 65, 76, 86, 106, 115, 127
- LT Laplace transformation. 27–29, 31, 33, 39, 42, 58, 76, 111, 112, 117, 119, 124, 127, 130
- **QCP** quantum critical point. viii, ix, xi, 1, 4–6, 13, 14, 19, 21, 32, 35, 37–39, 43, 45, 51, 53, 59, 60, 67, 68, 72–76, 78, 82–87, 101
- QFT quantum field theory. 21, 35
- **RG** renormalization group. xi, 2, 6–12, 16, 17, 26, 36, 40, 41, 43–45, 47, 49–51, 55, 61, 64, 68, 70, 77, 82, 101, 102, 117, 120, 121

Notations and conventions

Here we present a list of notations and conventions used throughout this thesis.

- 1. We use units where $\hbar = k_B = c = 1$, where \hbar is the reduced Planck's quantum, k_B is Boltzmann's constant and c is the velocity of light.
- 2. The symbol \int_k denotes the d-dimensional integration over momenta:

$$\int_k \dots = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d k}{2\pi} \dots$$

3. The volume of the d-dimensional unity sphere is given by

$$K_d = \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{d}{2}\right)}{2\pi^{d/2}(2\pi)^d}.$$
(6.1)

- 4. In order to distinguish between bare and full Green's- and scaling-functions, functions including interaction effects are denoted with a capital G, whereas bare functions with a small g.
- 5. The Pauli matrices are defined as

$$\sigma_0 = \tau_0 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} , \qquad \sigma_x = \tau_x = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} ,$$
$$\sigma_y = \tau_y = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{pmatrix} , \qquad \sigma_z = \tau_x = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix} ,$$

where the symbol σ refers to the microscopic spin of the electron and τ refers to pseudospin.

6. The commutator $[\cdot, \cdot]$ and anticommutator $\{\cdot, \cdot\}$ are defined as

$$[\hat{A}, \hat{B}] := \hat{A}\hat{B} - \hat{B}\hat{A} , \qquad \{\hat{A}, \hat{B}\} = \hat{A}\hat{B} + \hat{B}\hat{A} ,$$

for two operators \hat{A} and \hat{B} .

7. The Bose-Einstein distribution function is denoted by

$$n_B(\epsilon) = \frac{1}{\exp{\frac{\epsilon - \mu}{k_B T}} - 1}$$

8. In this thesis different types of Green's functions occur. Here, we distinguish between three kinds, the retarded function G^R and the Keldysh function G^K . Regarding the Laplace transformation of the equilibrium Green's function G^K_{eq} and the fluctuation-dissipation theorem, a supplementary function g occurs, compared to the usual FDT given in Fourier space. This function is called g and given by a principal value integral over G^R .

Further, to distinguish between bare and full Green's functions, full Green's functions are written with a capital $G^{R/K}$, and the bare ones with a small $g^{R/K}$. The function g is considered only for the free system.

All three Green's functions depend on two time arguments t and t', a mode k and a mass r. To make the initial Green's function more clear, they have a subscript i, which means they should be evaluated with the initial mass r_i . Further subscripts are $G_{eq}^{R/K}$ for the equilibrium Green's functions and $G_{stat}^{R/K}$, for a stationary, non-thermal state.

Ttemperature ttime ddimension upper critical dimension d_{uc} momentum k $\eta(\omega)$ bath spectral function bath-exponent characterizing the spectral function α dynamical exponent zν correlation length exponent β order-parameter exponent θ non-equilibrium exponent bosonic order-parameter field φ time depended effective mass r(t)Λ momentum cutoff high frequency cutoff of the bath ω_c $\omega_{\gamma} = \gamma^{1/(2-\alpha)}$ frequency separating the ballistic from the diffusive regime $t_{\gamma} = \gamma^{1/(\alpha - 2)}$ time separating the ballistic from the diffusive regime interaction parameter uNnumber of components of the bosonic field \simeq approximately proportional \propto asymptotic \sim Re and Im real and imaginary part principal value \mathcal{P}

 $\delta(x)$

 $\frac{\delta_{ij}}{\Gamma(x)}$

 $\Theta(x)$

 $\operatorname{sign}(x)$

 $E_{\alpha}(x)$

 $J_{\alpha}(x)$

delta function Kronecker delta

signum function

Euler Gamma function

Heaviside step function

Mittag-Leffler function

Bessel function of the first kind

Next we present the basic notation used in this thesis:



In this appendix some more details are given concerning the bare post-quench Keldysh and memory function.

A.1 Derivation of the bare equations of motion for φ

We are considering the model introduced in section 1.1, with $H = H_s + H_b + H_{sb}$. Here, the interaction parameter is set to zero, u = 0, as the EOM for the bare order-parameter field are derived. Further, the component index is omitted in this section for better readability. To solve the Heisenberg equation of motion, we need the commutators between the different systems and bath-operators. The only non-vanishing commutators are:

$$[\varphi, \pi] = i \quad \text{and} \ [X_i, P_j] = i \,\delta_{ij}. \tag{A.1}$$

Next, we use the Heisenberg equation

$$i\frac{\partial A}{\partial t} = [A, H], \tag{A.2}$$

to determine the time evolution of the different operators:

$$\frac{\partial^2 \varphi(k,t)}{\partial t^2} = -\omega^2 \varphi(k,t) - \sum_j c_j X_j \,, \tag{A.3}$$

$$\frac{\partial^2 \pi(k,t)}{\partial t^2} = -\omega^2 \pi(k,t) - \sum_j c_j P_j , \qquad (A.4)$$

$$\frac{\partial^2 X_i}{\partial t^2} = -\Omega_i^2 X_i - c_i \varphi(k, t) , \qquad (A.5)$$

$$\frac{\partial^2 P_i}{\partial t^2} = -\Omega_i^2 P_i - c_i \pi(k, t) \,. \tag{A.6}$$

Here, the frequency ω is given by $\omega^2 = r + k^2$. The mass term r is in general a function of time: r = r(t), due to the quench, but also if interaction effects are included via a time-dependent self energy. We want to solve those coupled differential equations under the condition that at time $t \to -\infty$, we couple the system and the bath. The differential equation for the bath coordinates X_i can be solved

by introducing a Green's function G_b :

$$(\partial_t^2 + \Omega_i^2)G_b(t) = \delta(t) \Rightarrow G(t) = \frac{\theta(t)}{\Omega_i}\sin(\Omega_i t).$$
(A.7)

If follows

$$X_{i} = -\int_{-\infty}^{t} dt' G(t - t')c_{i}\phi(t')$$

= $-\int_{-\infty}^{t} dt' \frac{c_{i}}{\Omega_{i}} \sin\left(\Omega_{i}(t - t')\right)\phi(t').$ (A.8)

The lower integration limit is $t = -\infty$, where we couple the system to the bath. At times $t \leq 0$ the system and the bath are in equilibrium, with the pre-quench mass r_i . At t = 0 the quench is performed. We are only interested in the dynamics after the quench, therefore we want to shift all lower integration limits up to zero. To do so, we have to introduce the initial values of the bath operators $X_i(t = 0) = X_i^0$ and $P_i(t = 0) = P_i^0$. It holds:

$$X_{i} = -\int_{-\infty}^{0} dt' \frac{c_{i}}{\Omega_{i}} \sin\left(\Omega_{i}(t-t')\right) \phi(t') - \int_{0}^{t} dt' \frac{c_{i}}{\Omega_{i}} \sin\left(\Omega_{i}(t-t')\right) \phi(t')$$

$$= -\int_{-\infty}^{0} dt' \frac{c_{i}}{\Omega_{i}} (\sin(\Omega_{i}t)\cos(-\Omega_{i}t') + \cos(\Omega_{i}t)\sin(-\Omega_{i}t'))\phi(t') - \int_{0}^{t} dt' \frac{c_{i}}{\Omega_{i}}\sin\left(\Omega_{i}(t-t')\right) \phi(t')$$

$$= -\int_{0}^{t} dt' \frac{c_{i}}{\Omega_{i}} \sin\left(\Omega_{i}(t-t')\right) \phi(t') + X_{i}^{0}\cos(\Omega_{i}t) + \frac{P_{i}^{0}}{\Omega_{i}}\sin(\Omega_{i}t).$$
(A.9)

Next, this result can be used to derive the equation of motion for φ :

$$\begin{aligned} (\partial_t^2 + r(t) + k^2)\varphi(k,t) &= \sum_j \int dt' \frac{c_j^2}{\Omega_j} \theta(t - t') \sin\left(\Omega_j(t - t')\right) \varphi(k,t') - \sum_j c_j X_j^0 \cos(\Omega_j t) \\ &- \sum_j c_j \frac{P_j^0}{\Omega_j} \sin(\Omega_j t) \\ &= -\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dt' \eta(t - t') \varphi(k,t') + \Xi(t). \end{aligned}$$
(A.10)

Here, we introduced the function

$$\Xi(t) = -\sum_{j} c_j (X_j^0 \cos(\Omega_j t) + P_j^0 / \Omega_j \sin(\Omega_j t)), \qquad (A.11)$$

which contains the memory of the bath about the pre-quench state X_j and P_j . The spectral function $\eta(t)$ of the bath is given by:

$$\eta(t) = -\theta(t) \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega'}{\pi} \eta(\omega') \sin(\omega' t). \tag{A.12}$$

 $\eta(\omega)$ is given by Eq. (1.6).

A.2 Derivation of the memory function by explicitly analyzing the force-force anticommutator

In this section, the expectation values in $M(\omega, \omega') = \delta_{ij} \langle \left[F_i(k, \omega), F_j(k, \omega')\right]_+ \rangle$ are evaluated explicitly. F is given by

$$\boldsymbol{F}(k,\omega) = \boldsymbol{\pi}_{i}(k) - i\,\omega\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{i}(k) + \boldsymbol{\Xi}(k,\omega), \qquad (A.13)$$

$$\Xi(k,t) = -\int_{-\infty}^{0} \mathrm{d}s \,\eta(t-s)\varphi_{\mathrm{i}}(k,s) \tag{A.14}$$

In this section, the external field h is set equal to zero, to simplify the calculations. Further, the component index of φ and π is skipped, as only one component enters in the memory function due to the Kronecker δ_{ij} . Inserting the explicit form of F into M yields

$$M(\omega, \omega') = \langle [\pi_{i}, \pi_{i}]_{+} \rangle - \omega \omega' \langle [\varphi_{i}, \varphi_{i}] \rangle + i\omega \langle [\varphi_{i}, \pi_{i}]_{+} \rangle + i\omega' \langle [\pi_{i}, \varphi_{i}]_{+} \rangle$$
$$+ i\omega' \langle [\Xi(\omega), \varphi_{i}]_{+} \rangle + \langle [\Xi(\omega), \pi_{i}]_{+} \rangle + i\omega \langle [\varphi_{i}, \Xi(\omega')]_{+} \rangle + \langle [\pi_{i}, \Xi(\omega')] \rangle$$
$$+ \langle [\Xi(\omega, \Xi(\omega')]_{+} \rangle.$$
(A.15)

As those expectation values are taken in equilibrium, of the pre-quench system, they can be evaluated with the Matsubara technique, where it holds for two bosonic operators A and B,

$$\langle A(0)B(0)\rangle = i \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d\omega n_{\rm B}(\omega) \left(G^R(\omega + i\delta) - G^A(\omega - i\delta) \right)$$
$$= T \sum_{\omega_n} G(i\omega_n), \tag{A.16}$$

with the corresponding retarded Green's function $iG^R(t,t') = \theta(t-t')\langle [A(t), B(t')]_- \rangle = iG^A(t',t)$ and the Matsubara Green's function $G(i\omega_n)$. $n_{\rm B}$ is the Bose-Einstein distribution function. This yields for the zero-time expectation values in $\langle \left[F_i(k,\omega), F_i(k,\omega')\right]_+ \rangle$:

$$\langle \varphi_{\mathbf{i}}\varphi_{\mathbf{i}}\rangle = T \sum_{n} \frac{1}{\omega_{n}^{2} + \omega_{\mathbf{i}}^{2} + \eta^{M}(\mathbf{i}\omega_{n})},$$
(A.17)

$$\langle \pi_{i}\pi_{i}\rangle = T\sum_{n} \frac{\omega_{i}^{2} + \eta^{M}(i\omega_{n})}{\omega_{n}^{2} + \omega_{i}^{2} + \eta^{M}(i\omega_{n})},$$
(A.18)

$$\langle \varphi_{\mathbf{i}} \pi_{i} \rangle = T \sum_{n} \frac{-\omega_{n}}{\omega_{n}^{2} + \omega_{\mathbf{i}}^{2} + \eta^{M}(\mathbf{i}\omega_{n})}.$$
(A.19)

The expectation value of $\langle \pi \pi \rangle$ is divergent in the limit of an infinite large bath cutoff ω_c . The term in the last line vanishes, as $G(i\omega_n)$ is a symmetric function in the sum. The LT of Ξ must be performed

with some care. It holds

$$\langle \Xi(\omega)\varphi \rangle = T \sum_{n} G(\mathrm{i}\omega_{n}) \frac{\mathrm{i}\omega}{\omega^{2} - \omega_{n}^{2}} \left(\eta(\omega) - \eta^{M}(\mathrm{i}\omega) \right) \,, \tag{A.20}$$

$$\langle \Xi(\omega)\pi\rangle = -T\sum_{n}G(\mathrm{i}\omega_{n})\frac{\omega_{n}^{2}}{\omega^{2}-\omega_{n}^{2}}\left(\eta(\omega)-\eta^{M}(\mathrm{i}\omega)\right),\qquad(A.21)$$

$$\langle \Xi(\omega)\Xi(\omega')\rangle = \frac{1}{2}\nu(\omega,\omega') + T\sum_{n} G(\mathrm{i}\omega_{n})\frac{\left(\omega\omega'-\omega_{n}^{2}\right)}{(\omega^{2}-\omega_{n}^{2})(\omega'^{2}-\omega_{n}^{2})} \left[\eta(\omega)-\eta^{M}(\mathrm{i}\omega_{n})\right] \left[\eta(\omega')-\eta^{M}(\mathrm{i}\omega_{n})\right] \,. \tag{A.22}$$

The function $\nu(\omega, \omega')$ is the double LT of the Keldysh component of the bath-spectral function. The expectation values of $\langle \Xi(\omega)\pi \rangle$ are also divergent in the limit of an infinite large bath cutoff ω_c . Taking the anticommutator, all terms can be inserted into M. This yields

$$M(\omega, \omega') = \nu(\omega, \omega') + 2T \sum_{n} G(i\omega_{n}) \left(\omega_{i}^{2} + \eta^{M}(i\omega_{n}) - \omega\omega' - i(\omega + \omega')\omega_{n}\right) + 2T \sum_{n} G(i\omega_{n}) \frac{-\omega'\omega - \omega_{n}^{2}}{-\omega_{n}^{2} + \omega^{2}} \left(\eta(\omega) - \eta^{M}(i\omega)\right) + 2T \sum_{n} G(i\omega_{n}) \frac{-\omega'\omega - \omega_{n}^{2}}{-\omega_{n}^{2} + \omega'^{2}} \left(\eta(\omega') - \eta^{M}(i\omega')\right) + 2T \sum_{n} G(i\omega_{n}) \frac{\left(\omega\omega' - \omega_{n}^{2}\right)}{(\omega^{2} - \omega_{n}^{2})(\omega'^{2} - \omega_{n}^{2})} \left[\eta(\omega) - \eta^{M}(i\omega_{n})\right] \left[\eta(\omega') - \eta^{M}(i\omega_{n})\right] .$$
(A.23)

To bring the memory function in the desired form, it is necessary to transform all terms to the common denominator $((\omega - i\omega_n)(\omega' + i\omega_n))^{-1}$. This term can be simplified:

$$\frac{1}{(\omega - i\omega_n)(\omega' + i\omega_n)} = \frac{1}{\omega + \omega'} \left(\frac{1}{\omega - i\omega_n} + \frac{1}{\omega' - i\omega_n} \right) .$$
(A.24)

Further, one uses

$$G^{R-1}(\omega) = -\omega^2 + \omega_i^2 + \eta(\omega).$$
(A.25)

This yields

$$M(\omega,\omega') = 2T \sum_{n} \frac{G(\mathrm{i}\omega_n)}{\omega + \omega'} \left(\frac{1}{\omega - \mathrm{i}\omega_n} + \frac{1}{\omega' - \mathrm{i}\omega_n} \right) G^{R^{-1}}(\omega) G^{R^{-1}}(\omega') \tag{A.26}$$

With the LT of the Keldysh function

$$G^{K}(\omega) = 2T \sum_{n} \frac{G(i\omega_{n})}{\omega - i\omega_{n}}, \qquad (A.27)$$

one finally finds the result in Eq. (3.62).

A.3 The bare post-quench Keldysh function in the limit of Sotiriadis and Cardy

In this section the bare post-quench Keldysh function obtained by the boundary conditions in Eq. (6.10) is derived via the memory ansatz. If the system is initially a non-interacting, purely ballistic system, g is given by

$$g_{\text{ballistic}}(\omega,\omega_{\text{i}}) = -\frac{1}{\omega_{\text{i}}}\frac{1}{|\omega| + \omega_{\text{i}}}.$$
 (A.28)

This follows directly from evaluating the function g and using $\operatorname{Im} g^R(\omega_i, \omega) = \frac{\pi}{2\omega_i} \delta(\omega - \omega_i)$. Inserting this result into n gives:

$$n\left(\omega,\omega',\omega_{i}\right) = g^{R}(\omega_{i},\omega')^{-1} - g_{i}(\omega_{i},\omega)g^{R}(\omega_{i},\omega)^{-1}g^{R}(\omega_{i},\omega')^{-1}$$
$$= \frac{|\omega|}{\omega_{i}}\left(\omega'^{2} - \omega_{i}^{2} + i0^{+}\right).$$
(A.29)

Inserting n into the memory function yields

$$M(\omega, \omega', \omega_{i}) = \frac{1}{\omega_{i}} \frac{\omega \left(\omega'^{2} - \omega_{i}^{2} + i0^{+}\right) + \omega' \left(\omega^{2} - \omega_{i}^{2} + i0^{+}\right)}{\omega + \omega' + 2i0^{+}}$$
$$= \frac{-\omega_{i}^{2} + \omega\omega'}{\omega_{i}}.$$
(A.30)

Note that M is real and has no poles. Thus the back-transformation of the Keldysh function can straightforwardly be performed by

$$G^{K}(t,t') = i^{2} \int \frac{d\omega d\omega'}{\pi^{2}} \operatorname{Im}g^{R}(\omega_{f},\omega) \operatorname{Im}g^{R}(\omega_{f},\omega') M(\omega,\omega',\omega_{i})e^{-i\omega t}e^{-i\omega' t'}$$
$$= -\frac{1}{4\omega_{f}^{2}} \left(M(\omega_{f},\omega_{f},\omega_{i})e^{-i\omega_{f}(t+t')} + M(-\omega_{f},-\omega_{f},\omega_{i})e^{i\omega_{f}(t+t')} - M(\omega_{f},-\omega_{f},\omega_{i})e^{-i\omega_{f}(t-t')} + M(-\omega_{f},\omega_{f},\omega_{i})e^{i\omega_{f}(t-t')} \right).$$
(A.31)

Evaluating the memory function and using the exponential expression for the cosine one finds the result:

$$G^{K}(t,t') = \frac{\omega_{i}^{2} - \omega_{f}^{2}}{\omega_{i}\omega_{f}^{2}} \cos\left(\omega_{f}[t+t']\right) - \frac{\omega_{i}^{2} + \omega_{f}^{2}}{2\omega_{i}\omega_{f}^{2}} \cos\left(\omega_{f}[t-t']\right) . \tag{A.32}$$

This result was derived by Sotiriadis and Cardy in Ref. [63] by using the boundary conditions at t = 0 of a free harmonic oscillator with eigenfrequency ω_i .

B Appendix B The deep quench expansion

The post-quench, bare Keldysh function was obtained via the memory ansatz presented in section 3.5.2. Typically, at finite times after a quench the Keldysh function will depend on the quench amplitude ω_i for the isolated as well as for the open system. However, to achieve a scaling form, it is necessary that the bare Keldysh function $g^K(k, t, t')$ does not depend on any further energy scale than k^z . In chapter 3.5.3, the relevant limit of an infinite large quench amplitude is considered. A crucial role plays the function $g_i(k, \omega)$, which arises as supplementary term of the FDT in Laplace-space. It is shown, that the memory function M is independent of ω_i , if only the zeroth order term in an expansion in $1/\omega_i$ in g_i is considered. However, second order terms in this expansion are relevant in section 6.2. Details of the expansion $\omega_i \to \infty$ of g_i are considered in this section. The final result of this expansion is

$$g_{i}(\omega_{i} \to \infty, \omega) = -\frac{1}{\omega_{i}^{2}} \left(1 + \frac{|\omega|}{\omega_{i}^{z'}} C_{\alpha}^{(1)} + \frac{\omega^{2}}{\omega_{i}^{2z'}} C_{\alpha}^{(2)} + \mathcal{O}\left(\left(\omega/\omega_{i}^{z'} \right)^{3} \right) \right) . \tag{B.1}$$

The coefficients $C_{\alpha}^{(1)/(2)}$ and the exponent z' are derived in this section, as well as their impact on the effective mass, given in Eq. (4.87),

$$r(t) = \frac{c_K \epsilon t^{\epsilon/z}}{2} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}k \, k^{3-z-\epsilon} \left(i g^K(k,t,t) - \mathrm{i} \, G^K_{\mathrm{eq}}(k,0) \right) \,. \tag{B.2}$$

The memory function M can be obtained from the function g_i via Eq. (3.65) and Eq. (3.66):

$$M(k,\omega,\omega') = \frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega) n\left(\omega,\omega',\omega_{i}\right) + \operatorname{sign}\left(\omega'\right) n\left(\omega',\omega,\omega_{i}\right)}{\omega + \omega' + \mathrm{i}0^{+}},$$
(B.3)

$$n(\omega, \omega', \omega_{\rm i}) = g_{\rm i}^{R}(k, \omega')^{-1} - g_{\rm i}(k, \omega) g_{\rm i}^{R}(k, \omega)^{-1} g_{\rm i}^{R}(k, \omega')^{-1}.$$
(B.4)

With those equations, the Keldysh function can be obtained via $G^{K}(\omega, \omega') = M(\omega, \omega')g^{R}(\omega)g^{R}(\omega')$. Let us start with the function $g_{i}(k, \omega)$, arising from the FDT version in Laplace space:

$$g_{i}(k,\omega) = 2 \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \mathrm{Im} \, G_{i}^{R}(\epsilon) \,. \tag{B.5}$$

This function is analyzed in the deep quench limit $\omega_i \to \infty$. The pre-quench Green's function G_i^R does not obey a scaling form, but still the integral can be split approximately into the two dynamic regimes.

B The deep quench expansion

For $\alpha < 2$ the function g is given by:

$$g_{i}(k,\omega) \approx 2 \int_{0}^{\omega_{\gamma}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \frac{-\gamma \epsilon^{\alpha}}{(\omega_{i}^{2} + \gamma \coth\left(2\pi\alpha\right)\epsilon^{\alpha}\right)^{2} + \gamma^{2}\epsilon^{2\alpha}} + 2 \int_{\omega_{\gamma}}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \frac{-0^{+}}{(\epsilon^{2} - \omega_{i}^{2})^{2} + 0^{+2}},$$
(B.6)

and for $\alpha > 2$:

$$g_{i}(k,\omega) \approx 2 \int_{0}^{\omega_{\gamma}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \frac{-0^{+}}{(\epsilon^{2} - \omega_{i}^{2})^{2} + 0^{+2}} + \int_{\omega_{\gamma}}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \frac{-\gamma \epsilon^{\alpha}}{(\omega_{i}^{2} + \gamma \coth(2\pi\alpha) \epsilon^{\alpha})^{2} + \gamma^{2} \epsilon^{2\alpha}}.$$
(B.7)

By using the property of the Dirac delta function $\delta(x) = \pi \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \epsilon/(\epsilon^2 + x^2)$, the integrals can be simplified further, yielding for $\alpha < 2$:

$$g_{\rm i}(k,\omega) \approx 2 \int_0^{\omega_{\gamma}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \frac{-\gamma \epsilon^{\alpha}}{(\omega_{\rm i}^2 + \gamma \coth\left(2\pi\alpha\right)\epsilon^{\alpha}\right)^2 + \gamma^2 \epsilon^{2\alpha}} - 2\theta(\omega - \omega_{\gamma}) \frac{1}{|\omega| + \omega_{\rm i}} \,, \tag{B.8}$$

and for $\alpha > 2$:

$$g_{i}(k,\omega) \approx -2\theta(\omega_{\gamma}-\omega)\frac{1}{|\omega|+\omega_{i}} + \int_{\omega_{\gamma}}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega|+\epsilon} \frac{-\gamma\epsilon^{\alpha}}{(\omega_{i}^{2}+\gamma\coth\left(2\pi\alpha\right)\epsilon^{\alpha}\right)^{2}+\gamma^{2}\epsilon^{2\alpha}}.$$
 (B.9)

The two cases $\omega_i \gg \omega_\gamma$ and $\omega_i \ll \omega_\gamma$ will be discussed in the following for $\alpha \leq 2$.

Consider first $\omega_i \to \infty$, where the quench amplitude is the largest scale of the system. In this case, the integral part $\int_{\omega_{\gamma}}^{\infty}$ is the dominant contribution in g. In this integral, the limit $\omega_{\gamma} \to 0$ can be approximately taken, keeping in mind the correct order of the limits. This can be seen explicitly, here for $\alpha < 2$. If $\omega_i \gg \omega_{\gamma}$, the first integral on the right hand side in Eq. (B.8) reads

$$-2\int_{0}^{\omega_{\gamma}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \frac{\gamma \epsilon^{\alpha}}{(\omega_{i}^{2} + \gamma \coth(2\pi\alpha)\epsilon^{\alpha})^{2} + \gamma^{2}\epsilon^{2\alpha}}$$
$$\approx -\frac{2\gamma}{\omega_{i}^{4}} \int_{0}^{\omega_{\gamma}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{\epsilon^{2/z}}{|\omega| + \epsilon}.$$
(B.10)

A further approximation can be made by neglecting the ω -dependence in the integral, as only frequencies $\omega \ll \omega_{\gamma}$ are considered, and the integral is convergent at the lower boundary. Thus this term is, multiplied with ω_i^4 , some non-universal constant which decays exponentially fast in the post-quench Keldysh function. The scaling-form important terms going with $\gamma \omega^{2/z}$ are not generated by this integral. For $\alpha > 2$, i. e. a dynamic exponent z = 1, only the second integral on the right hand side in Eq. (B.9) can contribute, thus here no further terms occur.

With those approximations, in the deep quench limit, a scaling function $g = \phi(|\omega|/\omega_i^{z'})/\omega_i^2$ can be introduced. Note, that this scaling form has a counter intuitive dynamical exponent, z' = 1 for $\alpha < 2$, as here the dominant part in Eq. (B.8) originates from the ballistic dominated contribution for $\omega_i \to \infty$. For $\alpha > 2$, it holds $z' = 2/\alpha$, as the dominant part in Eq. (B.9) is the diffusive one. The highest order term in an expansion for $|\omega|\omega_{i}^{z'} \ll 1$ yields

$$\lim_{\omega_{i} \to \infty} g_{i}(k,\omega) \approx \frac{-1}{\omega_{i}^{2}}$$
(B.11)

for all z and α . The universal exponent θ is determined with this scaling part in appendix C and E. However, higher order terms have to be considered, as the function g will be multiplied with ω_i^4 , see also sections B.1 and B.2.

The condition for ω_i being the largest scale of the system is a strong one, especially if weak quenches are considered. In the RG-sense it will always be fulfilled for $\alpha < 2$ after some time t_i , see section B.3. A scaling form of the effective mass can already be expected below this time-scale, due to the properties of g. Now, the scaling form of g for $\omega_i \ll \omega_\gamma$ is analyzed. First consider the case $\alpha < 2$. For $\omega_i \ll \omega_\gamma$, the function g reads:

$$g(\omega_{\rm i},\omega) \approx 2 \int_0^{\omega_{\gamma}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\pi} \frac{1}{|\omega| + \epsilon} \frac{-\gamma \epsilon^{\alpha}}{(\omega_{\rm i}^2 + \gamma \coth\left(2\pi\alpha\right)\epsilon^{\alpha})^2 + \gamma^2 \epsilon^{2\alpha}}.$$
 (B.12)

The upper boundary of the integral can be sent to infinity, as ω_{γ} is now the largest scale of the system. This yields

$$g(\omega_{\rm i},\omega) \approx \frac{\phi(|\omega|/\omega_{\rm i}^z)}{\omega_{\rm i}^2}.$$
 (B.13)

Thus, the scaling function of g has the same dynamic exponent as the system dynamics. This scaling function reads

$$\phi(x) = -\frac{2}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}y \, \frac{1}{\gamma^{z/2} x + y} \frac{y^{2/z}}{\left(1 + \cot\frac{\pi}{z} y^{2/z}\right)^2 + y^{4/z}} \,. \tag{B.14}$$

Again, $\phi(0) = -1$, leading to the scaling form in the memory function. Higher order terms in the expansion for small $\gamma^{z/2} |\omega| / \omega_i^z \ll 1$ have to be included, as they are multiplied with ω_i^4 . The first order corrections have no impact at the upper critical dimension, for the same reason as in section B.1. Second order corrections are now important as well, as they go with

$$\gamma \omega_{i}^{2-2z} \gg \gamma^{z} \omega_{\gamma}^{2(1-z)}$$
$$\gg 1, \tag{B.15}$$

where $\omega_{\gamma} = \gamma^{z/(2(z-1))}$ has been used, as well as z > 1, thus the exponent of ω_i is negative. Note however, that the time dependence of those second order terms goes with t^{-2} , and thus does not affect the time dependence and the coefficient of the scaling form. For systems with $\alpha > 2$, only the ballistic part of the integral has to be considered, as the integral $\omega_{\gamma}^{\infty} d\epsilon \epsilon^{-1} \text{Im} G_i^R$ leads to a constant which decays exponentially in time in the post-quench Keldysh function. In this order of limits, the function g reads

$$g(\omega_{\rm i},\omega) \simeq \frac{1}{\omega_{\rm i}} \frac{1}{\omega_{\rm i} + |\omega|}.$$
 (B.16)

Inserting this function into the Keldysh function, and performing the inverse LT, one finds the result derived by Cardy and Sotiriadis in Ref. [63] and in section A.3.

B.1 First order terms at the upper critical dimension

In this section, ω_i is the largest scale of the system. If this condition is not fulfilled, one has to take the appropriate other limit, by inverting $\alpha \leq 2$.

Performing a Taylor expansion for large quench amplitudes ω_i , it is shown in section 3.5.3, that the scaling function in $g(\omega, \omega_i) = \phi(|\omega|\omega_i^{z'})/\omega_i^2$ reads:

$$\phi(x) \simeq -1 + \frac{|x|}{\omega_{i}^{z'}} C_{\alpha}^{(1)},$$
(B.17)

with

$$C_{\alpha}^{(1)} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{for the closed, non-interacting system,} \\ 1 & \text{for } \alpha < 2, \\ 2\gamma^{1/\alpha} \int \mathrm{d}y \, y^{\alpha-2} \left((1 + \coth(2\pi\alpha)x^{\alpha})^2 + x^{2\alpha} \right)^{-1} & \text{for } \alpha > 2. \end{cases}$$
(B.18)

Note, that again, the ballistic limit z' = 1 is given for $\alpha < 2$, while the overdamped limit $z' = 2/\alpha$ corresponds to $\alpha > 2$. In this section, corrections in the Keldysh function due to this first order terms are calculated. It will be shown, that those terms have no impact on the effective mass r(t) near the upper critical dimension. Inserting the first order correction, proportional to $C_{\alpha}^{(1)}$, into the function g yields

$$g^{(1)}(\omega_{\rm i},\omega) = \frac{|\omega|}{\omega_{\rm i}^{2+2/\alpha}} C^{(1)}_{\alpha}.$$
 (B.19)

In n the function g will be multiplied with $[g^R]^{-1}[g^R]^{-1}$. Thus, the leading correction to the deep-quench result reads

$$n^{(1)}(\omega, \omega', \omega_{i}) = -\omega_{i}^{4} g^{(1)}(\omega_{i}, \omega)$$
$$= |\omega| \omega_{i}^{2-2/\alpha} C_{\alpha}^{(1)}.$$
(B.20)

For $\alpha \leq 2$ this term is relevant in the limit $\omega_i \to \infty$. The correction to the memory function from this part,

$$M^{(1)}(\omega,\omega') = \omega_{\rm i}^{2-2/\alpha} C^{(1)}_{\alpha}, \tag{B.21}$$

is independent of ω and ω' . The Keldysh function originating from this term can be evaluated directly:

$$G_{(1)}^{K}(k,t,t') = \omega_{i}^{2-2/\alpha} C_{\alpha}^{(1)} g^{R}(k,t) g^{R}(k,t') .$$
(B.22)

To consider corrections of this term in the effective mass, the k-integral over $G_{(1)}^K(k, t, t')$ is needed. Here, the dimension is directly expressed by $d = d_{uc} - \epsilon = 4 - z - \epsilon$. Further, as only the bare retarded function enters, one can use the scaling form $g^R(k, t) = k^{-2+z} f^R(k^z t)$ to rewrite the k-integral as integral over time. This yields

$$\int d^{d}k G_{(1)}^{K}(k,t,t) = K_{d} \omega_{i}^{2-2/\alpha} C_{1}(\alpha) \int dk \, k^{3-z-\epsilon} g^{R}(k,t) g^{R}(k,t)$$
$$= \frac{K_{d} \omega_{i}^{2-2/\alpha} C_{\alpha}^{(1)}}{zt} \int_{0}^{\infty} dx \, F^{R}(x) F^{R}(x)$$
$$= K_{d} \frac{k^{4-d}}{zt} \int dt' \, G_{(1)}^{K}(k,t',t').$$
(B.23)

The integral over time of $G_{(1)}^{K}(k, t', t')$ can again be expressed by using the double LT properties of $G_{(1)}^{K}$:

$$\int dt' G_{(1)}^{K}(k,t',t') = \omega_{i}^{2-2/\alpha} C_{\alpha}^{(1)} \int_{0}^{\infty} dt' \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{d\omega d\omega'}{4\pi^{2}} \operatorname{Im} g^{R}(k,\omega) \operatorname{Im} g^{R}(k,\omega') e^{-\mathrm{i}(\omega+\omega'-\mathrm{i}0^{+})t}$$
$$= \omega_{i}^{2-2/\alpha} C_{\alpha}^{(1)} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{d\omega d\omega'}{4\pi^{2}} \operatorname{Im} g^{R}(k,\omega) \operatorname{Im} g^{R}(k,\omega') \frac{\mathrm{i}}{\omega+\omega'}.$$
(B.24)

This integral vanishes since it is odd under the transformation $\omega \to -\omega$, $\omega' \to -\omega'$. In summary, the deep quench limit can be taken because the system is near the upper critical dimension and in this case terms with $G^K \propto \omega_i^{2-z}$ vanish under the integral in a controlled ϵ -expansion.

B.2 Second order terms at the upper critical dimension

For the second order terms the correction in the scaling function ϕ in g reads

$$\phi_2(y) = -\frac{2|y|^2}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}x \frac{x^{\alpha-3}}{(1+x^{\alpha})^2 + x^{2\alpha}},\tag{B.25}$$

if g is given in the diffusive regime, and

$$\varphi_2(y) = -\frac{|\omega|^2}{\omega_{\mathbf{i}}^2},\tag{B.26}$$

if g is given within the ballistic regime. Thus in g this leads to a second correction

$$g^{(2)}(\omega,\omega_{\rm i}) = -\frac{|\omega|^2}{\omega_{\rm i}^{2+2z}} C^{(2)}_{\alpha}(\omega_{\rm i},\gamma)$$
(B.27)

with the constant

$$C_{\alpha}^{(2)}(\omega_{\rm i},\gamma) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & \text{if } \omega_{\rm i} \text{ is in the ballistic regime,} \\ 2\gamma^{2/\alpha}/\pi \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}x \frac{x^{\alpha-3}}{(1+x^{\alpha})^2 + x^{2\alpha}} & \text{if } \omega_{\rm i} \text{ is in the diffusive regime.} \end{cases}$$
(B.28)

Multiplied with $\omega_{\mathbf{i}}^4$ in the function *n* this term results in a second order correction

$$n^{(2)}(\omega,\omega') = -|\omega|^2 \omega_{\rm i}^{2-2z} C_{\alpha}^{(2)}(\omega_{\rm i},\gamma).$$
(B.29)

Note, that this second order term is always important if g_i is determined in the overdamped limit, since it holds $\gamma \omega_i^{\alpha} \gg \omega_i^2$. The back-transformation of this term into the Keldysh-function yields

$$g_{(2)}^{K}(k,t,t') = \omega_{i}^{2-2z} C_{\alpha}^{(2)}(\omega_{i},\gamma) \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega \mathrm{d}\omega'}{\pi^{2}} \mathrm{Im}g^{R}(\omega) \mathrm{Im}g^{R}(\omega') \frac{\mathrm{sign}(\omega)|\omega|^{2} + \mathrm{sign}(\omega')|\omega'|^{2}}{\omega + \omega'} e^{-\mathrm{i}\,\omega' t'}.$$
(B.30)

By using the scaling form of g^R it can be expressed as

$$g_{(2)}^{K}(k,t,t') = \omega_{i}^{2-2z} C_{\alpha}^{(2)}(\omega_{i},\gamma) k^{-4+3z} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}y'}{\pi^{2}} \mathrm{Im}g(y) \mathrm{Im}g(y') \frac{\mathrm{sign}y|y|^{2} + \mathrm{sign}y'|y'|^{2}}{y+y'} e^{-\mathrm{i}\,q^{z}t} e^{-\mathrm{i}\,q^{z}t'}.$$
(B.31)

In the effective mass, the **k**-integral over $g_{(2)}^{K}(k, t, t')$ is needed. Like for the first order term, the integral is evaluated at the upper critical dimension. This yields

$$\int \mathrm{d}^d k \, g_{(2)}^K(k,t,t') = \frac{\omega_{\mathrm{i}}^{2-2z} C_{\alpha}^{(2)}(\omega_{\mathrm{i}},\gamma)}{zt^2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}y'}{\pi^2} \operatorname{Im} g(y) \operatorname{Im} g(y') \frac{\operatorname{sign}(y)|y|^2 + \operatorname{sign}(y')|y'|^2}{(y+y'+\mathrm{i}0^+)(y+y'-\mathrm{i}0^+)^2} \,. \tag{B.32}$$

This integral is finite. It can be brought on the form

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}y'}{\pi^2} \operatorname{Im} g(y) \operatorname{Im} g(y') \frac{\operatorname{sign}(y)|y|^2 + \operatorname{sign}(y')|y'|^2}{(y+y'+\mathrm{i0^+})(y+y'-\mathrm{i0^+})^2} \\ = \int_0^{\infty} \int_0^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}y'}{\pi^2} \operatorname{Im} g(y) \operatorname{Im} g(y') \frac{(y^2+y'^2)}{(y+y')^3} - \int_0^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}y'}{\pi^2} \operatorname{Im} g(y) \operatorname{Im} g(y') \frac{(y-y')(y^2-y'^2)}{(y+y')^4} ,$$
(B.33)

where f is the principal value.

Interestingly the time-dependence of this term goes like the scaling solution of the ballistic system with t^{-2} even for $z \neq 1$.

B.3 Time-scales of the deep quench expansion

The deep-quench limit can be taken after a various number of different times, depending on the exponent α and the function g, as well as the interplay of the different parameters γ and ω_i . In this section those time-scales are summed up.

From the RG-flow, the time-scale $t_{\rm RG}$ can be derived, and it follows $\omega_i > \omega_{\gamma}$. In this time regime, the deep-quench condition, $\omega \ll \omega_i$ for $\alpha < 2$, is per construction always fulfilled. Therefore the flow of $\omega_i(l)$ is considered (here for $\alpha < 2$):

$$\omega_{\gamma} = \omega_{\rm i} e^{l^*} \,. \tag{B.34}$$

 l^* can be expressed by a time, using $t_{\rm RG} = t_{\rm mic} e^{-zl^*}$. This yields

$$t_{\rm RG} = t_{\rm mic} \left(\frac{\omega_{\rm i}}{\omega_{\gamma}}\right)^{-z} \,. \tag{B.35}$$

The dependence of $t_{\rm RG}$ of the quench-amplitude corresponds to the mean-field value of the cross-over timescale t^* . Thus, beyond the prethermal regime, the deep-quench limit can always be taken.

For times within the prethermal regime, one has to consider the deep-quench conditions

~

$$\gamma^{z/2} |\omega| / \omega_{\mathbf{i}}^z \ll 1. \tag{B.36}$$

This corresponds to times $t \gg \omega_{\rm i}^{-z} \gamma^{z/2}$. Also note, that $\omega_{\rm i} = \sqrt{k^2 + r_{0,\rm i}}$, thus for modes near the cutoff or with $\gamma^{z/2} k^{-z} t > 1$, the deep-quench condition is always fulfilled, and the limit (with some corrections arising from the slow modes) can be taken already on microscopic times.

For $\alpha > 2$, one must include the flow of γ , and thus $\omega_{\gamma}(l) = \omega_{\gamma}(l = 0)e^{l}$. Both frequencies flow equally under the RG. The deep quench condition in the ballistic part reads:

$$t \gg \frac{1}{\omega_{\rm i}} \,. \tag{B.37}$$

Appendix C Derivation of the integral in C₀ for the open system

The amplitude of the effective mass and thus the value of the exponent θ , are determined by the coefficient C_0 in Eq. (4.82). In this chapter the key integral in C_0 is evaluated for the open quantum system, discussed in chapter 5. The integral in C_0 can be evaluated numerically for z > 1 and analytically for z = 2. Here, we show how to bring the integral in C_0 on a scaling form, see Eq. (C.20). This enables the application of numerical analysis, and the explicit evaluation of the integral for an Ohmic bath. The final result for θ is depicted in figure 5.2.

The effective mass is given by Eq. (4.87),

$$r(t) = \frac{c_K \epsilon t^{\epsilon/z}}{2} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}k \, k^{3-z-\epsilon} \left(ig^K(k,t,t) - \mathrm{i} \, G^K_{\mathrm{eq}}(k,0) \right) \,. \tag{C.1}$$

To determine the key integral

$$I(t) = \int_0^\infty dk \, k^{3-z-\epsilon} \left(i g^K(k,t,t) - i \, G_{eq}^K(k,0) \right) \,, \tag{C.2}$$

one can use the scaling properties of $g^{K}(k, t, t)$ and the equilibrium Keldysh function $G_{eq}^{K}(k, 0)$, to write this as integration over time:

$$I(t) = t^{-2/z - \epsilon/z} k^{4-z} I(k) , \qquad (C.3)$$

$$I(k) = \int_0^\infty dt \, t^{(2-z)/z} \int_0^\infty ds \int_0^\infty ds' \, \delta M(s,s') g^R(k,t-s) g^R(k,t-s') \,. \tag{C.4}$$

By evaluating the integral I(k), the coefficient $C_0 = k^{4-z}I(k)$ can be obtained. The bare post-quench Keldysh function in I(k) can be written as

$$i g^{K}(k,t,t) = \int_{0}^{\infty} ds \int_{0}^{\infty} ds' M(s,s',\omega_{i}) g^{R}(k,t-s) g^{R}(k,t-s'), \qquad (C.5)$$

where the memory function introduced in section 3.5.2 was used. Using this memory function, to express the equilibrium Keldysh function, one finds

$$I(k) = \int_0^\infty dt \, t^{(2-z)/z} \int_0^\infty ds \int_0^\infty ds' \, \delta M(s,s') g^R(k,t-s) g^R(k,t-s') \,, \tag{C.6}$$

with $\delta M(s, s') = M(s, s', \omega_i) - M(s, s', k)$. To calculate the *t*-integral, the retarded Green's function is expressed as integral over frequencies, yielding

$$I(k) = -\int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega \,\mathrm{d}\omega'}{\pi^2} \mathrm{Im} \, g^R(k,\omega) \mathrm{Im} \, g^R(k,\omega') \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s' \,\delta M(s,s') e^{\mathrm{i}\omega s + \mathrm{i}\omega' s'} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}t \, t^{(2-z)/z} e^{-\mathrm{i}(\omega+\omega')t} \,. \tag{C.7}$$

The integral over t can now be calculated analytically:

$$\int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}t \, t^{(2-z)/z} e^{-\mathrm{i}(\omega+\omega')t} = \frac{\Gamma\left(2/z\right)}{\left(\mathrm{i}(\omega+\omega')\right)^{2/z}}.$$
(C.8)

The integral over s, s' in Eq. (C.7) leads to the double Laplace transform of δM . Thus, it follows

$$I(k) = -\frac{\Gamma(2/z)}{i^{2/z}} \int \frac{d\omega \, d\omega'}{\pi^2} \operatorname{Im} g^R(k,\omega) \operatorname{Im} g^R(k,\omega') \delta M(\omega,\omega') \,. \tag{C.9}$$

The difference of the post-quench memory function and its equilibrium value can be evaluated with the explicit form given in Eq. (3.65). By using this explicit form and the LT of the equilibrium Keldysh function, δM can be written as follows:

$$\delta M(\omega, \omega') = \frac{\operatorname{sign} \omega \,\delta n(\omega, \omega') + \operatorname{sign} \omega' \,\delta n(\omega', \omega)}{\omega + \omega'}, \qquad (C.10)$$

with

$$\delta n(\omega, \omega' = n(\omega, \omega', \omega_{\rm i}) - n(\omega, \omega', k).$$
(C.11)

The function n was derived in Eq. (3.66), which yields

$$\delta n(\omega, \omega' = [g^{R}(\omega_{i}, \omega')]^{-1} - g(\omega, \omega_{i})[g^{R}(\omega_{i}, \omega')]^{-1}[g^{R}(\omega_{i}, \omega)]^{-1} - [g^{R}(k, \omega')]^{-1} - g(\omega, k)[g^{R}(k, \omega')]^{-1}[g^{R}(k, \omega)]^{-1}.$$
(C.12)

Here, to achieve a scaling form in the Keldysh function, only the zeroth order term in the deep-quench limit $\omega_i \to \infty$ of $g(\omega, \omega_i)$ is considered. As the integral is evaluated explicitly in the over-damped limit, the ω^2 in g^R can be neglected. With this approximations, δn reads

$$\delta n(\omega, \omega') = k^2 - \eta(\omega) - \eta(\omega') + g(\omega, k) \left(k^2 - \eta(\omega)\right) \left(k^2 - \eta(\omega')\right) . \tag{C.13}$$

At this point, it is useful to change over to dimensionless variables $y^{(\prime)} = \gamma^{z/2} \omega^{(\prime)} / k^z$. It holds

$$\delta n(\omega, \omega') = k^2 \delta \mu \left(\gamma^{z/2} \omega / k^z, \gamma^{z/2} \omega' / k^z \right) \,. \tag{C.14}$$

Here, the function μ is introduced, which can be split into two parts

$$\mu(y, y') = \delta \mu_a(y, y') + \delta \mu_b(y, y'), \qquad (C.15)$$

where

$$\delta\mu_b(y,y') = 1 - h(y) - h(y')$$
(C.16)

$$\delta\mu_a(y,y') = \phi(y) \left(1 - h(y)\right) \left(1 - h(y')\right) .$$
 (C.17)

The function ϕ is the scaling function of $g(k, \omega)$, given in Eq. (B.14). The function

$$h(y) = |y|^{2/z} (-\cot(\pi/z) + \operatorname{isign} y), \qquad (C.18)$$

is the dimensionless version of $\eta(\omega)$. Note, that $\delta\mu_b$ is symmetric in y, y'. To write the integral in C_0 , the scaling function of the retarded Green's function is needed, given as

$$f^{R}(y) = \frac{1}{h(y) - 1}$$
 (C.19)

In total, C_0 reads

$$C_{0} = \frac{\Gamma\left(2/z\right)}{\mathrm{i}^{2/z}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}y \,\mathrm{d}y'}{\pi^{2}} \mathrm{Im} \, f^{R}(y) \mathrm{Im} \, f^{R}(y') \frac{1}{y+y'} \\ \times \left[(\mathrm{sign} \, y + \mathrm{sign} y') \delta\mu_{b}(y, y') + \mathrm{sign} \, y \delta\mu_{a}(y, y') + \mathrm{sign} y' \delta\mu_{a}(y', y) \right] \,. \tag{C.20}$$

This integral is real, as $h(-y) = h^*(y)$, where h^* is the complex conjugate. This integral can be evaluated numerically for z > 1. For z = 2 it is also possible to derive the result analytically. Therefore, parts of the integral originating from μ_a refer to I_a and parts from μ_b to I_b . Explicitly for z = 2, the imaginary part of f^R reads

$$\operatorname{Im} f^{R}(y) = \frac{y}{1+y^{2}}, \qquad (C.21)$$

and the scaling function ϕ of g:

$$\phi(y) = -\frac{1 + \frac{2}{\pi}|y|\ln|y|}{1 + y^2}.$$
(C.22)

Firstly, the integral part I_b is evaluated:

$$I_b = -\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}y \,\mathrm{d}y'}{\pi^2} \frac{y}{1+y^2} \frac{y'}{1+y'^2} \frac{1}{y+y'} = -\frac{2}{\pi} \,. \tag{C.23}$$

And the part of I_a

$$I_{a} = -4 \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}y \,\mathrm{d}y'}{\pi^{2}} \frac{y}{1+y^{2}} \frac{y'}{1+y'^{2}} \frac{\phi(y)}{y+y'} -4 \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}y \,\mathrm{d}y'}{\pi^{2}} \frac{y}{1+y^{2}} \frac{y'}{1+y'^{2}} \frac{\phi(y)(y-y')}{(y-y')^{2}}, \qquad (C.24)$$

where in the last line, f stands for the principal value integration. The first integral gives $2/(3\pi)$, while the second leads to $1/(3\pi)$, such that in total $I_a + I_b = -1/\pi$. This finally yields for the exponent:

$$\theta(z=2) = \frac{N+2}{N+8} \frac{\epsilon}{4} \,. \tag{C.25}$$

$\mathbf{D}^{\mathbf{Appendix D}}$ **Classical limit of the integral in** C_0

The amplitude of the effective mass and thus the value of the exponent θ , are determined by the coefficient C_0 in Eq. (4.82). In this appendix, the key integral in C_0 is evaluated for the open classical systems, discussed in section 5.6. Those results have been reported by using a different approach in Ref. [28], for an Ohmic bath and in Ref. [29] for colored noise.

The first step, is to derive the classical limit of the bare, post-quench Keldysh function, or

$$\delta G^{K}(k,t) = g^{K}(k,t,t) - G^{K}_{\text{eq,cl}}(k,0,0).$$
(D.1)

Therefore, the classical limit in the memory function is taken. It is straightforward, as only the zeroth Matsubara mode has to be kept, see Eqs. (A.17-A.22), yielding

$$M(\omega, \omega') = \nu(\omega, \omega') - 2T + 2T \frac{\eta(\omega) \eta(\omega')}{\omega_i^2 \omega \omega'}, \qquad (D.2)$$

where the ω^2 terms have been neglected compared to η . The function $\nu(\omega, \omega')$ is the double LT of the bath-Keldysh part, which can be obtained via the FDT. The equilibrium memory function at the critical point can be obtained by replacing ω_i with k. Thus, the difference of the post-quench and the equilibrium memory function reads in the deep quench limit:

$$\delta M(\omega, \omega') = -\frac{2T}{k^2} \frac{\eta(\omega)\eta(\omega')}{\omega\omega'}.$$
 (D.3)

And the difference of the corresponding Keldysh functions reads:

$$\delta G^{K}(k,t) = \frac{2T}{k^{2}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega \,\mathrm{d}\omega'}{\pi^{2}} \mathrm{Im} \, g^{R}(\omega) \mathrm{Im} \, g^{R}(\omega') \frac{\eta(\omega)\eta(\omega')}{\omega\omega'} e^{\mathrm{i}(\omega+\omega')t} \,. \tag{D.4}$$

By introducing $\delta f^K(k^z t/\gamma^{z/2}) = k^2/(2T)\delta G^K(k,t,t)$, the integrals can be expressed with dimensionless variables,

$$\delta f^{K}(x) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}y \,\mathrm{d}y'}{\pi^{2}} \,\frac{h(y)h(y')}{yy'} \mathrm{Im} \,\frac{1}{1+h(y)} \mathrm{Im} \,\frac{1}{1+h(y')} e^{\mathrm{i}\,yx} e^{\mathrm{i}\,y'x} \,, \tag{D.5}$$

with h(y) given in Eq. (C.18). The two integrals over y, y' are the inverse LT, with imaginary frequencies, as introduced in section 3.4. Performing the LT with $i\omega$, it was convenient to evaluate the

integrals of the quantum problem, where the back-transformation with the retarded Green's functions was straightforward. Here, to avoid taking care for the real and imaginary part of h, it is easier to substitute $y \to iy$. The bath spectral function η has already been calculated along the imaginary axis in Eq. (1.9), and thus one part of the integrand can be written as

$$\frac{y^{2/z}/\sin(\pi/z)}{y}\frac{1}{1+y^{2/z}/\sin(\pi/z)} = \frac{1}{y}\sum_{j} \left(-\sin(\pi/z)y^{-2/z}\right)^{j},$$
 (D.6)

where $1/(1 + y^{-2/z} \sin(\pi/z))$ was formally expanded. The back-transformation of $y^{-\beta-1}$ is given by x^{β} , yielding

$$\delta f^{K}(x) = \left[\int_{-i\infty}^{i\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{\pi} e^{xy} \sum_{j} \frac{(-1)^{j} \sin^{j} (\pi/z)}{y^{1+j2/z}} \right]^{2}$$
$$= \left[\sum_{j} \frac{\left(-\sin (\pi/z) x^{2/z} \right)^{j}}{\Gamma (j2/z+1)} \right]^{2}$$
$$= E_{2/z}^{2} \left(-\sin (\pi/z) x^{2/z} \right), \qquad (D.7)$$

with the Mittag-Leffler function $E_{\alpha}(x) = \sum_{j} x^{j} / \Gamma(\alpha j + 1)$. Inserting this result into C_{0} in Eq. (5.50), yields

$$C_{0} = \frac{1}{2z} \gamma \int dx \, x^{2/z-1} E^{2} \left(-\sin(\pi/z) x^{2/z} \right)$$
$$= \frac{\gamma}{4\sin(\pi/z)} \int dx \, E^{2}(-x) \,. \tag{D.8}$$

The coefficient $C_z = -\sin(\pi/z)/(\gamma\Gamma(2/z))$ is the same as in the quantum limit. With $c_K = 1$ in Eq. (5.48), one finds:

$$\theta = \frac{N+2}{N+8} \frac{d(2/z)}{4\Gamma(2/z)} \epsilon_{\rm cl} \,. \tag{D.9}$$
Appendix E

Derivation of the integral in C_0 for the ballistic system

The amplitude of the effective mass and thus the value of the exponent θ , are determined by the coefficient C_0 in Eq. (4.82). In this appendix, the key integral in C_0 is evaluated for the nearly isolated system, discussed in section 6.2.2. To evaluated the integral in C_0 , one can follow the steps presented in the first appendix of Ref. [30]. The same notation is used here as in Ref. [30]. One needs to calculate the integral I(k), which determines the exponent θ . Therefore the difference between the initial and final memory function is needed:

$$\delta M(\omega, \omega') = M_{i}(\omega, \omega') - M(\omega, \omega')$$

=
$$\frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega)\delta n(\omega, \omega') + \operatorname{sign}(\omega')\delta n(\omega', \omega)}{\omega + \omega'}, \quad (E.1)$$

with

$$\delta n(\omega, \omega') = n_{i}(\omega, \omega') - n_{k}(\omega, \omega')$$

$$= -\omega^{2} - \omega'^{2} + k^{2} - i\eta(\omega) - i\eta(\omega') + \frac{(-k^{2} + \omega^{2} + i\eta(\omega))(-k^{2} + \omega'^{2} + i\eta(\omega'))}{k(|\omega| + k)}$$

$$= \mu_{a}(\omega, \omega') + \mu_{b}(\omega, \omega').$$
(E.2)

 μ_a and μ_b are defined as

$$\mu_a(\omega,\omega') = -\omega^2 - \omega'^2 + k^2 - i\eta(\omega) - i\eta(\omega'), \qquad (E.3)$$

$$\mu_b(\omega, \omega') = \frac{(-k^2 + \omega^2 + \mathrm{i}\eta(\omega))(-k^2 + \omega'^2 + \mathrm{i}\eta(\omega'))}{k(|\omega| + k)}.$$
(E.4)

Inserting δn in C_0 yields

$$C_0 = \frac{k^3}{i^2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega \,\mathrm{d}\omega'}{\pi^2} \frac{\mathrm{Im}G^R(\omega)\mathrm{Im}G^R(\omega')}{(\omega+\omega'-\mathrm{i}0^+)^2} \frac{\mathrm{sign}(\omega)\delta n(\omega,\omega') + \mathrm{sign}(\omega')\delta n(\omega,\omega')}{\omega+\omega'+\mathrm{i}0^+}.$$
(E.5)

First the integral over μ_a is evaluated in detail. μ_a is symmetric in ω, ω' , so only terms with sign $\omega = \text{sign } \omega'$ contribute

$$I_{a} = \frac{4k^{3}}{i^{2}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\omega \, d\omega'}{\pi^{2}} \frac{\pi^{2}}{4k^{2}} \delta(\omega - k) \delta(\omega' - k) \frac{\mu_{a}(\omega, \omega')}{(\omega + \omega')^{3}}$$
$$= -k \frac{\mu_{a}(k, k)}{8k^{3}}$$
$$= +\frac{1}{8}.$$
(E.6)

To perform the integral over μ_b it is useful to note that $\mu_b(\pm k, \omega) = \mu_b(\omega, \pm k) = 0 + \mathcal{O}(\gamma)$. Hence, the part of the integral with $\operatorname{sign}(\omega) = \operatorname{sign}(\omega')$ is zero in the ballistic regime and only the part with $\operatorname{sign}(\omega) = -\operatorname{sign}(\omega')$ can contribute via the singular term $1/(\omega + \omega')^3$. By analyzing the μ_b -part of δM one finds:

$$\delta M_{b} = \frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega)\mu_{b}(\omega,\omega') + \operatorname{sign}(\omega')\mu_{b}(\omega',\omega)}{\omega + \omega'} \\
= \frac{(-k^{2} + \omega^{2} + \operatorname{i}\eta(\omega))(-k^{2} + \omega'^{2} + \operatorname{i}\eta(\omega'))}{k} \frac{(\frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega)}{|\omega| + k} + \frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega')}{|\omega'| + k})}{\omega + \omega'} \\
= \frac{(-k^{2} + \omega^{2} + \operatorname{i}\eta(\omega))(-k^{2} + \omega'^{2} + \operatorname{i}\eta(\omega'))}{k} \frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega)(\frac{1}{|\omega| + k} - \frac{1}{|\omega'| + k})}{\omega + \omega'} \\
= \frac{(-k^{2} + \omega^{2} + \operatorname{i}\eta(\omega))(-k^{2} + \omega'^{2} + \operatorname{i}\eta(\omega'))}{k(|\omega| + k)(|\omega'| + k)} \frac{\operatorname{sign}(\omega)(|\omega'| - |\omega|)}{\omega + \omega'} \\
= -\frac{(-k^{2} + \omega^{2} + \operatorname{i}\eta(\omega))(-k^{2} + \omega'^{2} + \operatorname{i}\eta(\omega'))}{k(|\omega| + k)(|\omega'| + k)}.$$
(E.7)

For $\omega = k$, $\omega' = -k$ this yields with $i\eta(\omega) = i\omega 0^+$

$$\delta M_b(k, -k) = \delta M_b(-k, k) = \frac{(ik0^+)(-ik0^+)}{4k^3}.$$
 (E.8)

This choice for the bath exponent corresponds to an Ohmic bath. Per construction, the infinitesimal imaginary part from the Laplace transformation has the same units as η/ω . For a different type of bath, the infinitesimal element of the LT has to be adapted correspondingly, leading to the same result. Inserting into I_b yields:

$$I_{b} = \frac{k^{3}}{i^{2}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{d\omega \, d\omega'}{\pi^{2}} \frac{\pi^{2}}{4k^{2}} \left(-\delta(k+\omega)\delta(k-\omega) - \delta(k+\omega')\delta(k-\omega) \right) \frac{\delta M_{b}(\omega,\omega')}{(\omega+\omega'-i0^{2})^{2}} \\ = +\frac{k}{4} \frac{2k^{2}0^{+2}}{4k^{3}} \frac{1}{(-i0^{+})^{2}} \\ = \frac{1}{8}.$$
(E.9)

The integral over μ_b is also $+\frac{1}{8}$, so in total it holds:

$$C_0 = I_a + I_b = \frac{1}{4}.$$
 (E.10)

This yields for the non-equilibrium exponent $\theta = \epsilon/2$.